博士論文

The impact of rural context on suicide mortality and its potential mechanisms: A Swedish registry-based multilevel cohort study focusing on country of birth

(農村に住むことが自殺に与える影響とそのメカニズムの検

討:出身国に着目したスウェーデンのレジストリ・データ

を用いた縦断研究)

金森 万里子

The impact of rural context on suicide mortality and its potential mechanisms: A Swedish registry-based multilevel cohort study focusing on country of birth

(農村に住むことが自殺に与える影響とそのメカニズムの検討: 出身国に着目したスウェーデンのレジストリ・データを用いた 縦断研究)

所属:東京大学大学院医学系研究科 社会医学専攻

指導教員:橋本 英樹 教授

申請者:金森 万里子

Contents

Abstract	4
Acknowledgement	5
Ethical approval	7
Preface	8
1. Introduction	9
1.1. Global trends in suicide mortality by rurality	9
1.2. Conceptual framework for understanding regional variations in suicide	13
1.3. Statistical methods to analyze compositional/contextual effects	16
1.4. Urbanization and migration	17
1.5. Complex pattern of suicide among migrants	19
1.6. The importance of studying cross-level interaction effects between residen	ice and
country of birth	21
1.7. Measures of rurality at different levels of aggregation	21
1.8. Objective of this dissertation	22
2. Study 1: Does the effect of the rural context vary by country of birth?	25
2.1. Objectives	25
2.2. Methods	25
2.2.1. Data	25
2.2.1. Measurements	
2.2.2. Statistical analysis	
2.2.3. Sensitivity analysis	30
2.3. Results	31
2.4. Discussion	41
3. Study 2: Does increased migration affect the rural-urban divide in suicide?	47

3.1. Objectives	47
3.2. Methods	47
3.2.1. Data	47
3.2.2. Study population	48
3.2.3. Measurements	48
3.2.4. Statistical analysis	50
3.3. Results	51
3.4. Discussion	61
4. Conclusions	66
4.1. Summary of the two studies	66
4.2. Further discussion of the study findings based on place effects perspectives	67
4.3. Implications for public health policies in Sweden	69
4.4. Implications for future studies on urban-rural inequalities in suicide	70
References	73
Supplemental materials for Study 1	92
Supplemental materials for Study 2	126

Abstract

Some countries have high suicide rates in rural areas. In Sweden, where immigration has been increasing, dispersion policies have directed refugees/migrants to settle in rural areas. Contextual factors varying by residence in rural or urban areas may have different effects on the suicide of residents by nativity. This dissertation aimed to elucidate urban-rural differences in suicide in Sweden from three perspectives: the country of birth of the residents, the areal unit used to evaluate rurality, and the link to sociodemographic factors. We conducted a registry-based cohort study covering the total Swedish adult population from 1991 to 2016. Our three-level (individuals, neighborhoods, and municipalities) regression analyses showed that men in rural municipalities/neighborhoods had a higher suicide risk than those in urban areas regardless of country of birth, with a potentially stronger impact of residing in rural areas among foreign-born men. When evaluating rurality at the municipality level, we observed an increased suicide risk from living in rural municipalities among men born in European countries, including native Swedes. When evaluating rurality at the neighborhood level (the smaller areal units within municipalities), rurality was associated with an increased suicide risk in men for all country of birth groups, especially for those born in non-European countries. Individual sociodemographic characteristics explained the excess suicide risk in rural municipalities, but not the excess risk in rural neighborhoods. Public health policy should focus on individuals' access to resources in rural municipalities and income distribution and other community characteristics in smaller communities within municipalities to accomplish equitable health.

Acknowledgement

The time I spent working on my doctoral research became a precious period in my life, and I had a very fulfilling research experience. I have been fortunate to receive the support of many people. I would like to express my deep gratitude to Prof. Naoki Kondo, currently in the Department of Social Epidemiology, Kyoto University, who encouraged and enabled me to pursue my research interest through valuable advice and discussions. Without his thoughtful guidance, this project would not have been possible.

I am also deeply grateful to the excellent scholars at the Department of Public Health Sciences at Stockholm University, Sweden. Prof. Mikael Rostila allowed me to collaborate using precious big data. I will never forget the warmth he and others gave to me during my time there as a visiting researcher. Dr. Sol P. Juárez provided me with detailed advice on the analyses and the contents of the papers. I further owe an essential debt to Dr. Andrea Dunlavy and Dr. Agneta Cederström for helping me with some of the analyses while I was in Japan.

My heartfelt appreciation goes to Dr. Andrew Stickley at the Department of Social Epidemiology, Kyoto University. His meticulous comments and encouragement were an enormous help to me. He also checked the English for this dissertation. Dr. Kosuke Inoue, Dr. Koryu Sato, and Dr. Maho Haseda, assistant professors in the same department, warmly encouraged me even when my health was unstable.

Last but not least, I would like to express my deepest appreciation to Prof. Hideki Hashimoto at the Department of Health and Social Behavior, the University of Tokyo. Thanks to his continuous support of the research environment during the five years from my master's to doctoral course, I was able to concentrate on my research with peace of mind. I also want to thank Dr. Daisuke Takagi, Dr. Masamitsu Kamada, and postgraduate colleagues in the department for cheering me up whenever I faced challenges. I was fortunate to meet my partner, Yura K. Ko. During the COVID-19 pandemic, his presence was a source of great support for me while I was writing this dissertation. He also provided technical advice concerning the figures.

I was supported financially by the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science as a Research Fellow (19J21563). I was also supported by the Graduate Program for Social ICT Global Creative Leaders (GCL) at the University of Tokyo by MEXT (the Ministry of Education, Culture, Sports, Science, and Technology). The Studies of Migration and Social Determinants of Health (SMASH) project was supported by the Swedish Research Council for Health, Working Life and Welfare (FORTE #2016-07128).

Some of the results of this dissertation have been published below.

- Mariko Kanamori, Naoki Kondo, Sol Juarez, Andrea Dunlavy, Agneta Cederström, Mikael Rostila. Rural life and suicide: does the effect of the community context vary by country of birth? A Swedish registry-based multilevel cohort study. Social Science & Medicine. Volume 253, 112958, 2020.
- Mariko Kanamori, Naoki Kondo, Sol P. Juárez, Agneta Cederström, Andrew Stickley, Mikael Rostila. Does increased migration affect the rural–urban divide in suicide? A register-based repeated cohort study in Sweden from 1991 to 2015. Population, Space and Place. e2503, 2021.

Ethical approval

The SMASH project received formal approval from the Regional Ethical Review Board of Stockholm in 2014 (decision number: 2017/716-31/5). We also obtained formal approval from the Ethics Review Board of the Graduate School of Medicine and Faculty of Medicine at the University of Tokyo (2019119NI).

Competing Interests

None

Preface

The basis of this research stemmed initially from my awareness of suicide issues. When I was working as a cattle veterinarian in Hokkaido, in the northern part of Japan, I often heard about people who had died by suicide. Health is related to age, genetics, sex, and lifestyle, but it is also influenced by social structures such as the living environment, socio-economic status, and social relationships. Social inequalities between urban and rural areas can lead to health inequalities. I believe it is important for a sustainable society to describe and address these inequalities.

Various social contexts are intersectionally related. This dissertation challenged me to address multiple topics simultaneously, including suicide, urban-rural social inequality, and immigration. I wrote it with the hope that it would present a perspective that could relate to a disadvantaged existence in various contexts.

While conducting my research, I collaborated with the SMASH project team at Stockholm University, Sweden. I visited Sweden in 2019 to conduct the analysis. I had to cancel further travel due to the occurrence of the COVID-19 pandemic, but I look forward to revisiting Sweden. I hope this research will contribute something to the people in Sweden and people living in rural areas in Japan and elsewhere.

Mariko Kanamori

Tokyo, January 12, 2022

1. Introduction

1.1. Global trends in suicide mortality by rurality

Suicide is an important public health issue worldwide. The World Health Organization has estimated that approximately 703,000 people across the world kill themselves every year [1]. There are regional variations in suicide mortality, and various countries have reported that rural areas have higher suicide rates than urban areas [2–5] (Table 1). Many reports on suicide rates by rurality have come from Australia [6–8] and the United States [9,10], as well as European countries [11–15]. Reports from other countries at various income levels, including Canada [16], China [17,18], India [19], Japan [20,21], New Zealand [22], South Korea [23], and Taiwan [24] have also showed high suicide rates in rural areas. In the Nordic countries, the county-level regional distribution of suicide mortality showed that the rates in the capital regions of Copenhagen, Oslo, and Stockholm were lower than the national suicide rate in Denmark, Norway, and Sweden, respectively [25].

Across these earlier studies, the definition of rural areas has varied, as have the geographical units used to evaluate rurality, ranging from county level to postal code. There is no universal agreement about how rurality [26], which can consist of multiple geographical, political, and cultural dimensions [27], should be defined. Therefore, defining rurality according to the specific purpose of the study has been recommended [28]. Comparing multiple indicators, Helbich et al. found that population density and accessibility to other people in the community (e.g., the number of people that can be reached within a certain travel time) were efficacious in identifying the relationship between rurality and suicide [13]. Indeed, numerous studies that have examined the association between rurality and suicide have used indicators with a component of population size or population concentration when defining rurality.

		37	Category of	Areal unit	т 1 .	Male suid	cide indicator	Female suicide indicator		
Author	Country	Year	rurality	of rurality	Indicator	Urban	Rural	Urban	Rural	
Cheung et al. [6]	Australia	2004- 2008	Rural, Remote, Metropolitan	Postal area	Age-standardized suicide rates per 100,000 person-years	Metropolitan zones: 15.67	Rural zones: 18.19; Remote zones: 30.00	Metropolitan zones: 4.60	Rural zones: 4.56; Remote zones: 5.54	
Qi et al. [7]	Australia	2005*	Capital cities, regional centers, rural/remote areas	Local governmen t area	Suicide rates per 100,000 population	Capital cities: 15.0**; Regional centers: 16.0**	Rural/remote areas: 21.0**	Capital cities: 4.0** Regional centers: 4.3	Rural/remote areas: 4.5**	
Caldwell et al. [8]	Australia	1997- 2000	Metropolitan, rural centers, other rural/remote areas	Local statistical areas	Suicide rates per 100,000 population	Metropolitan areas: 20.2	Rural centers: 24.0; Other rural/remote areas: 25.7	Metropolitan areas: 5.6	Rural centers: 5.7; Other rural/remote areas: 5.1	
Singh & Siahpush [9]	United States	1995- 1997*	10-category continuum measure	County	Age-adjusted suicide rates per 100,000 population	Most urban: 17.45	Most rural: 26.88	Most urban: 4.05	Most rural: 4.01	
Ivey-Ste phenson et al. [10]	United States	2013- 2015*	Large metropolitan, medium/small metropolitan, nonmetropolitan/r ural	County	Age-adjusted suicide rates per 100,000 population	Large metropolitan: 20.20	Nonmetropolitan/ru ral: 31.62	Large metropolitan: 5.91	Nonmetropolitan/ rural: 8.06	
Kapusta et al. [11]	Austria	1995- 2005*	Five categories of rurality	District	Suicide rates per 100,000 population	Most urban: 26.3	Most rural: 37.8	Most urban: 11.8	Most rural: 10.5	
Razvodo vsky & Stickley [12]	Belarus	2005*	Urban, rural	Region	Age-standardized suicide rates per 100,000 population	Urban: 38.79	Rural: 94.73	Urban: 6.78	Rural: 11.67	

Table 1. Suicide indicators in urban and rural areas: an overview of previous studies.

Levin and Leyland [14]	Scotland	1995- 1999*	Four categories of rurality	Postcode sector	Standardized suicide ratios	Urban: 102	Accessible rural: 91; Remote town: 118; Remote rural: 136	Urban: 110	Accessible rural: 83; Remote town: 109; Remote rural: 94
Zacharak is et al. [15]	Greece	1991*	Urban, semi-urban, rural	-	Age-standardized suicide rates per 100,000 population	Urban: 4.08	Rural: 8.7	Urban: 1.06	Rural: 2.8
Ostry [16]	Canada	1986- 1996	Seven metropolitan influenced zones	Census sub- division	Suicide rates per 100,000 population	Urban: 19.3	Remote: 38.4	Urban: 5.7	Remote: 7.9
Yip et al. [17]	China	2000*	Urban, rural	-	Suicide rates per 100,000 population	Urban: 6.0	Rural: 21.0	Urban: 6.1**	Rural: 22.0**
Patel et al. [19]	India	2010	Urban, rural	-	Age-standardized suicide rates per 100,000 population	Urban: 14.4	Rural: 31.5	Urban: 12.0	Rural: 20.4
Yoshioka et al. [21]	Japan	2009- 2017	Ten deciles of rurality	Municipali ty	Rate ratios of suicide	Most urban: ref.	Most rural: 1.33	Most urban: ref.	Most rural: 1.08
Pearce et al. [22]	New Zealand	1999- 2001*	Urban, rural	Census area unit	Age-standardized suicide rates per 100,000 population	Urban: 19.5**	Rural: 21.5**	Urban: 5.6**	Rural: 5.1**

Note: Studies that provided suicide indicators by rurality/urbanicity and gender were included in the table. Studies that were limited to a specific age group were not included in the table.

*Although results from other years are available, only the most recent results are included in the table.

** Values were visually obtained from the figure in the paper.

Since the social environment reflected by rurality changes over time, research has been undertaken on the secular trends in suicide rates between urban and rural areas in several countries. For the period from the 1960s to the 2000s, among men, even though suicide rates had been higher in urban than rural areas in some countries in earlier periods, many countries experienced greater increases in rural areas [12,15,29–32]. Among women, studies have reported higher rates in urban than in rural areas, but in some instances, urban figures improved while rural figures did not change or even increased [9,22,29]. Thus, the geographic distribution of suicide rates may have changed disproportionately over time between urban and rural areas. However, according to a recent systematic review of studies conducted in four English-speaking high-income countries [2], information on the current situation is lacking among the countries reviewed (i.e., Australia, Canada, the United Kingdom, and the United States). More recently after the 2000s, the increase observed in suicide rates in both genders in the United States was steeper in rural than in urban areas during 2001 to 2015, which suggests that there may be an increased vulnerability for mental health problems of residing in rural areas [10].

While urban-rural differences in suicide mortality have been reported in many countries, there is limited research on the underlying mechanisms. For example, Morrell et al. showed that the suicide incidence of men residing in rural areas was higher than those in urban areas in New South Wales in Australia, which may have mostly been due to excess suicide among migrants [33]. Therefore, although many studies have used aggregated data at the regional level, it may be valuable to investigate the multilevel association between regional rurality and individual suicide incidence, considering that individual characteristics including country of birth, as well as regional characteristics other than rurality have been linked to suicide mortality as we discuss in the next section.

1.2. Conceptual framework for understanding regional variations in suicide

Suicide is related to factors that occur at an individual-level through to contextual and place characteristics at the community level and other factors associated with more macroscopic social levels [34,35]. The social characteristics of regions and societies, such as macroeconomic fluctuations, socioeconomic disadvantage at the local level, the built environment, social capital, policies, and culture, can all affect individual health [36–40].

To understand geographical variations in health outcomes, Macintyre and colleagues organized a framework for understanding the "place effect" on health, which consists of compositional, contextual, and collective explanations [41]. They stated that "compositional explanations draw our attention to the characteristics of individuals concentrated in particular places; contextual explanations draw our attention to opportunity structures in the local physical and social environment; collective explanations draw our attention to socio-cultural and historical features of communities." [41]. Judd et al. (2006) subsequently applied this framework while examining the potential reasons for the high suicide rate in rural areas in Australia [42]. Based on its use by Judd et al., I have reorganized the table of possible explanations for geographic variations in suicide (Figure 1). Several factors that recent reviews of the relationship between rurality and suicide [2–5] and our previous research [43,44] have indicated may be of relevance are added. Collective explanations are positioned as part of contextual explanations because collective features are part of the context shared by people living in a specific place [41]. For example, suppose that one study found high suicide rates in agricultural areas and farmers were an occupational group with high suicide rates [45]. These results can be explained in different ways based on compositional and contextual perspectives. A compositional explanation might be that suicide is high in agricultural areas because farmers take their own lives more often than other workers. On the other hand, contextual explanations, focusing on the materialistic and psychosocial features of a region,

may highlight that agricultural communities suffer from difficulties relating to socioeconomic disadvantage, climate change, and gender relations, that lead to strong mental stress on the residents of agricultural areas [46].

Possible explanations for geographic variations in suicide							
Compositional	Contextual						
Psychological and physical health factors Substance abuse Socioeconomic status — income, education, employment Occupation — farmers Race/Ethnicity — migrants, indigenous groups Age Sex/Gender Marital status	Material Area-level socioeconomic factors Income inequality Service availability and accessibility Agricultural factors — climate change, global competition, exposure to pesticides, farm density, type of agriculture Social and geographic isolation Immigrant density	Psychosocial (collective) Gender relations Community attitudes to mental illness Acceptance of suicide Stigma and help seeking Familiarity with firearms Social capital Religious beliefs and spiritual views					

Figure 1. Possible explanations for geographic variations in suicide (adapted from Judd, F., Cooper, A., Fraser, C., & Davis, J. (2006). Rural suicide — people or place effects? *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 40(3), 208–216. https://doi.org/10.1080/j.1440-1614.2006.01776.x).

Agricultural activity is one contextual feature of many rural areas. It is well known that structural changes in the agricultural sector, a greater economic burden and geographical and social isolation are risk factors for farmer's poor mental health [45,47–49]. Focusing on farmer density as a structural aspect of agriculture, together with my colleagues I analyzed its association with the mental health of farmers in Japan and found that the prevalence of farmer's depressive symptoms was higher in areas where there was a low farm density than in areas with a high density, suggesting that the mental health of farmers might be affected by neighborhood farm density [43]. Moreover, considering that the context of an agricultural community may vary depending on the predominant types of agriculture in an area [50], I and my colleagues previously reported that suicide mortality was positively associated with animal husbandry output per unit of the municipality population, whereas no association was

observed for other forms of agricultural output using Japanese municipal data [44]. Thus, distinguishing between compositional and contextual explanations can be useful in understanding regional differences in suicide mortality.

In the current study, we focused on sociodemographic factors that can have both a contextual and compositional risk for suicide, namely, socioeconomic status, including education history, employment status, and income; as well as immigrant status, which have long been studied as key social determinants of health [51]. There is a gradient in health according to individual socioeconomic status, with socially disadvantaged groups having poorer health in general, with the same also being true for suicide mortality [52-54]. The concentration of vulnerable individuals may explain regional differences in suicide rates (a compositional explanation). In addition, area-level socioeconomic disadvantage, usually measured by the percentage of persons below the poverty line and the percentage of unemployed individuals in an area, can also affect health. According to two recent systematic reviews, area-level socioeconomic disadvantage is associated with high levels of suicide and suicidal behavior, suggesting that social isolation and economic hardship in areas of poverty can lead to suicide (a contextual explanation) [39,40]. Another possible explanation that can link area-level socioeconomic disadvantage and suicide is low community social capital in disadvantaged areas, including the erosion of a sense of mutual trust and norms of reciprocity [55].

The potential health effects of immigrant population density are a relatively new area of research. An earlier systematic review suggested that, for members of ethnic minority groups, living in areas with a high proportion of people of the same ethnicity can have a protective effect on various mental health outcomes [56]. Pan and Carpiano reported that in Canada, the protective effect of immigrant density against suicidal ideation was larger in rural areas than in urban areas, and for non-white immigrants than for white immigrants [57]. Although this 'ethnic density effect' has yet to be fully elucidated, theoretically, pathways such as increased social support are thought to be involved. On the other hand, in countries such as Sweden, where immigration has increased rapidly in recent years, ethnic segregation in major cities such as Malmö and Stockholm has been reported as a social problem in the media since the late 2000s [58]. The concentration of immigrants in the more inaccessible areas of the city, has resulted in disparities in access to the center and fewer opportunities for interaction and inclusion [59]. The situation is also different for labor migrants and refugees, with the latter being more vulnerable [59]. The increasing severity of such segregation has been reported to be associated with various forms of social unrest, such as vehicle arson [58].

1.3. Statistical methods to analyze compositional/contextual effects

The potential health effects of living in a rural area are multilayered – social determinants of health across multiple levels can affect an individual's health [60]. Investigating information with a hierarchical structure, such as individual and region, provides evidence of how different macro-level features of the environment of an area can affect individual health. Analyzing the association between aggregated values (e.g., rurality and the suicide rate) and interpreting the results by applying them at the individual level (e.g., moving to rural areas is a suicide risk) can lead to what has been termed the 'ecological fallacy' [61]. By contrast, focusing only on individual-level correlations (e.g., living in a rural area and suicide incidence) may lead to the 'individualistic fallacy,' where there is an absence of structural and environmental perspectives underlying individual health outcomes (i.e., ignoring the contextual effect of rural neighborhoods) [62]. Hence, to untangle the mechanisms linking urban-rural residence and suicide, multilevel analyses that can simultaneously model variables at the regional and individual levels are useful [62].

A multilevel model (or mixed model) allows us to take the hierarchical structure of the data, such as individual and region, into account by incorporating the interregional variance into a model as a random effect [63–65]. Using regional- and individual-level variables in a multilevel analysis makes separating the contextual and compositional effects possible. We can also examine the extent to which region-level and individual-level variables explain the variance in health indicators across regions [66]. Moreover, the potential effect of a residential area may not be homogenous across the resident population; that is, the effect of area-level factors can vary by individual characteristics (e.g., country of birth). To clarify this, analyzing a cross-level interaction between a macro-level factor (higher level) and an individual-level factor (lower level) can be useful [67].

When considering the effect of rural residence, it should be noted that there can be a dynamic relationship between individual characteristics and the impact of the contextual features of a residential area [68]. Some authors have argued that individual socioeconomic status should not be considered as a confounding factor since the surrounding environment (i.e., place) can affect individuals' resources and opportunities such as their ability to obtain well-paid jobs and a better education [5,41]. Adjusting for these factors as confounders when analyzing the relationship between rural residence and suicide may underestimate the impact of the collective characteristics of an area on mental health. Therefore, in this study, individual-level socioeconomic status is not treated as a confounder but rather, as a factor that could mediate the effects of the characteristics of a residential place on suicide.

1.4. Urbanization and migration

During the ongoing process of worldwide urbanization, most rural areas have experienced population declines. In 1950, 66 percent of the world's population lived in rural areas, but by

2017 this figure had declined to 45 percent [69]. Fraser et al. (2005) positioned population decline as an indicator of and a contributor to social and economic decline, and found that people who lived in communities where the population was declining tended to have worse mental health outcomes [70]. Population decline in rural areas not only affects well-being adversely by reducing available resources, but it also creates a sense of entrapment among those individuals that remain in rural areas due to the enhanced out-migration of young people and others [42,46]. Thus, we can speculate that these changing population dynamics and the social and cultural changes in rural areas worldwide may link to increasing suicide in rural areas.

Urbanization is also closely related to international migration issues. The number of international migrants has continued to grow rapidly in recent years, reaching 258 million in 2017 [71]. In Sweden, people with a foreign background (those born abroad or having two foreign-born parents) comprised 24.1% of all residents in 2017, and this figure is increasing [72]. The proportion of foreign-born residents has increased dramatically in recent years (from 9.2% in 1990 to 17.0% in 2015), with an especially rapid increase in non-European refugees [73]. To prevent the concentration of immigrants in urban areas, and in order to counter the effects of economic decline and population loss in rural areas, the Swedish Refugee Placement Policy promoted the distribution of newly arrived refugees to rural areas from 1985 to 1994 [74–76]. The government assigned asylum seekers their initial residence municipality, and many were placed in rural municipalities [75]. Since 1994, asylum seekers and refugees have been given the option to arrange their first place of residence by themselves or to be accommodated by the government [77]. Even though these individuals were free to move once their first residence in Sweden had been decided, approximately 80% of refugees who were assigned housing in rural areas settled there for more than eight years; this was the case not only in the 1990s but also in the late 2000s [77]. Rural municipalities have tended to

accept more refugees per capita than urban municipalities since the lower population density entails better housing opportunities [74]. The same processes are also occurring in other countries against a global backdrop of increasing international migration, which has resulted in more migrants being dispersed to rural areas [77,78]. Not only refugees, but international migrants in general, have received attention in the literature for their potential to change the demographic composition of rural areas [79]. Indeed, some countries have taken steps to actually attract international migrants to their rural areas [80].

1.5. Complex pattern of suicide among migrants

As international migration increases, there is a growing interest in the mental health of migrants, especially refugees [81]. This is because although migration can offer positive health benefits, public health research has also found that immigrants are at increased risk for worse mental health due to a variety of factors, including the psychosocial process of loss and change in social ties (family, friends, and the ethnic group), culture, social position, and so on [82,83]. For example, a cohort study in Sweden found that the incidence of schizophrenia and other non-affective psychotic disorders was 2.9 times higher among refugees and 1.7 times higher among other immigrants than among those born in Sweden [84].

Regarding suicide, Forte et al. (2018) suggested that some groups of migrants may have a higher suicide risk, while others have a similar or lower suicide risk when compared to the native population [85]. Studies in Sweden have reported a higher suicide risk in immigrants from Finland and lower risk in immigrants from Southern Europe and the Middle East compared to those who are Swedish-born [86]. The prevalence of depression and anxiety – the primary risk factors for suicide [87] – has also been reported to be higher among immigrants from the Middle East [88] and those born outside Scandinavia [89], compared to native-born Swedes. Although most immigrants from the Middle East are refugees, the direction of the results is thus seemingly different for mental health disorders and suicide.

Multilevel and multidimensional factors can help explain the complex pattern of suicide risk among immigrants. Specifically, individual behavioral and socioeconomic risks, which are more likely to accumulate in immigrants, can serve as compositional explanations. In contrast, the political, environmental, and cultural contexts of the immigrant's country of birth and their current country of residence can be regarded as contextual explanations. In terms of the latter, a systematic review has suggested that the suicide rate in the birth country of immigrants may be associated with their suicide rate in the destination country [90]. Wider contextual factors in both the migrant's country of birth and destination country potentially affecting individual mental health include accessibility of healthcare and other public services [42], area-level socioeconomic disadvantage [39], social capital [91], gender relations [92], prejudice against specific subpopulations [93], and the religious environment [35]. Moreover, people born in the Middle East also have lower all-cause mortality than native Swedes, and even lower when adjusted for individual socioeconomic status [94,95]. Several cultural factors in the country of birth that can continue to exert an influence after migration, such as a lower tolerance of suicide which is related to religious beliefs [96], and healthy lifestyles that include low levels of alcohol consumption [97], might explain the lower suicide rates of people from the Middle East than those from Sweden. Another possible explanation is the "healthy migrant effect" hypothesis, which states that immigrants may represent a healthier group in their country of origin [98].

1.6. The importance of studying cross-level interaction effects between residence and country of birth

Here, I would like to emphasize that the contextual factors potentially affecting suicide risk also vary across areas *within* the destination country. Specifically, as mentioned previously, rurality is an important factor that can structure these social contexts [42]. For example, rural areas generally have a disadvantage in terms of labor market size and variability. Finding employment in rural areas has been difficult, especially for foreign-born people [76]. Furthermore, ethnic discrimination, stigma, exclusion from the community and social isolation can be common in areas with a lower diversity of ethnic groups and more conservative notions [99–101]. These integration-related difficulties may have had especially detrimental consequences given that both individual sociodemographic characteristics such as unemployment and low income, as well as discrimination are well-known risk factors for suicide [52–54,102,103].

1.7. Measures of rurality at different levels of aggregation

Measures of rurality at different levels of aggregation may reflect different contextual features, and different potential mechanisms might be implicated [40,104,105]. The municipality level, which is the smallest politically independent unit of aggregation in Sweden, and responsible for administering a variety of fields including education, welfare, and employment, may reflect variations in the consequences of urban-rural political decisions [106]. For example, if we hypothesize that rurality affects suicide through the characteristics of the labor market, then a politically meaningful unit of aggregation, such as a municipality, is appropriate for testing this hypothesis as labor market policies are implemented at this level [107]. When evaluating rurality at smaller units of aggregation, such as neighborhoods or areas within municipalities, an excess suicide risk among particular groups in rural areas might represent interpersonal factors, such as one's social network. Nevertheless, a municipality could include both densely populated and less populated neighborhoods/areas. Measuring rurality only at the municipality level ignores such potential variation. In line with the hypothesis suggesting an elevated suicide risk in rural areas/neighborhoods [42], the contextual effect of rurality on suicide may be more accentuated among those residing in depopulated neighborhoods than among those in populated ones within the same municipality. Moreover, rurality at the municipality level and at a smaller unit level may interact with each other in relation to suicide risk, as the municipality's structural features may exaggerate/buffer the beneficial/detrimental effects of interpersonal relationships and vice versa. Therefore, when studying rurality and suicide risk it is important to consider both levels of aggregation – i.e. municipalities and smaller units (neighborhoods) – and the ways they interact.

1.8. Objective of this dissertation

Chapter 1 has shown that many contextual factors that can change over time may underpin increasing suicide rates in rural areas. However, to date, many of the studies that have investigated regional differences in suicide rates by rurality have had an ecological design, and there have been few studies that have used individual-level data to explore the mechanisms that link rurality to suicide. In particular, no study has focused on differences in geographic units and examined different geographic units simultaneously. In addition, suicide has rarely been studied from the perspective of the dynamics of rural and immigrant populations. Although suicide is a relatively rare outcome, making it difficult to study using individual-level data, the recent promotion of the Nordic registry database has made it possible to conduct large-scale cohort studies [108]. In connection with this, while undertaking my research I collaborated with the Studies of Migration and Social Determinants of Health (SMASH) project team at Stockholm University, Sweden. In order to provide further evidence about which mechanisms are linked to urban-rural inequalities in suicide mortality, this study had a combined focus on the following three aspects.

- 1) Country of birth: clarifying which countries of birth give rise to greater differences in urban-rural suicide mortality. In order to take into account the heterogeneity of the impact of rural residence due to individual characteristics, we examined the cross-level interaction between rurality and country of birth on suicide. Based on the migrant's background roughly approximated by their country of birth, as manifest in the purpose of migration and susceptibility to discrimination, we will discuss the differences in the results by birth countries.
- 2) Geographical unit: clarifying whether there is a difference in the urban-rural divide in suicide depending on the geographic unit used to evaluate rurality. We use a three-level multilevel model to simultaneously analyze rurality as assessed by two different units. Based on the possible mechanisms suitable for each geographic unit, we will interpret differences in the results by the geographic unit.
- 3) Sociodemographic factors: explore how individual/area-level sociodemographic factors are linked to the association between rurality and suicide, and the extent to which these factors explain the regional variation in suicide. Interpreting the results in combination with the other approaches may provide a better understanding of the mechanisms underlying rural suicide.

This dissertation first reevaluates urban-rural inequalities in suicide, considering the multi-layered nature of the rural environment and the diversity of its dwellers. Specifically, Study 1 aimed to examine the impact of living in rural areas on suicide mortality in Sweden according to country of birth, at two different levels of aggregation. To do this, we designed a cohort study that followed all adults aged 20 years and older from 2011 to 2016, to depict the most recent situation available. We also tested whether the difference in suicide mortality between urban and rural areas could be explained by a higher concentration of socially vulnerable individuals (compositional explanation). Next, in order to better understand the potential mechanisms behind the increase in rural suicide rates in various countries, we focus on the role of increasing international migration. Given the growing population of migrants in Sweden and their dispersion to rural areas, Study 2 aimed to examine whether the increased concentration of migrants could impact the rural-urban divide in suicide and the urban-rural divide across migrant groups. To achieve this, we examined whether trends in suicide mortality vary by country of birth and rurality, by performing a repeated cohort study that assessed place of residence at multiple time points, taking into account newly arrived immigrants and relocation. We also examined how the contextual features of rural areas that can change over time affect the differences in urban-rural suicide rates.

2. Study 1: Does the effect of the rural context vary by country of birth?

2.1. Objectives

In this study, first, we examined whether suicide rates differ by neighborhood- and municipality-level rurality, respectively, and then we determined the contribution at each level to suicide risk. Second, we tested whether the excess risk of living in rural areas is greater for foreign-born individuals than for natives, by examining the effect of a cross-level interaction between country of birth and rurality on suicide risk. Third, we explored whether individual sociodemographic characteristics explain suicide risk by country of birth and rurality. Fourth, we tested whether there is an interaction on suicide risk between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality.

2.2. Methods

2.2.1. Data

We used multiple linked Swedish registry data covering the total Swedish population. In Sweden's national registration system, a unique personal identity number makes it possible to link data from different registries to a specific individual. Information was supplied by the Total Population Register (Swedish acronym: RTB) and the longitudinal integration database for health insurance and labor market studies (LISA) from Statistics Sweden, and the cause of death register from the National Board of Health and Welfare. RTB covers residents who stay legally in Sweden for at least one year (or who have a permit to stay for more than one year). It has been estimated that 95% of all immigration and 91% of all emigration is registered within 30 days [109]. The over-coverage of the database has been estimated at between 0.25– 0.50% of the registered population, which is mainly due to underreported emigration [109]. LISA includes information on education, income, unemployment, etc., for all individuals aged 16 years or older who are registered as of 31 December in each year [110].

We set the baseline population with information on their residential address in 2011 (n= 9,482,855), and excluded individuals where the data was duplicated (n=159) or who could not be linked to general information such as sex or age (n=3,485). We analyzed people 20 years or older at baseline. Using the data, we designed a cohort study. The baseline year was 2011 and the followed up continued until either a person's suicide, censoring (death occurred from a cause other than suicide, or they moved away from Sweden), or the end of the follow-up in 2016, whichever came first. Within the study cohort, 81,487 men (2.3% of the population) and 64,441 women (1.7%) were lost to follow-up as they left Sweden (as opposed to dying). A total of 3,606,487 men nested within 6,261 neighborhoods in 290 municipalities met our inclusion criteria. Since some very small Swedish neighborhoods are only populated by men – i.e. the values are missing for women – there are more neighborhoods for men than women (Supplementary Table 1).

2.2.1. Measurements

2.2.1.1. Outcome, age, and country of birth

The outcome is suicide, classified using the ICD codes for intentional self-harm (ICD9: E950-E959; ICD10: X60-X84, Y870). As suicide has different incidence rates by gender and age, we stratified all the analyses by gender and adjusted by age [111], which was categorized in ten-year increments. Country of birth was classified using five categories: (i) Sweden, (ii) other Nordic countries (Denmark, Finland, Norway, and other Nordic countries besides Sweden), (iii) other European countries except the Nordic countries, (iv) Middle Eastern countries (Iraq, Iran, Lebanon, and Syria), and (v) the rest of the world. We categorized these

five categories based on a number of previous studies on country of birth and health in Sweden [95,112,113]. It was also important to separate the large group of Middle Eastern migrants, consisting primarily of refugees, from other categories of foreign-born [81,114]. We included those born in Turkey in the European countries category because their reasons for migration are similar to those of migrants from the European countries [114].

2.2.1.2. Rurality

We used municipality-level and neighborhood-level rurality indicators, and used the municipal classification established by the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions in 2017, found on the Statistics Sweden website [115]. This municipal grouping was done based on the population size, distance from populated areas and commuting patterns. This municipal classification contains three main groups, A, B, and C: A includes 46 large cities and municipalities near large cities, which we defined as "urban"; B includes 108 medium-sized towns and municipalities near medium-sized towns, which we defined as "sub-urban"; and C includes 136 smaller towns/urban areas and rural municipalities, which we defined as "rural."

Our definition of neighborhood was based on the Demographic Statistical Area (DeSO) area-level measure, developed by Statistics Sweden [116]. It refers to demographic statistical areas established by the government to geographically subdivide the country, in order to monitor the occurrence and degree of segregation and socio-economic conditions in small geographic areas within municipalities [117]. Specifically, there are 5,984 DeSO areas with approximately 700-2,700 inhabitants each. These areas try to respect geographic boundaries such as streets, rivers, and railways. The rurality of each unit is classified as one of the three categories A, B or C, or "other." A includes areas largely outside major population concentrations or urban areas, which we defined as "rural." B includes areas largely in a

population concentration or urban areas, but not central in the municipality, which we defined as "sub-urban." C includes areas located centrally in the municipality, which we defined as "urban." The geographic distribution of the A, B, and C categories within a municipality or county is available on the information panel of Statistics Sweden [118]. In the DeSO criteria, the remaining residents whose addresses were not classified to other DeSO areas are coded as other, and we treated them as missing. It should be noted that we included those who were missing as a dummy variable in the analysis because it is possible that vulnerable individuals such as the homelessness could be included in this group. Using these data cross-level interactions analyses were undertaken with the aim of additionally uncovering some of the complex contextual-level dynamics between rurality and suicide risk. These analyses can explore, for example, whether suicide risk is influenced by residing in a rural neighborhood within a densely populated urban municipality, i.e. whether the surrounding municipality context matters.

2.2.1.3. Sociodemographic characteristics

We used individual sociodemographic characteristics – marital status (divorced, partner, single, and widowed), education (primary, secondary, tertiary, and unknown), employment status (employed and unemployed), and individual disposable income quintile (highest, high, middle, low, and lowest) – all of which were observed at baseline.

2.2.2. Statistical analysis

We calculated Incidence Rate Ratios (IRRs) using three-level (individual, neighborhood, and municipality) Poisson regression analysis, stratified by gender. Although survival analysis is frequently used in epidemiologic studies, we used the Poisson model, for which the validity of Median Rate Ratios (MRRs) and estimated general contextual effects using three-level data was available, as described below. We were not able to find any validated methods for calculating MRRs using three-level survival models. We used the mepoisson command in STATA/MP 15.1 and incorporated random intercepts at the neighborhood level and the municipality level (StataCorp, LLC, College Station, Texas, USA). The offset variable was the logarithm of person-years. We created dummy variables for the missing data in the covariates and modelled them. We first analyzed a null (empty) model to evaluate the variance of the random parameters, and then added variables in the following order: age (Model 1), country of birth (Model 2), municipality-level rurality (Model 3) or neighborhood-level rurality (Model 4), and both neighborhood- and municipality-level rurality to examine the independent contributions of rurality, evaluated at two different levels of aggregation, to suicide (Model 5). To interpret the magnitude of the effects of clustering at the municipal or neighborhood level, we calculated MRRs from the estimated variance of the random parameters, which means the median relative change in the incidence rate of suicide when comparing a randomly selected resident from a group with a higher suicide rate and one from another with a lower suicide rate [119]. Comparing MRRs calculated from each model with the fixed effect of the different levels of rurality, we evaluated the magnitude of the effects of rurality. Then, to assess whether differences in suicide rates by rurality varied by country of birth, we tested a cross-level interaction term between rurality and country of birth. To evaluate the urban-rural gap in the estimated suicide rate by country of birth, we calculated Pair Ratios of rural areas (reference: urban areas) by country of birth, using the Health Disparities Calculator version 2.0.0 [120]. The Pair Ratio in suicide between urban and rural areas is the simple arithmetic ratio (Health Disparities Calculator). Next, to assess how the effect of neighborhood-level rurality differed from municipality-level rurality, we tested an interaction term between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality, adjusted for age and country of birth. We also described differential suicide incidence by rurality by age groups, adding a cross-level interaction term between rurality and age groups. Finally, to explore whether individual sociodemographic characteristics explained differential suicide risk across rurality, we added individual sociodemographic characteristics in Model 6 and compared the results with Model 5. We calculated the percent change from Model 5 to Model 6 for the excess risk of suicide among those residing in rural areas compared to those in urban areas.

2.2.3. Sensitivity analysis

We conducted two types of sensitivity analysis, namely for measurement and for the statistical modeling approach. First, since the definition of rural areas is relative and can vary by comparative area, we used the Degree of Urbanization (DEGURBA) measure that has been devised by Eurostat [122] for municipality-level rurality. DEGURBA is a classification measure for European areas that is based on geographical contiguity and a minimum population threshold applied to 1km² population grid cells, using a 2011 population grid and the 2016 local administrative unit boundaries. Densely populated municipalities are classified as "cities," areas with an intermediate density are classified as "towns and suburbs," while thinly populated areas regarded as "rural areas." Second, instead of IRRs, we calculated Hazard Ratios (HR) using a parametric three-level (individual, neighborhood, and municipality) survival model, which assumes a Weibull distribution [123]. We used the *mestreg* command in Stata/MP 15.1 to fit multilevel mixed-effects parametric survival models, assuming normally distributed random effects.

2.3. Results

Among men, descriptive data showed that the suicide incidence rates per 100,000 person-years were higher among those born in other Nordic countries, followed by those born in Sweden, other European countries, Middle Eastern countries, and the rest of the world (Table 2). Compared to urban municipalities or urban neighborhoods, the suicide incidence rates were higher among men residing in rural municipalities and rural neighborhoods. The null model from the multilevel regression analysis showed that the incidence rate varied between municipalities and between neighborhoods: the MRRs were 1.21 and 1.33, respectively (Table 3). In the models with regional and individual fixed-effects estimators, the IRRs were 1.23 (95% confidence intervals [CI]: 1.09 to 1.38) in rural municipalities and 1.18 (95% CI: 1.08 to 1.28) in rural neighborhoods, compared to urban municipality-level rurality, and neighborhood-level rurality, the MRRs changed slightly (Supplementary Table 5).

	Men			Women			
	Person-years	No. of	Suicide	Person-years	No. of	Suicide	
		suicides	rate ^a		suicides	rate ^a	
Age							
20-29	3,738,938	593	15.9	3,557,891	234	6.6	
30-39	3,617,706	489	13.5	3,502,468	209	6.0	
40-49	3,929,550	714	18.2	3,820,285	338	8.8	
50-59	3,438,223	733	21.3	3,404,766	306	9.0	
60-69	3,385,704	619	18.3	3,460,775	269	7.8	
≥ 70	2,635,665	663	25.2	3,543,743	256	7.2	
Country of birth							
Sweden	17,319,900	3,357	19.4	17,567,923	1,349	7.7	
Other Nordic countries	583,639	143	24.5	786,295	73	9.3	
Other European countries	1,287,601	173	13.4	1,339,511	108	8.1	
Middle Eastern countries	638,352	63	9.9	550,018	18	3.3	
Rest of the world	916,294	75	8.2	1,046,181	64	6.1	
Municipality-level ruralit	y ^b						
Urban	7,275,016	1,174	16.1	7,596,307	622	8.2	
Sub-urban	7,962,191	1,481	18.6	8,142,325	582	7.1	
Rural	5,508,579	1,156	21.0	5,551,296	408	7.3	
Neighborhood-level rural	ity ^c						
Urban	15,267,422	2,637	17.3	16,111,982	1,278	7.9	
Sub-urban	1,793,103	313	17.5	1,817,851	101	5.6	
Rural	3,637,405	836	23.0	3,343,374	227	6.8	
Unknown	47,856	25	52.2	16,721	6	35.9	
Marital status							
Partner	9,246,559	1,056	11.4	9,385,103	423	4.5	
Divorced	2,244,777	674	30.0	2,934,967	369	12.6	
Single	8,769,906	1,907	21.7	7,130,647	677	9.5	
Widowed	484,544	174	35.9	1,839,211	143	7.8	
Education							
Primary	4,232,504	1,136	26.8	4,025,055	412	10.2	
Secondary	9,814,996	1,883	19.2	9,143,062	726	7.9	
Tertiary	6,363,391	762	12.0	7,808,608	456	5.8	
Unknown	334,895	30	9.0	313,203	18	5.7	
Employment status							

Table 2. Descriptive statistics of variables included in the Study 1.

Employed	13,551,795	1,785	13.2	11,895,515	598	5.0
Unemployed	7,193,991	2,026	28.2	8,850,271	1,014	11.5
Disposable income quintile						
Highest	6,327,669	643	10.2	2,999,280	123	4.1
High	4,878,809	689	14.1	4,468,996	230	5.1
Middle	3,822,064	796	20.8	5,321,065	367	6.9
Low	3,257,862	1,009	31.0	5,336,596	578	10.8
Lowest	2,459,382	674	27.4	3,163,991	314	9.9
Total	20,745,786	3,811	18.4	21,289,928	1,612	7.6

^a Suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years

^b We used the municipality classification devised by the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions for municipality-level rurality.

^c For neighborhood-level rurality we used the DeSO unit, which denotes demographic statistical areas established by the Swedish government.

	Men					Wome	n			
	Null	Mode	el 5	Model	6	Null	Mode	el 5	Mode	el 6
	IRR	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI
Fixed-effect part of the model										
Country of birth										
Sweden		Ref.		Ref.			Ref.		Ref.	
Other Nordic countries		1.19	[1.00,1.40]	0.98	[0.83,1.16]		1.15	[0.91,1.46]	0.98	[0.78,1.25]
Other European countries		0.72	[0.62,0.84]	0.66	[0.56,0.77]		0.99	[0.81,1.21]	0.82	[0.67,1.00]
Middle Eastern countries		0.55	[0.43,0.71]	0.44	[0.34,0.57]		0.39	[0.25,0.62]	0.29	[0.18,0.47]
Rest of the world		0.47	[0.37,0.59]	0.39	[0.31,0.49]		0.77	[0.59,0.99]	0.57	[0.44,0.74]
Municipality-level rurality ^a										
Urban		Ref.		Ref.			Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban		1.16	[1.04,1.30]	1.04	[0.94,1.16]		0.94	[0.81,1.10]	0.82	[0.72,0.92]
% change in excess risk				-75.00			-		-	
Rural		1.23	[1.09,1.38]	1.06	[0.95,1.18]		0.97	[0.83,1.13]	0.83	[0.72,0.95]
% change in excess risk				-73.91			-		-	
Neighborhood-level rurality ^b										
Urban		Ref.		Ref.			Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban		0.93	[0.82,1.05]	0.96	[0.85,1.09]		0.70	[0.57,0.86]	0.74	[0.60,0.91]
% change in excess risk		-		-			-		-	
Rural		1.18	[1.08,1.28]	1.16	[1.07,1.27]		0.84	[0.72,0.97]	0.91	[0.78,1.06]
% change in excess risk				-11.11			-		-	

Table 3. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRRs) by gender: the results of a multilevel Poisson regression analysis.

Random-effect part of the model

Between-municipality variance^c

	0.038	0.019	0.014	0.023	0.019	0.000
	(0.013)	(0.008)	(0.007)	(0.014)	(0.014)	(0.000)
Between-neighborhood var	iance ^c					
	0.090	0.097	0.046	0.138	0.144	0.096
	(0.029)	(0.029)	(0.028)	(0.065)	(0.065)	(0.063)
Median Rate Ratios betwee	en municipaliti	es				
	1.21	1.14	1.12	1.16	1.14	1.00
Median Rate Ratios betwee	en neighborhoo	ods				
	1.33	1.35	1.23	1.43	1.44	1.34

^a We used the municipality classification devised by the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions for municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used the DeSO unit, which denotes demographic statistical areas established by the Swedish government.

^c Standard error in parentheses.

Model 5: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality

Model 6: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, marital status, education, employment status, disposable income quintile

Full results including the IRRs of the covariates are shown in the supplemental materials.
There was a cross-level interaction effects between country of birth and rurality among men, and the effects relied on the areal unit that used to evaluate rurality. The Pair Ratios for the estimated suicide rates in rural municipalities were 1.39 (95% CI: 1.38 to 1.40) among persons born in other European countries, 1.37 (95% CI: 1.36 to 1.39) among those born in other Nordic countries, and 1.23 (95% CI: 1.22 to 1.23) among the Swedish-born (Table 4 and Figure 2). The suicide risk among men born in Middle Eastern countries and the rest of the world was lower in rural municipalities than urban municipalities. At the neighborhood level, the excess risk in rural municipalities for men was observed in all categories of country of birth (Pair Ratios [95% CI] for those residing in rural neighborhoods: 1.24 [1.24 to 1.24] for Sweden, 1.12 [1.11 to 1.12] for other Nordic countries, 1.42 [1.41 to 1.43] for other European countries, 1.65 [1.61 to 1.69] for Middle Eastern countries, and 2.89 [2.85 to 2.92] for the rest of the world).

	Areal	Areal unit for rurality definition						
Country of birth	Munic	Municipality-level		borhood-level				
Men								
Sweden	1.23	[1.22,1.23]	1.24	[1.24,1.24]				
Other Nordic countries	1.37	[1.36,1.39]	1.12	[1.11,1.12]				
Other European countries	1.39	[1.38,1.40]	1.42	[1.41,1.43]				
Middle Eastern countries	0.70	[0.69,0.70]	1.65	[1.61,1.69]				
Rest of the world	0.88	[0.87, 0.88]	2.89	[2.85,2.92]				
Women								
Sweden	0.85	[0.85,0.85]	0.82	[0.82,0.82]				
Other Nordic countries	1.34	[1.33,1.34]	0.76	[0.76,0.76]				
Other European countries	0.91	[0.91,0.92]	1.28	[1.27,1.29]				
Middle Eastern countries	0.53	[0.53,0.54]	0.00	[0.00, 0.00]				
Rest of the world	0.72	[0.71,0.72]	0.59	[0.58,0.59]				

Table 4. Estimated Pair Ratio [95% Confidence Intervals] of suicide for residing in rural areas (vs. urban areas) by the areal unit that used to assess rurality by gender, Swedish registry-based cohort, 2011-2016.



Figure 2. Estimated suicide incidence rates per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by rurality, country of birth, and gender. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel Poisson regression analyses adjusted for: a) age and neighborhood-level rurality; and b) age and municipality-level rurality.

The proportion of men with a low educational level and who had a partner was higher in rural municipalities/neighborhoods than urban municipalities/neighborhoods (Supplementary Tables 2 and 3). At the municipality-level, the percentage of unemployed was slightly higher in rural than in urban areas, while the opposite was true at the neighborhood level. Individual sociodemographic characteristics, including marital status, education, employment status, and disposable income quintile, explained 73.91% of the excess risk by municipality-level rurality among men, whereas it only slightly explained the excess IRRs due to neighborhood-level rurality (Table 2, Model 6).



Figure 3. Estimated suicide incidence rates per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by gender: cross-level interaction between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel Poisson regression analyses adjusted for age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, and neighborhood-level rurality.

Among women, urban residents had a slightly higher suicide incidence than rural residents (IRR 0.97 for those residing in rural municipalities and IRR 0.84 for those residing in rural neighborhoods; Table 3). Analyses with cross-level interaction terms between country of birth and rurality showed that the excess risk of suicide among those residing in rural municipalities or rural neighborhoods, compared to urban municipalities or urban neighborhoods, was only observed in those born in other Nordic countries or in other European countries, respectively (Table 4 and Figure 2). Socio-demographic characteristics by rurality were quite similar to those of men (Supplementary Tables 2 and 4). After adjusting for individual socio-demographic characteristics, the IRR for those residing in rural municipalities decreased to 0.83, while the IRR for those residing in rural neighborhoods increased to 0.91 (Table 3, Model 6).

After cross-level interaction terms between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality were added to Model 5, men residing in rural neighborhoods in rural municipalities had the highest suicide rate, whereas women residing in urban neighborhoods in urban municipalities had the highest rate (Figure 3). This suicide patterning according to rurality was quite similar for all age groups (Supplementary Figure 1).

Our sensitivity analyses showed that the results of the regression models using the alternative municipality-level rurality classified by Eurostat were mostly the same as those in our original models (Supplementary Tables 7 and 8, Figures 2 and 3). The multilevel survival models also produced almost identical results to those in our original Poisson models (Supplementary Tables 9 and 10, Figures 4 and 5).

2.4. Discussion

We found urban-rural inequalities in the incidence of suicide mortality among foreign-born and native Swedish adult men. Examining the effects of country of birth when evaluating rurality at the municipality level revealed that the excess suicide risk from residing in rural municipalities was higher among men born in other European or Nordic countries than among native Swedes. When evaluating rurality at the neighborhood level, the excess risk from residing in rural neighborhoods was higher among men born in the rest of the world, Middle Eastern countries, and other European countries than among native Swedes. While the IRRs of men born in Middle Eastern countries and the rest of the world were high if they resided in rural neighborhoods, this was not the case for rural municipalities. The excess risk of residing in rural municipalities among men was explained by their individual sociodemographic characteristics, whereas the excess risk of residing in rural neighborhoods was only slightly explained by this. On the other hand, women residing in urban areas generally had a higher suicide incidence than in rural areas, but we found no consistent patterning of the interaction with country of birth. To our knowledge, this is the first study to examine urban-rural inequality in suicide mortality using different units of aggregation while also accounting for differences by country of birth. Our finding of high suicide rates among foreign-born men living in rural areas is in line with the results of an Australian study from the 1990s [33], but the finding of high suicide rates among native Swedes in rural areas is not concordant with that study. Our novel findings suggest the existence of contextual factors affecting all men living in rural areas regardless of their country of birth.

We found a different interaction between country of birth and rurality by the level of aggregation among men. Individual sociodemographic characteristics explained more of the rurality-suicide association in municipalities. We speculate that this is because municipalities are politically independent while neighborhoods are not, and municipalities have an effect on sociodemographic characteristics through the labor market and social benefits. Swedish municipalities have a relatively high degree of political autonomy. Rural municipalities have faced several problems related to economic and demographic decline, including lower tax revenues and the cutback of public services [124]. Residents may have difficulty accessing mental health services and higher education, obtaining stable employment, and so on. Thus, the lack of stable job opportunities and available resources in rural municipalities might constitute a potential explanation for the excess suicide risk among European-born and native men in these areas, since area-level socioeconomic disadvantage has been linked to both a high suicide rate and suicidal behavior [39,40]. Further, foreign-born people may be further disadvantaged in terms of occupation-education mismatch and in terms of their exposure to discrimination [125,126]. Immigrants from Finland have historically formed the largest group of Nordic migrants in Sweden. Finns generally have higher suicide rates than Swedes [25], and it is possible that this higher suicide risk persists when they have migrated to Sweden. Statistics also show that they are more likely to be single and unemployed, and to have a low education, compared to native Swedes [127]. These are well-known risk factors for suicide [52-54,102]. Among women, individual sociodemographic characteristics were also associated with suicide in rural municipalities, which is consistent with the mechanisms discussed.

On the other hand, in our analysis, men's excess suicide risk in rural neighborhoods was only slightly explained by individual sociodemographic characteristics. Thus, other factors are needed to explain this disparity. Compared to urban communities, rural communities generally have rich social ties and cohesive characteristics within the local community [128]. While numerous studies have reported that social relationships are positively associated with good mental and physical health [129], there is also some evidence that overly strong ties might also harm health due to an "exclusion of outsiders" and "restrictions on individual freedom," which Portes (1998) suggests constitute a dark side of cohesive communities [130]. Foreign-born men might suffer more than native Swedish men from these negative effects of cohesive rural communities. In addition, difficulty with acculturation and discrimination against ethnic minorities might exaggerate the suicide risk among foreign-born men. Wiking et al. (2004) reported that the self-rated health of immigrants from the Middle East in Sweden was poorer than that of native Swedes, which was largely explained by poor Swedish language proficiency and discrimination [131]. Although the suicide rate among individuals born in the Middle East has generally tended to be lower than that of native Swedes [86], the high IRR observed in rural neighborhoods among the Middle Eastern-born in this study might be due to disadvantages in social interactions in their local communities.

We found an excess suicide risk from residing in rural areas mostly only among men. The perspective of socially constructed masculinities in rural areas may be useful in explaining this [132]. Alston (2012) argued that the disadvantaged context in rural areas could be deeply associated with the construction of dominant masculine norms like stoicism – pushing on through hardship, illness, and despair [46]. Consequently, rural masculinities may restrict men in taking advantage of social support from friends and family, and may serve as a barrier to help-seeking behavior [133]. Although Sweden is known to be a highly gender-equal country, with a Gender Inequality Index ranked fourth in 2015 [134], and has seen nationwide political and structural action aimed at expanding women's social roles, Backhans et al. have argued that this has done little to change the behavioral patterning of gendered norms [135]. Thus, it may be difficult for men in rural regions to access mental health services.

Although the excess risks for residing in rural areas were observed predominantly among men, it is important to emphasize that the gender difference in the association between rurality and suicide risk is complicated and relates to the gender paradox in mental health. Men are overrepresented in terms of completed suicides, while the prevalence of mental health problems and suicide attempts is higher in women [136]. Future studies should examine the association between rurality and other indicators of mental health problems, such as psychiatric hospitalization, suicide attempts, or use of psychotropic medication.

The order of suicide rates among countries of birth was generally similar between urban and rural areas in Sweden: other Nordic countries, Sweden, other European countries, Middle Eastern countries or the rest of the world, in that order. In addition, the crude suicide incidence by country of birth obtained in this study tended to be similar to the suicide rates in each country, especially for those individuals from the middle East and other Nordic countries (Supplementary Figures 6 and 7). This is consistent with the finding from a previous review, which suggested that origin-specific contextual factors such as the culture of the birth country continue to exert an influence in the destination country [90]. By comparing urban and rural suicide rates in the same country of birth category, this study focuses on contextual factors in the destination country rather than those in the country of birth.

Although the lower suicide rate observed among people born in the Middle Eastern countries compared to those born in Sweden is consistent with previous studies [86], it should be noted that a lower risk for completed suicide in this group does not necessarily mean there is a lower risk of suicidal behavior. Specifically, although religious-related factors in the country of birth, such as taboos against suicide and healthy lifestyles, can be associated with a lower suicide risk [96,97], Awaad et al. (2021) recently reported that Muslims in the United States were two times more likely to have a history of suicide attempts compared to other religious groups in the country [137]. A study in Israel has also shown that self-reported suicide attempts were higher among Muslims than Jews, whereas suicide attempts diagnosed in a hospital and registered in the national database were lower [96], suggesting that social

pressure may influence the reporting of suicidal behaviors of this group in the official statistics.

In this study, we included people who were 20 years or older at baseline. Thus, the majority of the study population had entered the labor market or tertiary education in Sweden. This facilitates studying the contribution of sociodemographic factors in our models.

Our study has notable strengths. Although the concept of rurality has many geographical, political, and cultural dimensions, our rurality indicators were based on population density and distance from city areas, which have been reported to be sensitive to the relationship between rurality and suicide in a comparison of urbanicity indicators [13]. The similarity of the results using two different forms of municipality-level rurality strengthens the robustness of the findings. The use of total population data for Sweden is also a strength of our study. The mechanisms and processes linking rurality and suicide discussed in this paper might also be relevant in other countries, and should therefore be tested. Furthermore, our study can act to stimulate research on the rurality-suicide association in different migration groups in other countries, as there is currently little evidence within the field.

This study also has several limitations. First, misclassification can occur when the cause of death is registered as suicide; it may be classified as an injury-related death, traffic death, undetermined, and so on [138]. Further studies should take these diagnoses into consideration and confirm the robustness of the results. Second, we did not consider migration within Sweden during the observation period as we found that regression models assessing changes of address were too complex to calculate estimates. Evaluating the interaction effects of domestic and international migration should be another independent topic for future studies. However, in general, there are more immigrants moving to cities than to rural areas [139], and in our study we placed people in the rural resident category if they

resided in a rural area in 2011, regardless of the actual duration of their rural residence. This may have led to an underestimation of the excess suicide rates in rural areas. Third, as the number of suicides among people born in Middle Eastern countries was very small, the association between suicide and rurality among these people should be interpreted with caution. Further studies should examine long-term trends and confirm the robustness of the findings. Fourth, the countries of birth categories we used in this study might not fully capture the characteristics of different birth countries, and there may be some country of birth populations for which the mechanisms discussed are difficult to apply. Fifth, since information on occupations was not available, the industrial structure in urban and rural areas could not be examined in this study.

3. Study 2: Does increased migration affect the rural-urban divide in suicide?

3.1. Objectives

In Sweden, where immigration has been increasing, refugees/immigrants have increasingly settled in rural areas. Considering this increasing influx of immigrants into the rural population and changes in the rural environment, Study 2 examined whether trends in suicide mortality vary by country of birth and rurality, using Swedish national register data between 1991 and 2015 to perform a series of repeated cohort analyses with 5-year follow-ups. To explore how the mechanisms and processes linking rurality and suicide vary across time, we also examined whether area-level sociodemographic characteristics account for the association between rurality and suicide in each cohort.

3.2. Methods

3.2.1. Data

As in Study 1, we used multiple linked Swedish registry data that covered the total Swedish population. Using the 25 years of available registry data between 1991 and 2015 for all individuals who were aged 20 years old and above at baseline, we created population cohorts and followed up them. Specifically, to capture the dynamic changes in the population such as migration increases over time, five cohorts were created with five different analytic time periods. As our goal was to investigate trends in the suicide rate over time, we included as many cohorts as possible with the available data. We set 1991 as the baseline year for the first cohort, and reset baselines at five-year intervals based on the registered information as follows; 1996, 2001, 2006, and 2011. Individuals were followed up until whichever was earliest; suicide, censoring (deaths excluding suicide or emigration), or the end of follow-up

in 1995, 2000, 2005, 2010, and 2015, respectively.

3.2.2. Study population

As shown in Supplementary figure 8, we excluded the data of individuals (1) that were duplicated, (2) who were missing residential information, and (3) who were missing an individual ID number. To estimate area-level socioeconomic status, we also excluded (4) people who lived in very small neighborhoods (50 residents or fewer). In contrast to Study 1, we excluded data with only municipality-level residence information and missing neighborhood-level (DeSO) information, because the reason for the missing data was not clear and thus difficult to interpret. Data were missing for 1.01% of the study population in 1991 and 0.20% in 2011. In each cohort, a total of between 3.1 and 3.6 million men and 3.3 and 3.7 million women nested within about six thousand neighborhoods in 290 municipalities met our inclusion criteria (see Supplementary Figure 8 for details).

3.2.3. Measurements

3.2.3.1. Outcome and country of birth

The outcome is suicide, classified using ICD codes for intentional self-harm (ICD9: E950-E959; ICD10: X60-X84, Y870). Since the number of suicides was very small in some country of birth categories used in Study 1, we classified country of birth into the following three categories to observe stable trends: Sweden, European countries (Denmark, Finland, Norway, Austria, Bosnia–Herzegovina, Estonia, France, Greece, Italy, Yugoslavia, Croatia, the Netherlands, Poland, Romania, Russia, Spain, The United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, Czech Republic, Turkey, Germany, Hungary, and other European countries), and non-European countries (Iraq, Iran, Lebanon, Syria, and the rest of the world). According to the Swedish resident population trends by country of birth for 1991-2011 (Supplementary

Table 11), there was a sharp increase in the number of people born in Iraq and a decrease in the number of people born in Finland throughout the period for both men and women. In the 1990s, there was an increase in those born in Yugoslavia, Bosnia and Herzegovina, and an increase in the number of people born in Poland after 2001. The composition of the top 10 countries by country of birth remained largely unchanged, except for the inclusion of the male population from Somalia and the female population from Thailand in 2011.

3.2.3.2. Rurality

Since the mechanisms and processes linking rurality and suicide seem to differ by the unit of aggregation used to evaluate rurality as shown in Study 1, we used two different units of aggregation for studying the impact of rurality - municipalities and neighborhoods. To evaluate rurality at the municipality-level, we used the municipal population density tertile at the baseline year in each cohort (urban, sub-urban, rural). To evaluate rurality at the neighborhood-level, we used DeSO area-level measure at the baseline year in each cohort as in Study 1.

3.2.3.3. Area-level sociodemographic characteristics

We used the proportion of foreign-born people per the neighborhood population as a measure of social isolation, the proportion of unemployed and the proportion of people with the lowest income quintile per the neighborhood population as measures of socioeconomic status. These variables were calculated in aggregate by each neighborhood at baseline in each cohort; dividing the number of foreign-born individuals, the number of the unemployed, and the number of people in the lowest income quintile by the population, respectively.

3.2.4. Statistical analysis

We calculated IRRs from multi-level Poisson regression analyses with a three-level (individuals, neighborhoods, and municipalities) random intercept model, using the statistical package STATA/MP 15.1 (StataCorp, LLC, College Station, Texas, USA). We calculated person-years for each individual using the time from baseline to suicide or censoring, and used the logarithm of the person-years as an offset. As suicide has different incidence rates by gender and age, all the analyses were stratified by gender and adjusted for age (20-29, 30-39, 40-49, 50-59, 60-69, and over 70).

We firstly calculated suicide incidence rates per 100,000 person-years, stratified by gender, age, country of birth, and rurality for each cohort. To evaluate the cross-level interaction for suicide between rurality and country of birth, we included the following variables: municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, country of birth, and an interaction term between rurality and country of birth. Second, from the estimates obtained from the model for those who reside in urban and rural areas according to year, we calculated Pair difference and Pair ratios for rural areas (reference: urban areas) by country of birth, using the Health Disparity Calculator version 2.0.0 [120], to evaluate the magnitude of the urban-rural suicide gap. The Pair Differences in the suicide rate between urban and rural areas refer to the simple arithmetic difference between the two groups. Also, the Pair Ratios in the rate are calculated by dividing a group by a reference group. Details of these measures and how to calculate them are available elsewhere [121]. To assess how the effect of neighborhood-level rurality differs according to municipality-level rurality, we also conducted interaction rurality, analyses with the following variables: municipality-level neighborhood-level rurality, and country of birth, and an interaction term between municipality-level and neighborhood-level rurality. Then we plotted the estimated suicide incidence rates from the models, and visually evaluated the secular trends in suicide rates by country of birth, rurality, and gender.

In addition, we explored whether area-level sociodemographic characteristics explain the differential suicide rate across rural areas. To do this, we conducted three-level Poisson regression analyses. Model 1 included the following variables: municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, and country of birth. Models 2-4 included the variables in Model 1 and area-level sociodemographic factors; the proportion of foreign-born people per the neighborhood population in Model 2, the proportion of unemployed per the neighborhood population in Model 3 and the proportion of people with the lowest income quintile per the neighborhood population in Model 4. We calculated the percentage change in the excess suicide rate between Model 1 and Models 2-4 among those residing in rural areas compared to those in urban areas. To evaluate the magnitude of the effects of areal-level sociodemographic characteristics, we calculated MRR from the estimated variance in the random parameters of the multilevel models.

3.3. Results

Descriptive data for each year showed that, in general, suicide rates per 100,000 person-years for both genders were higher among those born in European countries, followed by those born in Sweden and non-European countries (Table 5, Supplementary Table 12 and 13). Cross-level interaction analyses showed that these associations were similarly observed for most of the cohorts, with higher suicide rates among men residing in rural areas than in urban areas (Figure 4 and Figure 5, and Supplementary Table 14 and 15). Pair difference and Pair ratios showed that the urban-rural gap in suicide mortality was generally higher among foreign-born than Swedish-born men (Supplementary Figure 9 and 10). The estimated suicide rate for men appeared to decrease, gradually, over the observation period among all birth

country groups. However, around 2001, the suicide rates of foreign-born men residing in rural neighborhoods clearly fluctuated, with a seeming increase in their suicide rates, especially in the non-European countries group (Figure 5 and Supplementary Table 15). Indeed, among men from non-European countries health inequality measures of suicide appear to have increased between urban and rural neighborhoods since the early 2000s (Supplementary Figure 10). Among women, we observed a decrease in the suicide rate in urban areas irrespective of country of birth while no such trend was found in rural areas except among women from non-European countries in rural neighborhoods (Figure 4 and Figure 5, and Supplementary Table 16 and 17). The difference and ratio of rural suicide rates to urban suicide rates tended to increase slightly over the years (Supplementary Figure 9 and 10).

Table 5. Suicide rates by country of birth and rurality among Swedish residents in selected cohorts (full data are available in the supplemental material).

	1991 cohort			2001 cohort			2011 cohort		
	Person-years	No. of	Suicide	Person-years	No. of	Suicide	Person-years	No. of	Suicide
		suicides	rate ^a		suicides	rate ^a		suicides	rate ^a
Men									
Country of birth									
Sweden	13,596,611	3,193	23.5	13,931,785	2,702	19.4	14,511,267	2,654	18.3
European countries	1,151,504	292	25.4	1,297,959	279	21.5	1,572,962	245	15.6
Non-European countries	428,927	62	14.5	710,235	80	11.3	1,301,420	107	8.2
Municipality-level rurality	y ^b								
Urban	9,060,608	2,025	22.3	10,180,748	1,826	17.9	11,468,675	1,862	16.2
Sub-urban	3,835,886	889	23.2	3,584,724	750	20.9	3,738,519	682	18.2
Rural	2,280,548	633	27.8	2,174,507	485	22.3	2,178,455	462	21.2
Neighborhood-level rurali	ity ^c								
Urban	10,801,717	2,443	22.6	11,561,147	2,097	18.1	12,825,500	2,084	16.2
Sub-urban	1,409,033	325	23.1	1,409,497	278	19.7	1,506,110	254	16.9
Rural	2,966,292	779	26.3	2,969,335	686	23.1	3,054,039	668	21.9
Women									
Country of birth									
Sweden	14,271,104	1,355	9.5	14,436,917	1,043	7.2	15,404,059	1,096	7.1
European countries	1,367,087	172	12.6	1,555,733	157	10.1	1,788,760	149	8.3
Non-European countries	356,038	22	6.2	702,829	47	6.7	1,336,754	66	4.9

53

Municipality-level rurality ^b						17,865,650				
Urban	9,790,458	1,045	10.7	10,844,619	877	8.1	11,934,359	898	7.5	
Sub-urban	3,922,492	315	8.0	3,667,541	249	6.8	3,781,003	257	6.8	
Rural	2,281,279	189	8.3	2,183,319	121	5.5	2,150,288	156	7.3	
Neighborhood-level rurality ^c										
Urban	11,826,243	1,247	10.5	12,497,396	1,014	8.1	13,534,632	1,036	7.7	
Sub-urban	1,433,760	112	7.8	1,451,391	80	5.5	1,526,990	83	5.4	
Rural	2,734,226	190	6.9	2,746,692	153	5.6	2,804,028	192	6.8	

^a Suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years

^b We used population density as a marker of municipality-level rurality.

^c For neighborhood-level rurality we used DeSO units, which are demographic statistical areas created by the Swedish government.



Figure 4. Estimated suicide incidence rates per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by gender: cross-level interaction between country of birth and municipality-level rurality on suicide. A/C shows the estimates among men/women residing in urban municipalities, and B/D shows the estimates among men/women residing in rural municipalities. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel Poisson regression analyses adjusted for age and neighborhood-level rurality. The model estimates are available in the supplemental material.



Figure 5. Estimated suicide incidence rates per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by gender: cross-level interaction between country of birth and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide. A/C shows the estimates among men/women residing in urban neighborhoods, and B/D shows the estimates among men/women residing in rural neighborhoods. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel Poisson regression analyses adjusted for age and municipality-level rurality. The model estimates are available in the supplemental material.

Male suicide rates were consistently higher among those residing in rural areas compared to urban areas, whereas female suicide rates were the opposite (Table 5, Supplementary Table 12 and 13). These associations were similarly observed in regression analyses adjusted for age and country of birth, with the IRR for residing in rural municipalities (ref: urban municipalities) ranging between 1.16 (95% CI 1.03 to 1.31) and 1.26 (1.12 to 1.41) in men and 0.76 (0.62 to 0.94) and 1.01 (0.83 to 1.22) in women, while the IRR for residing in rural neighborhoods (ref: urban neighborhoods) ranged between 1.07 (0.98 to 1.17) and 1.26 (1.14 to 1.38) in men and 0.59 (0.49 to 0.72) and 0.88 (0.74 to 1.04) in women (Supplementary Table 18). Interaction analyses showed that men residing in rural neighborhoods in rural municipalities had the highest suicide rate, with suicide rates in both rural and urban groups declining over time (Supplementary Figure 11). However, for women, suicide rates among those who resided in urban neighborhoods in urban municipalities were highest among the categories, while urban-rural differences in rates were less clear in the later period.

After including area-level variables in the regression model using the male cohorts as shown in Table 6 and Supplementary Tables 19-22, the proportion of unemployed was linked to 36.8%, 50.0%, 93.8%, 77.8%, and 82.4% of the excess suicide rate associated with residing in rural municipalities in the 1991, 1996, 2001, 2006, and 2011 cohorts, respectively. On the other hand, the neighborhood-level rurality coefficient increased. MRRs decreased by 0.01-0.05 between municipalities and by 0.02-0.10 between neighborhoods, indicating that the proportion of unemployed residents was linked to 1-5% of the variance in suicide between municipalities and 2-10% of the variance between neighborhoods. The proportion of people with the lowest income quintile per the neighborhood population also underpinned 85.7%, 127.3%, 68.8%, 26.9%, and 20.0% of the excess risk for suicide associated with residing in

rural neighborhoods in the 1991, 1996, 2001, 2006, and 2011 cohorts, respectively. Note that the IRR of residing in rural neighborhoods was relatively smaller in the 1991 and 1996 cohorts than in the other cohorts. The proportion of people with the lowest income quintile also accounted for 5.3%, 3.8%, 31.2%, 11.1%, 5.9% of the excess risk for suicide associated with residing in rural municipalities in the 1991, 1996, 2001, 2006, and 2011 cohorts, respectively. MRRs changed little either between municipalities or neighborhoods, indicating that the proportion of people with the lowest income quintile did little to account for the variance in suicide between areas. When we added the proportion of foreign-born people, the municipality-level and neighborhood-level rurality coefficients increased. Since excess suicide mortality associated with residing in rural areas was observed only among men, these analyses were not conducted among women.

Table 6. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses using2011 -2015 Swedish registry-based cohort data (results of other cohorts are available in the supplemental material).

	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4	
Municipality-level rurality ^a								
Urban	Ref.				Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	1.04	[0.93,1.16]	1.09	[0.98,1.22]	0.96	[0.86,1.07]	1.04	[0.93,1.16]
Rural	1.17	[1.03,1.33]	1.24	[1.09,1.40]	1.03	[0.91,1.17]	1.16	[1.02,1.32]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban			41.2%		-82.4%		-5.9%	
Neighborhood-level rurality ^b								
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	0.97	[0.84,1.11]	1.04	[0.91,1.20]	1.02	[0.89,1.17]	0.98	[0.85,1.13]
Rural	1.20	[1.09,1.33]	1.32	[1.19,1.46]	1.32	[1.19,1.46]	1.16	[1.05,1.29]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban			60.0%		60.0%		-20.0%	
Proportion of foreign-born people per neighborhood population (/person)			3.95	[2.76,5.65]				
Proportion of unemployed per neighborhood population (/person)					7.83	[4.96,12.35]		
Proportion of people with the lowest income quintile per neighborhood population (/person)							7.91	[3.60,17.39]
Random-effect part of the Model								
Median rate ratios between municipalities								
Null=1.23	1.17		1.17		1.16		1.18	
Median rate ratios between neighborhoods								
Null=1.35	1.35		1.32		1.31		1.34	

^a Population density was used as an indicator of municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used DeSO units, which are demographic statistical areas created by the Swedish government.

Model 1: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality

Model 2: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of foreign-born people per neighborhood population

Model 3: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of unemployed per neighborhood population Model 4: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of people with the lowest income quintile per neighborhood population

3.4. Discussion

In line with Study 1, we found a continuously high suicide rate among men who reside in rural areas in Sweden, with a stronger impact of the rural context seen in foreign-born men. Although in general, the suicide rate for men decreased over time in both urban and rural areas in Sweden, we observed fluctuations among foreign-born men residing in rural neighborhoods, with high suicide rates in the 2000s. When we evaluated rurality at the municipality-level, the proportion unemployed was associated with the excess suicide rate. On the other hand, when we evaluated rurality at the neighborhood-level, the proportion of people with the lowest income quintile per the neighborhood population was partly associated with the excess suicide rate. Among women, suicide rates for all country of birth groups tended to decline only in urban areas between 1991 and 2015, whereas no such trend was observed in rural areas.

A seemingly increasing trend in suicide mortality was seen among foreign-born men residing in rural neighborhoods around the 2000s, whereas no such trend was observed when evaluating the effects of rurality at the municipality level. These differing trends by the areal unit of aggregation may be key for understanding the association between rurality and suicide. As we discussed in Study 1, as the municipality is the smallest politically independent unit in Sweden, municipality-level rurality might better reflect socioeconomic factors such as local labor market characteristics. Residents in rural municipalities may be exposed to a higher risk of unemployment or precarious working conditions which are well-known risk factors for mental health problems and suicide [54,124]. Accordingly, we found that unemployment played a role in the excess suicide rate in rural municipalities although it did not affect the association in rural neighborhoods. Indeed, it is noteworthy that unemployment only accounted for a small percentage of the regional variation in suicides, and there may be other factors that better explain the regional differences in suicides. In addition, Dunlavy et al. have suggested that the magnitude of the effect of unemployment on suicide varies with migration background characteristics, and is smaller for non-European immigrants and those with shorter periods of Swedish residency [140]. If this is correct, it is possible that the increasing growth of refugees in rural municipalities, i.e., more migrants with shorter periods of residence, may help explain the observed decrease in suicide rates among non-European immigrants in rural municipalities.

As a possible explanation for the excess suicide rate among men residing in rural neighborhoods, area-level socioeconomic disadvantage, a well-known risk factor for suicide, may relevant here [39,40]. An economic recession hit Sweden between 1990 and 1994, followed by an increase in income-based inequality in suicide mortality, especially after the late-1990s [38]. In the 1990s, the proportion of low-income people was more strongly associated with male suicide in rural areas than in more recent years. Given that this period coincided with a reported increase in individual-level income-based inequality in suicide mortality, to better understand more recent suicide trends it might be beneficial to focus on various area effects that link place to health such as the negative aspects of the community context influenced by the economic recession in the earlier period. We speculate that this might help explain the high suicide rate among foreign-born men residing in rural neighborhoods from around the year 2000. Using a case study of a small rural Swedish town at the time of the economic crisis, Wigerfelt and Wigerfelt described everyday racial violations towards refugees/immigrants, which included blaming them for consuming scarce resources in their local community [101]. Economic crises have been associated with an increase in discrimination and harassment by some vulnerable groups toward other vulnerable groups [141]. In rural settings, representations of outsiders may be amplified to a greater extent than in urban areas, and people with foreign backgrounds may suffer racist discrimination to a much greater extent than in urban settings [99,100]. This may have been important as previous research has linked discrimination and other forms of harassment to suicide [103].

Also of note is the impact of the high suicide rate in rural areas. For example, we can readily calculate the number of adjusted suicides by multiplying the suicide rate estimated from the model and study population number shown in Supplementary Table 23. The estimated number of suicides in rural neighborhoods from the 2001 cohort, which showed a marked fluctuation in the rate among foreign-born men residing in rural neighborhoods, is around 10 per year among the foreign-born population and about 128 per year among the native population. Note that the total number of suicides observed in the 2001 cohort, which lasted for five years, was 3,061 (specifically 686 in rural neighborhoods). Given that suicide is generally a rare outcome, we should be cautious in assessing changes in suicide rates stratified by country of birth. However, for each adult who dies of suicide it has been estimated that there may be as many as 20 attempted suicides [87], and suicide bereavement can negatively affect the mental health of families, friends, and communities [142–144]. Furthermore, Hjern and Allebeck (2002) reported that the suicide rate among the youth population of second-generation immigrants whose parents were both born abroad was higher than that of their parents' generation [145]. Our findings highlight the need for long-term equitable measures that cover more vulnerable people who lack resources. Since the proportion of foreign-born people at the neighborhood level was associated with increasing differences in urban-rural suicide rates, it may be an important factor in the excess suicide mortality in urban communities with large immigrant populations. In light of the fact that many migrants move from rural areas to urban areas, suicide prevention in rural areas may also be positioned as an upstream factor in many problems that occur in urban areas.

The association between rurality and suicide was different depending on the specific gender. In various countries, since the 1960s, the suicide rates of women in rural areas have

increased or stayed the same, even if the rates in urban areas decrease [9,11,22,29]. Although the timing and speed of rising female suicide rates in rural areas seems to vary among countries, this common tendency has been observed. A recent report from the United States pointed out that female suicide rates in rural areas have overtaken those in urban areas [10]. Therefore, there is a possibility that in Sweden, the suicide rates of women in rural areas will be higher than those in urban areas in the future. Considering that the female suicide rate in Sweden was the seventh highest among Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries in 2017 [146], continual evaluation of the variation in suicide rates by rurality may be important going forward.

The potential role of Swedish health equity policies and suicide prevention programs should also be noted with regard to the general decrease in suicide rates among men during the observation period (Supplementary Table 24). In Swedish public health policy, health inequality issues have been part of the political agenda since the 1980s [147]. Following the recommendations of the World Health Organization's Commission on Social Determinants of Health (SDH) in 2008 [148], efforts to reduce health inequity began at the local level from 2010 onwards, and in 2014 the Swedish Prime Minister declared that the goal was to reduce avoidable health inequalities within a generation, resulting in the establishment of a national Commission for Equity in Health in 2015 [147]. Regarding suicide prevention measures, after the first national suicide prevention program was established in 1995, a second comprehensive program was created in 2008 [149]. It included a variety of measures such as reducing access to the means of suicide and improving health care services, while also emphasizing the importance of social insurance and labor market policies for socially vulnerable groups, and reducing alcohol consumption in the general population, which is in line with the SDH approach [150]. Its attempt to reduce prejudice against suicide by framing it as a psychological mistake may also be important in light of the increasing migration in

Sweden [150]. Despite the global economic crisis in 2008, the country's overall suicide rate declined three and six years after the program was implemented, especially among older men [151]. Suicide prevention measures that further incorporate social determinants of health at various levels may be beneficial in the future.

Limitations of this study include the possibility that the association between rurality and suicide may not have been due to the contextual effects in rural areas, but rather, to the concentration of socially vulnerable residents in rural areas. Although areal assignment for refugees through dispersion policies could be considered as exogenous, they were able to freely change their residential address after the assignment, but our models did not incorporate internal migration. In addition, the analytical method we have used to explore the mechanisms that link rurality to suicide is a crude approach. The observed reduction in the effects when adding neighborhood-level sociodemographic factors reflects both mediation and confounding/selection. Studies of the rurality-suicide association in different migratory groups should be examined further, with a more comprehensive analytic design such as a natural experiment to test causal associations. Moreover, suicide deaths can be misclassified as injury-related deaths, traffic deaths, undetermined, and so on [138]. Evidence on the regional variation of the likelihood of this misclassification may help to clarify whether the results of this study were overestimated or underestimated.

4. Conclusions

4.1. Summary of the two studies

This dissertation aimed to elucidate urban-rural differences in suicide mortality in Sweden from three perspectives: the country of birth of the residents, the areal unit used to evaluate rurality, and the link to sociodemographic factors. We conducted two types of registry-based cohort study covering the total Swedish adult population. Study 1 aimed to examine the impact of rural living on suicide mortality by country of birth and whether individual characteristics explained urban-rural differences in suicide rates. In Study 2, focusing on the changes in rural areas in recent decades, specifically the increase in the refugee/immigrant population, we aimed to elucidate the 25-year trend in urban-rural differences in suicide mortality and determine area-level factors that could explain the differences.

We found that men in rural municipalities/neighborhoods had a higher suicide risk than those in urban areas regardless of country of birth, with a potentially stronger impact of residing in rural municipalities/neighborhoods among foreign-born men. This tendency was observed consistently throughout the period between 1991 and 2016. In general, male suicide rates in both urban and rural municipalities/neighborhoods continuously decreased across the study period, except for those of foreign-born men in small rural communities. The excess risk of suicide among men residing in rural municipalities/neighborhoods implies that the community context may have a negative effect on male rural residents.

The cross-level interaction between rurality and country of birth on male suicide and the association between individual-level/area-level sociodemographic characteristics and urban-rural inequalities in male suicide depended on the geographic unit used to assess rurality. When evaluating rurality at the municipality level, we observed an increased suicide risk from living in rural areas among men born in European countries, including native Swedes. The excess suicide risk among men residing in rural municipalities was explained by individual sociodemographic characteristics, including income, education, unemployment, and marital status. Regarding area-level factors, the proportion of unemployed persons was continuously linked to the excess suicide in rural municipalities across the 25 year period. These results at the municipal level suggest that individuals residing in rural municipalities may have less access to economic resources and employment opportunities.

When evaluating rurality at the neighborhood level, rurality was associated with an increased suicide risk in men for all country of birth groups, especially for those born in non-European countries. The excess risk in rural neighborhoods was not explained by individual-level sociodemographic factors and the proportion of the unemployed, but only partly by the proportion of low-income people. We speculate that income distribution and some psychosocial characteristics (e.g., ethnic discrimination) of smaller communities within municipalities might explain these findings.

In contrast to men, among women, urban residents generally had a higher suicide incidence than rural residents, regardless of country of birth or the areal unit used to assess rurality. Although many of the mechanisms discussed for men may be theoretically applicable to women, we were unable to discuss them in depth because we found few differences in the results across countries of birth or areal units to evaluate the potential effects of rurality among women. We discussed the possible role of restrictive gender norms (e.g., masculine norms like stoicism among rural men) in these gender differences in the relationship between rurality and suicide.

4.2. Further discussion of the study findings based on place effects perspectives

In this section, I will discuss the association between rurality and suicide revealed in this dissertation, in relation to the place effects perspectives by Macintyre et al. [41] that were

introduced earlier, that is, compositional and contextual explanations.

This study found that individual sociodemographic characteristics explained much of the excess suicide mortality in rural municipalities among men. There are two possible scenarios: (1) those who moved to rural municipalities became socially disadvantaged and experienced an increased suicide risk (i.e., individuals become socially disadvantaged because of the contextual features of the residential municipalities), or (2) socially disadvantaged people, who already had a higher suicide risk were more likely to move to rural municipalities before the observation started (i.e., selection). We were not able to distinguish between these two potential explanations in this study. Thus, it remains possible that the urban-rural difference in suicide at the municipal level was due to selection rather than due to the contextual features of municipalities.

On the other hand, when we focus on urban-rural differences in suicide mortality at the neighborhood level, contextual explanations may be appropriate because individual sociodemographic status explained little of the urban-rural difference in suicide mortality. The proportion of low-income people was associated with male suicide in rural neighborhoods in the 1990s, whereas it was less relevant from the late 2000s. We speculated that it might be due to negative aspects of the community context, such as ethnic discrimination, stigma, and exclusion from social networks and the community.

Based on the above discussion, I conclude that this study's findings at the municipality level may be partly due to sample selection, while the results at the neighborhood level reflect the contextual features of rural areas.

Our analysis showed that in the 2011 cohort, suicide rates among men from non-European countries were higher in urban areas than in rural areas, but selection bias may underlie this result. The country of birth category included many refugees. Regarding the acceptance of refugees, the Swedish government has had dispersion policies that directed refugees to settle in rural areas to avoid population concentration in metropolitan areas [75,77]. Vogiazides and Mondani (2020) have analyzed refugee relocation trajectories in Sweden and reported that unemployed individuals tend to move more from rural to urban areas than employed persons [77]. Consequently, socially disadvantaged individuals may have clustered in urban areas (selection).

4.3. Implications for public health policies in Sweden

This study suggests that men born in European countries and Sweden residing in rural municipalities are at high risk for suicide, and individual sociodemographic status is associated with their excess suicide in rural municipalities. The health equality policies of the Swedish government focus on providing resources equitably that are important to health, such as opportunities for education, a living and working environment, income, and social participation [147]. It may be important to consider differences in characteristics between municipalities by rurality when it comes to providing public support, especially in relation to employment-related policies. Cross-sectoral collaboration within the local government, such as coordination of job seekers support, immigrant support, and mental health support, may be beneficial.

We found that there was a high suicide rate in small rural communities within municipalities. Further research is needed to understand the pathways linking the community context to suicide risk, with a special focus on low-income neighborhoods and the potential risk for social exclusion and discrimination of specific ethnic groups. Collecting information on contextual factors including political and normative features that exclude specific ethnic groups would be helpful. Considering the growing number of non-European migrants, refugees, and their second-generation offspring, monitoring the social environment surrounding ethnic minorities is essential.

The health impact of the dispersion policies that directed refugees to settle in rural areas should be studied further. To the extent they were examined in this study, male suicide rates generally declined in all countries of birth between 1991 and 2015, indicating that it is unlikely that these policies have had a negative impact on suicide. However, it is still essential to pay particular attention to how the context of small areas within a municipality can affect refugees, immigrants, and native Swedes. To host the refugees, a collaborative form of governance has been developing between civil society and the public authorities, especially in rural areas [152]. Further investigation of the situation that refugees face, with attention to the differences between neighborhoods within municipalities may provide useful information.

4.4. Implications for future studies on urban-rural inequalities in suicide

Our finding of a differential suicide risk and the potential effects of residing in rural municipalities and rural neighborhoods warrants further study. Particularly, identifying relevant community characteristics, including local policies and cultural norms/behaviors, may contribute to public health interventions to prevent suicide and its inequalities by rurality, migration status, and gender. Using data on older people in Japan, my colleagues and I have reported that the association between rurality and depressive symptoms varies by the areal unit used to assess rurality [153]. In addition, how community social capital explained the link between rurality and depression varied by the areal unit. Community civic participation, the degree to which residents participate in community groups (i.e., volunteer groups, sports groups, and hobbies) or activities, was linked to municipality-level urban-rural differences in depression. On the other hand, community social cohesion, such as a sense of mutual trust, and reciprocity was associated with differences in depression between smaller units rather

than in municipalities. These findings suggest that the association between rurality and mental health, and the mechanisms linking them, may vary by the areal unit used to evaluate rurality. Thus, further attention on collective psychosocial factors may enhance understanding of the regional distribution of suicide.

Gender norms and health is an area that will need to be explored more. Although suicide is a health outcome that varies greatly between men and women worldwide, with higher rates of suicide mortality in men and more suicide attempts among women [136], gender differences in suicide may be pronounced in relation to rurality. As discussed in Study 1, the high suicide rate among rural men may be partly due to masculinity norms constructed in rural societies [46]. Gender relations can be relevant to health at various levels of society, and the social structure of gender relations has changed over time [154]. Gender norms and gender construction in a society/community possibly relate to whether people can escape from problems when suffering. Greater investigation of gender norms as social determinants of health may help develop effective public health interventions to tackle regional inequalities in suicide.

Outcome-wide studies that simultaneously compare multiple outcomes when examining the association between rurality and mental health are also important [155]. Differences in the prevalence of suicide attempts between urban and rural areas have varied markedly in the direction of the association across studies [2]. Admission to hospital for treatment of psychosis or depression was reported to be more common in urban areas than rural areas of Sweden in the late-1990s for both men and women [156]. When hospital-reported illnesses are used as the outcome, the association with rurality needs to be interpreted in light of regional differences in access to health care since only those diagnosed can be counted. Comparing regional differences in suicide deaths and other mental health outcomes may shed light on the impact of improved access to health and welfare services in
suicide prevention. It may also provide helpful insights into understanding gender differences in rurality and suicide.

The focus on the country of birth in this dissertation should be further deepened through comparative research with other countries. The findings of this study imply that some phenomena that can be framed as "immigrant's issues" may partly derive from how the social structure relates to urban-rural health inequalities that also exist among the native population. The presence of vulnerable immigrants may help to highlight this issue. This situation could be common across countries. For example, in Japan, against the backdrop of a labor shortage due to population aging and reduction in rural areas, several policies have been implemented to recruit foreign workers. However, the working environment of foreign workers who migrated to Japan as a result of these policies has been criticized by the United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination [157]. In this context it is possible that disadvantages in socio-economic conditions, social relationships, and the living environment that are often observed more generally in rural areas might also underlie the issues that have been brought to attention by increased international migration [158].

References

- World Health Organization. Suicide worldwide in 2019: global health estimates. Geneva: World Health Organization. 2021 [cited 1 Jun 2021]. Available: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/suicide-in-the-world
- Barry R, Rehm J, de Oliveira C, Gozdyra P, Kurdyak P. Rurality and risk of suicide attempts and death by suicide among people living in four English-speaking high-income countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Can J Psychiatry. 2020;65: 441–447. doi:10.1177/0706743720902655
- Hirsch JK, Cukrowicz KC. Suicide in rural areas: An updated review of the literature. J Rural Ment Heal. 2014;38: 65–78. doi:10.1037/rmh0000018
- 4. Hirsch JK. A review of the literature on rural suicide: risk and protective factors, incidence, and prevention. Crisis. 2006;27: 189–199. doi:10.1027/0227-5910.27.4.189
- Solmi F, Dykxhoorn J, Kirkbride JB. Urban-rural differences in major mental health conditions. In: Okkels N., Kristiansen C., Munk-Jorgensen P. (eds) Mental Health and Illness in the City. Mental Health and Illness Worldwide. Singapore: Springer; 2016. doi:10.1007/978-981-10-0752-1
- Cheung YTD, Spittal MJ, Pirkis J, Yip PSF. Spatial analysis of suicide mortality in Australia: investigation of metropolitan-rural-remote differentials of suicide risk across states/territories. Soc Sci Med. 2012;75: 1460–1468. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.04.008
- Qi X, Hu W, Page A, Tong S. Dynamic pattern of suicide in Australia, 1986-2005: a descriptive-analytic study. BMJ Open. 2014;4: e005311. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2014-005311
- 8. Caldwell TM, Jorm AF, Dear KBG. Suicide and mental health in rural, remote and metropolitan areas in Australia. Med J Aust. 2004;181: S10–14.

doi:10.5694/j.1326-5377.2004.tb06348.x

- Singh GK, Siahpush M. Increasing Rural-urban gradients in US suicide mortality, 1970-1997. Am J Public Health. 2002;92: 1161–1167. doi:10.2105/ajph.92.7.1161.
- Ivey-Stephenson AZ, Crosby AE, Jack SP, Haileyesus T, Kresnow-Sedacca M. Suicide trends among and within urbanization levels by sex, race/ethnicity, age group, and mechanism of death — United States, 2001–2015. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2017;66: 1–16. doi:10.15585/mmwr.ss6618a1
- Kapusta ND, Zorman A, Etzersdorfer E, Ponocny-Seliger E, Jandl-Jager E, Sonneck G. Rural-urban differences in Austrian suicides. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2008;43: 311–318. doi:10.1007/s00127-008-0317-1
- Razvodovsky Y, Stickley A. Suicide in urban and rural regions of Belarus, 1990-2005.
 Public Health. 2009;123: 27–31. doi:10.1016/j.puhe.2008.10.003
- Helbich M, Blüml V, de Jong T, Plener PL, Kwan MP, Kapusta ND. Urban-rural inequalities in suicide mortality: a comparison of urbanicity indicators. Int J Health Geogr. 2017;16: 39. doi:10.1186/s12942-017-0112-x
- Levin KA, Leyland AH. Urban/rural inequalities in suicide in Scotland, 1981-1999.
 Soc Sci Med. 2005;60: 2877–2890. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2004.11.025
- Zacharakis CA, Madianos MG, Papadimitriou GN, Stefanis CN. Suicide in Greece
 1980-1995: patterns and social factors. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 1998;33:
 471–476. doi:10.1007/s001270050081
- Ostry AS. The mortality gap between urban and rural Canadians: a gendered analysis.
 Rural Remote Health. 2009;9: 1286. doi:10.22605/rrh1286
- Yip PSF, Liu KY, Hu J, Song XM. Suicide rates in China during a decade of rapid social changes. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2005;40: 792–798. doi:10.1007/s00127-005-0952-8

- Li M, Katikireddi SV. Urban-rural inequalities in suicide among elderly people in China: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Equity Health. 2019;18: 2. doi:10.1186/s12939-018-0881-2
- Patel V, Ramasundarahettige C, Vijayakumar L, Thakur JS, Gajalakshmi V, Gururaj G, Suraweera W, Jha P; Million Death Study Collaborators. Suicide mortality in India: a nationally representative survey. Lancet. 2012;379: 2343–2351. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60606-0
- Otsu A, Araki S, Sakai R, Yokoyama K, Voorhees AS. Effects of urbanization, economic development, and migration of workers on suicide mortality in Japan. Soc Sci Med. 2004;58: 1137–1146. doi:10.1016/S0277-9536(03)00285-5
- Yoshioka E, Hanley SJB, Sato Y, Saijo Y. Geography of suicide in Japan: spatial patterning and rural–urban differences. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2021;56: 731–746. doi:10.1007/s00127-020-01978-7
- 22. Pearce J, Barnett R, Jones I. Have urban/rural inequalities in suicide in New Zealand grown during the period 1980-2001? Soc Sci Med. 2007;65: 1807–1819.
 doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.05.044
- Chan CH, Caine ED, You S, Yip PSF. Changes in South Korean urbanicity and suicide rates, 1992 to 2012. BMJ Open. 2015;5: e009451. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2015-009451
- 24. Chang S Sen, Sterne JAC, Wheeler BW, Lu TH, Lin JJ, Gunnell D. Geography of suicide in Taiwan: spatial patterning and socioeconomic correlates. Heal Place.
 2011;17: 641–650. doi:10.1016/j.healthplace.2011.01.003
- Titelman D, Oskarsson H, Wahlbeck K, Nordentoft M, Mehlum L, Jiang GX, Erlangsen A., Nrugham L., Wassermanet D. Suicide mortality trends in the Nordic countries 1980-2009. Nord J Psychiatry. 2013;67: 414–423. doi:10.3109/08039488.2012.752036

- Hart LG, Larson EH, Lishner DM. Rural definitions for health policy and research. Am J Public Health. 2005;95: 1149–1155. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2004.042432
- 27. Handley TE, Inder KJ, Kelly BJ, Attia JR, Kay-Lambkin FJ. Urban-rural influences on suicidality: gaps in the existing literature and recommendations for future research.
 Aust J Rural Health. 2011;19: 279–283. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1584.2011.01235.x
- Cloke PJ. An index of rurality for England and Wales. Reg Stud. 1977;11: 31–46. doi:10.1080/09595237700185041
- Page A, Morrell S, Taylor R, Dudley M, Carter G. Further increases in rural suicide in young Australian adults: secular trends, 1979-2003. Soc Sci Med. 2007;65: 442–453. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.03.029
- 30. Hill SA, Pritchard C, Laugharne R, Gunnell D. Changing patterns of suicide in a poor, rural county over the 20th century: a comparison with national trends. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2005;40: 601–604. doi:10.1007/s00127-005-0933-y
- Fontanella CA, Hiance-Steelesmith DL, Phillips GS, Bridge JA, Lester N, Sweeney HA, Campo JV. Widening rural-urban disparities in youth suicides, United States, 1996-2010. JAMA Pediatr. 2015;169: 466–473. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2014.3561
- 32. Qin P. Suicide risk in relation to level of urbanicity—a population-based linkage study.
 Int J Epidemiol. 2005;34: 846–852. doi:10.1093/ije/dyi085
- Morrell S, Taylor R, Slaytor E, Ford P. Urban and rural suicide differentials in migrants and the Australian-born, New South Wales, Australia 1985-1994. Soc Sci Med. 1999;49: 81–91. doi:10.1016/S0277-9536(99)00083-0
- 34. Sinyor M, Tse R, Pirkis J. Global trends in suicide epidemiology. Curr Opin Psychiatry.
 2017;30: 1–6. doi:10.1097/YCO.00000000000296
- 35. Durkheim E. Suicide: A study in sociology, translated by John Spaulding and George

Simpson. New York: Free Press. 1897.

- 36. Samaritans. Socioeconomic Disadvantage and suicidal behaviour: evidence and possible explanations. 2017 [cited 22 Oct 2021]. Available: https://media.samaritans.org/documents/Socioeconomic_disadvantage_and_suicidal_be haviour_-_Full.pdf
- 37. Wada K, Kondo N, Gilmour S, Ichida Y, Fujino Y, Satoh T, Shibuya K. Trends in cause specific mortality across occupations in Japanese men of working age during period of economic stagnation, 1980-2005: retrospective cohort study. BMJ. 2012;344: e1191. doi:10.1136/bmj.e1191
- Hiyoshi A, Kondo N, Rostila M. Increasing income-based inequality in suicide mortality among working-age women and men, Sweden, 1990–2007: is there a point of trend change? J Epidemiol Community Health. 2018;72: 1009–1015. doi:10.1136/jech-2018-210696
- Cairns JM, Graham E, Bambra C. Area-level socioeconomic disadvantage and suicidal behaviour in Europe: a systematic review. Soc Sci Med. 2017;192: 102–111. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2017.09.034
- Rehkopf DH, Buka SL. The association between suicide and the socio-economic characteristics of geographical areas: a systematic review. Psychol Med. 2006;36: 145– 157. doi:10.1017/S003329170500588X
- 41. Macintyre S, Ellaway A, Cummins S. Place effects on health: how can we conceptualise, operationalise and measure them? Soc Sci Med. 2002;55: 125–139. doi:10.1016/S0277-9536(01)00214-3
- Judd F, Cooper A-M, Fraser C, Davis J. Rural suicide people or place effects ? Aust
 N Z J Psychiatry. 2006;40: 208–216. doi:10.1080/j.1440-1614.2006.01776.x
- 43. Kanamori M, Hanazato M, Kondo K, Stickley A, Kondo N. Neighborhood farm

density, types of agriculture, and depressive symptoms among older farmers: a cross-sectional study. BMC Public Health. 2021;21: 440. doi:10.1186/s12889-021-10469-6

- Kanamori M, Kondo N. Suicide and types of agriculture: a time-series analysis in Japan. Suicide Life-Threatening Behav. 2020;50: 122–137. doi:10.1111/sltb.12559
- 45. Klingelschmidt J, Milner A, Khireddine-Medouni I, Witt K, Alexopoulos EC, Toivanen S, LaMontagne AD, Chastang J-F, Niedhammer I. Suicide among agricultural, forestry, and fishery workers: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis. Scand J Work Environ Health. 2018;44: 3–15. doi:10.5271/sjweh.3682
- 46. Alston M. Rural male suicide in Australia. Soc Sci Med. 2012;74: 515–522.
 doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.04.036
- 47. Roy P, Tremblay G, Oliffe JL, Jbilou J, Robertson S. Male farmers with mental health disorders: a scoping review. Aust J Rural Health. 2013;21: 3–7. doi:10.1111/ajr.12008
- McLaren S, Challis C. Resilience among men farmers: the protective roles of social support and sense of belonging in the depression-suicidal ideation relation. Death Stud. 2009;33: 262–276. doi:10.1080/07481180802671985
- Daghagh Yazd S, Wheeler SA, Zuo A. Key risk factors affecting farmers' mental health: a systematic review. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2019;16: 4849. doi:10.3390/ijerph16234849
- 50. Arnautovska U, McPhedran S, Kelly B, Reddy P, De Leo D. Geographic variation in suicide rates in Australian farmers: why is the problem more frequent in Queensland than in New South Wales? Death Stud. 2016;40: 367–372. doi:10.1080/07481187.2016.1153007
- Glymour MM, Avendano M, Kawachi I. Socioeconomic status and health. In: Berkman L, Kawachi I, Glymour M, editors. Social Epidemiology. Second Edi. New

York: Oxford University Press. 2014.

- 52. Lorant V, De Gelder R, Kapadia D, Borrell C, Kalediene R, Kovács K, Leinsalu M, Martikainen P, Menvielle G, Regidor E, Rodríguez-Sanz M, Wojtyniak B, Strand BH, Bopp M, Mackenbach J. Socioeconomic inequalities in suicide in Europe: the widening gap. Br J Psychiatry. 2018;212: 356–361. doi:10.1192/bjp.2017.32
- 53. Blakely TA, Collings SCD, Atkinson J. Unemployment and suicide. evidence for a causal association? J Epidemiol Community Health. 2003;57: 594–600.
 doi:10.1136/jech.57.8.594
- 54. Garcy AM, Vågerö D. Unemployment and suicide during and after a deep recession: a longitudinal study of 3.4 million swedish men and women. Am J Public Health.
 2013;103: 1031–1038. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2013.301210
- 55. Congdon P. Latent variable model for suicide risk in relation to social capital and socio-economic status. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2012;47: 1205–1219. doi:10.1007/s00127-011-0429-x
- 56. Shaw RJ, Atkin K, Bécares L, Albor CB, Stafford M, Kiernan KE, Nazroo JY, Wilkinson RG, Pickett KE. Impact of ethnic density on adult mental disorders: narrative review. Br J Psychiatry. 2012;201: 11–19. doi:10.1192/bjp.bp.110.083675
- 57. Pan SW, Carpiano RM. Immigrant density, sense of community belonging, and suicidal ideation among racial minority and white immigrants in Canada. J Immigr Minor Heal. 2013;15: 34–42. doi:10.1007/s10903-012-9657-8
- Malmberg B, Andersson E, Östh J. Segregation and urban unrest in Sweden. Urban Geogr. 2013;34: 1031–1046. doi:10.1080/02723638.2013.799370
- Rokem J, Vaughan L. Geographies of ethnic segregation in Stockholm: the role of mobility and co-presence in shaping the 'diverse' city. Urban Stud. 2019;56: 2426– 2446. doi:10.1177/0042098018795561

- 60. Dalhlgren G, Whitehead M. Policies and strategies to promote social equity in health.
 background document to WHO strategy paper for Europe. Institute for Futures
 Studies. 1991 [cited 10 Jan 2022]. Available:
 https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/6472456.pdf
- Robinson WS. Ecological correlations and the behavior of individuals. Int J Epidemiol.
 2009;38: 337–341. doi:10.1093/ije/dyn357
- Subramanian SV, Jones K, Kaddour A, Krieger N. Revisiting Robinson: the perils of individualistic and ecologic fallacy. Int J Epidemiol. 2009;38: 342–360. doi:10.1093/ije/dyn359
- Subramanian SV, Jones K, Duncan C. Multilevel methods for public health research.
 In: Kawachi I, Berkman LF, editors. Neighborhoods and Health. New York: Oxford University Press. 2003.
- 64. Duncan C, Jones K, Moon G. Context, composition and heterogeneity: using multilevel models in health research. Soc Sci Med. 1998;46: 97–117.
 doi:10.1016/s0277-9536(97)00148-2
- Twisk JWR. Applied Multilevel Analysis: A practical guide for medical researchers.
 Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. 2006.
- 66. Merlo J, Chaix B, Yang M, Lynch J, Råstam L. A brief conceptual tutorial on multilevel analysis in social epidemiology: interpreting neighbourhood differences and the effect of neighbourhood characteristics on individual health. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2005;59: 1022–1029.
- Aguinis H, Gottfredson RK, Culpepper SA. Best-practice recommendations for estimating cross-level interaction effects using multilevel modeling. J Manage. 2013;39: 1490–1528. doi:10.1177/0149206313478188
- 68. Cummins S, Curtis S, Diez-Roux AV, Macintyre S. Understanding and representing

'place' in health research: a relational approach. Soc Sci Med. 2007;65: 1825–1838. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.05.036

- 69. The World Bank. Rural population (% of total population). The World Bank. 2019 [cited 2 May 2019]. Available: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/sp.rur.totl.zs
- Fraser C, Jackson H, Judd F, Komiti A, Robins G, Murray G, Humphreys J, Pattison P, Hodgins G. Changing places: the impact of rural restructuring on mental health in Australia. Heal Place. 2005;11: 157–171. doi:10.1016/j.healthplace.2004.03.003
- 71. United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division. International migration report 2017: highlights (ST/ESA/SER.A/404). New York: United Nations. 2018. doi:10.18356/5e2626a2-en
- 72. Statistics Sweden. Population and population changes in 2017. Statistics Sweden. 2018
 [cited 22 Oct 2021]. Available: https://www.scb.se/en/finding-statistics/statistics-by-subject-area/population/population
 -composition/population-statistics/pong/statistical-news/swedens-population-2017--pop
 ulation-changes2/
- 73. Statistics Sweden. Population statistics. 2020 [cited 12 Jun 2020]. Available: https://www.scb.se/en/finding-statistics/statistics-by-subject-area/population/population
 -composition/population-statistics/
- 74. Wennström J, Öner Ö. Political Hedgehogs: The geographical sorting of refugees in Sweden. Statsvetensk Tidskr. 2020;122: 671–685. doi:10.13140/RG.2.2.32828.59522
- 75. Edin P-A, Fredriksson P, Åslund O. Ethnic enclaves and the economic success of immigrants—evidence from a natural experiment. Q J Econ. 2003;118: 329–357. doi:10.1162/00335530360535225
- 76. Hedlund M, Carson DA, Eimermann M, Lundmark L. Repopulating and revitalising rural Sweden? re-examining immigration as a solution to rural decline. Geogr J.

2017;183: 400–413. doi:10.1111/geoj.12227

- 77. Vogiazides L, Mondani H. Geographical trajectories of refugees in Sweden: uncovering patterns and drivers of inter-regional (im)mobility. J Refug Stud. 2020; feaa074. doi:10.1093/jrs/feaa074
- 78. Proietti P, Veneri P. The location of hosted asylum seekers in OECD regions and cities.J Refug Stud. 2021;34: 1243–1268. doi:10.1093/jrs/fez001
- 79. Hedberg C, Haandrikman K. Repopulation of the Swedish countryside: globalisation by international migration. J Rural Stud. 2014;34: 128–138. doi:10.1016/j.jrurstud.2014.01.005
- Akbari AH, Macdonald M. Immigration policy in Australia, Canada, New Zealand, and the United States: an overview of recent trends. Int Migr Rev. 2014;48: 801–822. doi:10.1111/imre.12128
- 81. Abbott A. The mental-health crisis among migrants. Nature. 2016;538: 158–160. doi:10.1038/538158a
- 82. Carta MG, Bernal M, Hardoy MC, Haro-Abad JM, Report on the Mental Health in Europe Working Group. Migration and mental health in Europe (the state of the mental health in Europe working group: Appendix I). Clin Pract Epidemiol Ment Heal. 2005;1. doi:10.1186/1745-0179-1-13
- 83. Close C, Kouvonen A, Bosqui T, Patel K, O'Reilly D, Donnelly M. The mental health and wellbeing of first generation migrants: a systematic-narrative review of reviews.
 Global Health. 2016;12: 1–13. doi:10.1186/s12992-016-0187-3
- 84. Hollander A, Dal H, Lewis G, Magnusson C, Kirkbride JB, Dalman C. Refugee migration and risk of schizophrenia and other non-affective psychoses: cohort study of 1.3 million people in Sweden. BMJ. 2016;352. doi:10.1136/bmj.i1030
- 85. Forte A, Trobia F, Gualtieri F, Lamis DA, Cardamone G, Giallonardo V, Fiorillo A,

Girardi P, Pompili M. Suicide risk among immigrants and ethnic minorities: a literature overview. Environ Res Public Heal. 2018;15: 1438. doi:10.3390/ijerph15071438

- 86. Gilliver SC, Sundquist J, Li X, Sundquist K. Recent research on the mental health of immigrants to Sweden: a literature review. Eur J Public Health. 2014;24: 72–79. doi:10.1093/eurpub/cku101
- World Health Organization. Preventing suicide: a global imperative. Genova: World Health Organization. 2014 [cited 22 Oct 2021]. Available: https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/131056
- 88. Tinghög P, Carstensen J. Cross-cultural equivalence of HSCL-25 and WHO (ten) wellbeing index: findings from a population-based survey of immigrants and non-immigrants in Sweden. Community Ment Health J. 2010;46: 65–76. doi:10.1007/s10597-009-9227-2
- 89. Tinghög P, Hemmingsson T, Lundberg I. To what extent may the association between immigrant status and mental illness be explained by socioeconomic factors? Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2007;42: 990–996. doi:10.1007/s00127-007-0253-5
- 90. Spallek J, Reeske A, Norredam M, Nielsen SS, Lehnhardt J, Razum O. Suicide among immigrants in Europe a systematic literature review. Eur J Public Health. 2015;25:
 63–71. doi:10.1093/eurpub/cku121
- 91. Johnson CM, Rostila M, Svensson AC, Engström K. The role of social capital in explaining mental health inequalities between immigrants and Swedish-born: a population-based cross-sectional study. BMC Public Health. 2017;17: 117. doi:10.1186/s12889-016-3955-3
- 92. Payne S, Swami V, Stanistreet DL. The social construction of gender and its influence on suicide: a review of the literature. J Mens health. 2008;5: 23–35.
 doi:10.1016/j.jomh.2007.11.002

- 93. Williams DR, Mohammed SA. Racism and health I: pathways and scientific evidence.
 Am Behav Sci. 2013;57: 1152–1173. doi:10.1177/0002764213487340
- 94. Rostila M, Fritzell J. Mortality differentials by immigrant groups in Sweden: the contribution of socioeconomic position. Am J Public Health. 2014;104: 686–695.
 doi:10.2105/AJPH.2013.301613
- 95. Honkaniemi H, Bacchus-Hertzman J, Fritzell J, Rostila M. Mortality by country of birth in the Nordic countries - a systematic review of the literature. BMC Public Health. 2017;17: 511. doi:10.1186/s12889-017-4447-9
- 96. Gal G, Goldberger N, Kabaha A, Haklai Z, Geraisy N, Gross R, Levav I. Suicidal behavior among Muslim Arabs in Israel. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2012;47: 11–17. doi:10.1007/s00127-010-0307-y
- 97. Hjern A, Allebeck P. Alcohol-related disorders in first- and second-generation immigrants in Sweden: a national cohort study. Addiction. 2004;99: 229–236. doi:10.1046/j.1360-0443.2003.00562.x
- Marmot MG, Adelstein AM, Bulusu L. Lessons from the study of immigrant mortality. Lancet. 1984;323: 1455–1457. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(84)91943-3
- 99. Chakraborti N, Garland J. An 'invisible' problem? uncovering the nature of racist victimisation in rural Suffolk. Int Rev Vict. 2003;10: 1–17. doi:10.1177/026975800301000101
- 100. Chakraborti N, Garland J. England's green and pleasant land? Examining racist prejudice in a rural context. Patterns Prejudice. 2004;38: 383–398.
 doi:10.1080/0031322042000298446
- Wigerfelt AS, Wigerfelt B. A challenge to multiculturalism : everyday racism and hate crime in a small Swedish town. J Multicult Soc. 2014;5: 48–75.
- 102. Lorant V, Kunst AE, Huisman M, Bopp M, Mackenbach J, EU Working Group. A

European comparative study of marital status and socio-economic inequalities in suicide. Soc Sci Med. 2005;60: 2431–2441. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2004.11.033

- 103. Um MY, Rice E, Palinkas LA, Kim HJ. Migration-related stressors and suicidal ideation in North Korean refugee women: the moderating effects of network composition. J Trauma Stress. 2020;33: 939–949. doi:10.1002/jts.22549
- 104. Wilkinson RG, Pickett KE. Income inequality and population health: a review and explanation of the evidence. Soc Sci Med. 2006;62: 1768–1784.
 doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2005.08.036
- 105. Kondo N, van Dam RM, Sembajwe G, Subramanian S, Kawachi I, Yamagata Z. Income inequality and health: the role of population size, inequality threshold, period effects and lag effects. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2012;66: e11. doi:10.1136/jech-2011-200321
- 106. Rostila M, Kölegård ML, Fritzell J. Income inequality and self-rated health in Stockholm, Sweden: a test of the 'income inequality hypothesis' on two levels of aggregation. Soc Sci Med. 2012;74: 1091–1098. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.11.027
- 107. Brauer J. Labour market policies on a sub-national level. SN Soc Sci. 2021;1: 154. doi:10.1007/s43545-021-00163-0
- 108. Van Der Wel KA, Östergren O, Lundberg O, Korhonen K, Martikainen P, Andersen AN, Urhoj SK. A gold mine, but still no Klondike: Nordic register data in health inequalities research. Scand J Public Health. 2019;47: 618–630. doi:10.1177/1403494819858046
- 109. Ludvigsson JF, Almqvist C, Bonamy AKE, Ljung R, Michaëlsson K, Neovius M, Stephansson O, Ye W. Registers of the Swedish total population and their use in medical research. Eur J Epidemiol. 2016;31: 125–136. doi:10.1007/s10654-016-0117-y
- 110. Ludvigsson JF, Svedberg P, Olén O, Bruze G, Neovius M. The longitudinal integrated

database for health insurance and labour market studies (LISA) and its use in medical research. Eur J Epidemiol. 2019;34: 423–437. doi:10.1007/s10654-019-00511-8

111. Socialstyrelsen. Statistics on Causes of Death 2017. Socialstyrelsen. 2018 [cited 1 Mar 2019]. Available:

https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/artikelkatalog/statisti k/2018-10-18.pdf

- Hjern A. Migration and public health: health in Sweden: The National Public Health Report 2012. Chapter 13. Scand J Public Health. 2012;40: 255–267. doi:10.1177/1403494812459610
- 113. Westman J, Sundquist J, Johansson LM, Johansson SE, Sundquist K. Country of birth and suicide: a follow-up study of a national cohort in Sweden. Arch Suicide Res. 2006;10: 239–248. doi:10.1080/13811110600582471
- 114. Statistics Sweden. Immigrations (except citizens from Nordic countries) by grounds for settlement, birth and sex. Year 2001 2010. 2011 [cited 3 Mar 2022]. Available: https://www.statistikdatabasen.scb.se/pxweb/en/ssd/START_BE_BE0101_BE0101
 J/ImmiBosatt/#
- 115. Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions. Classification of Swedish municipalities 2017. 2016 [cited 22 Oct 2021]. Available: https://skr.se/download/18.4d3d64e3177db55b16631b96/1615474478946/Classificatio n of Swedish Municipalities 2017.pdf
- 116. Statistics Sweden. DeSO Demographic statistics areas. 2018 [cited 28 Feb 2019].Available:

https://www.scb.se/hitta-statistik/regional-statistik-och-kartor/regionala-indelningar/des o---demografiska-statistikomraden/

117. Strömberg U, Baigi A, Holmén A, Parkes BL, Bonander C, Piel FB. A comparison of

small-area deprivation indicators for public-health surveillance in Sweden. Scand J Public Health. 2021. doi:10.1177/14034948211030353

- Statistics Sweden. Regional indelning Kommuner RegSO DeSO [Regional division municipalities RegSO DeSO]. [cited 1 Jan]. Available: https://experience.arcgis.com/experience/e3b9cc7023df409997a56e32025b18a1
- 119. Austin PC, Stryhn H, Leckie G, Merlo J. Measures of clustering and heterogeneity in multilevel Poisson regression analyses of rates/count data. Stat Med. 2018;37: 572–589. doi:10.1002/sim.7532
- 120. Division of Cancer Control and Population Sciences, Surveillance Research Program and Healthcare Delivery Research Program, National Cancer Institute. Health Disparities Calculator version 2.0.0. SEER Software. 2019. Available: https://seer.cancer.gov/hdcalc/
- 121. Health Disparities Calculator Help System. Pair comparison methods. National Cancer Institute. 2019 [cited 1 Feb 2020]. Available: https://seer.cancer.gov/help/hdcalc/inference-methods/individual-level-survey-sample-1/pair-comparison-methods
- 122. Eurostat. Degree of urbanisation (DEGURBA). 2016 [cited 28 Feb 2019]. Available: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/degree-of-urbanisation/methodology
- Zhang Z. Parametric regression model for survival data: weibull regression model as an example. Ann Transl Med. 2016;4. doi:10.21037/atm.2016.08.45
- Hedlund M. Growth and decline in rural Sweden. [doctoral Dissertation] Umeå, Umeå University. 2017.
- 125. Rydgren J. Mechanisms of exclusion: ethnic discrimination in the Swedish labour market. J Ethn Migr Stud. 2004;30: 697–716. doi:10.1080/13691830410001699522
- 126. Dunlavy AC, Garcy AM, Rostila M. Educational mismatch and health status among

foreign-born workers in Sweden. Soc Sci Med. 2016;154: 36–44. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2016.02.018

- 127. Westman J, Martelin T, Härkänen T, Koskinen S, Sundquist K. Migration and self-rated health: a comparison between Finns living in Sweden and Finns living in Finland. Scand J Public Health. 2008;36: 698–705. doi:10.1177/1403494808089649
- Sørensen JFL. Rural–urban differences in bonding and bridging social capital. Reg Stud. 2016;50: 391–410. doi:10.1080/00343404.2014.918945
- 129. Ehsan A, Klaas HS, Bastianen A, Spini D. Social capital and health: a systematic review of systematic reviews. SSM Popul Heal. 2019;8: 100425.
 doi:10.1016/j.ssmph.2019.100425
- Portes A. Social capital: its origins and applications in modern sociology. Annu Rev Sociol. 1998;24: 1–24.
- Wiking E, Johansson SE, Sundquist J. Ethnicity, acculturation, and self reported health.
 a population based study among immigrants from Poland, Turkey, and Iran in Sweden.
 J Epidemiol Community Health. 2004;58: 574–582. doi:10.1136/jech.2003.011387
- 132. Campbell H, Bell MM. The question of rural masculinities. Rural Sociol. 2000;65:532–546. doi:10.1111/j.1549-0831.2000.tb00042.x
- Seidler ZE, Dawes AJ, Rice SM, Oliffe JL, Dhillon HM. The role of masculinity in men's help-seeking for depression: a systematic review. Clin Psychol Rev. 2016;49: 106–118. doi:10.1016/j.cpr.2016.09.002
- 134. United Nations Development Programme. Human development report 2016. Human development for everyone. New York: United Nations Development Programme. 2017. doi:10.18356/b6186701-en
- 135. Backhans MC, Lundberg M, Månsdotter A. Does increased gender equality lead to a convergence of health outcomes for men and women? a study of Swedish

municipalities. Soc Sci Med. 2007;64: 1892–1903. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.01.016

- 136. Canetto SS, Sakinofsky I. The gender paradox in suicide. Suicide Life Threat Behav.1998;28: 1–23. doi:10.1111/j.1943-278X.1998.tb00622.x
- 137. Awaad R, El-Gabalawy O, Jackson-Shaheed E, Zia B, Keshavarzi H, Mogahed, D, Altalib, H. Suicide attempts of Muslims compared with other religious groups in the US. JAMA Psychiatry. 2021;78: 1041–1044. doi: 10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2021.1813
- Tøllefsen IM, Hem E, Ekeberg Ø. The reliability of suicide statistics: a systematic review. BMC Psychiatry. 2012;12: 9. doi:10.1186/1471-244X-12-9
- 139. Statistics Sweden. Internal migration among refugees in Sweden. Statistics Sweden.
 2016 [cited 16 Oct 2019]. Available: https://www.scb.se/contentassets/dc0958cc6c9f4747aa2c4a699472b2c9/le0105_2016a
 01_br_be57br1601.pdf
- 140. Dunlavy AC, Juárez S, Toivanen S, Rostila M. Suicide risk among native- and foreign-origin persons in Sweden: a longitudinal examination of the role of unemployment status. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2019;54: 579–590. doi:10.1007/s00127-018-1621-z
- 141. Green DP, McFalls LH, Smith JK. Hate crime: an emergent research agenda. Annu Rev Sociol. 2001;27: 479–504. doi:10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.479
- 142. Pitman A, Osborn D, King M, Erlangsen A. Effects of suicide bereavement on mental health and suicide risk. The Lancet Psychiatry. 2014;1: 86–94.
 doi:10.1016/S2215-0366(14)70224-X
- 143. Rostila M, Saarela J, Kawachi I. "The psychological skeleton in the closet": mortality after a sibling's suicide. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2014;49: 919–927. doi:10.1007/s00127-013-0780-1

- 144. Rostila M, Saarela J, Kawachi I. Suicide following the death of a sibling: a nationwide follow-up study from Sweden. BMJ Open. 2013;3: e002618.
 doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2013-002618
- Hjern A, Allebeck P. Suicide in first- and second-generation immigrants in Sweden a comparative study. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2002;37: 423–429. doi:10.1007/s00127-002-0564-5
- 146. Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development. Suicide rates (indicator).
 Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development. 2020 [cited 17 Jun 2020].
 Available: https://doi.org/10.1787/bd12d298-en
- 147. Lundberg O. The next step towards more equity in health in Sweden: how can we close the gap in a generation? Scand J Public Health. 2018;46: 19–27. doi:10.1177/1403494818765702
- 148. Commission on Social Determinants of Health. Closing the gap in a generation: health equity through action on the social determinants of health. Final Report of the Commission on Social Determinants of Health. Geneva: World Health Organization.
 2008 [cited 2 Jun 2022]. Available: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241563703

149. World Health Organization. National suicide prevention strategies: progress, examples and indicators. Genova: World Health Organization. 2018 [cited 2 Jun 2022].Available:

https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/279765/9789241515016-eng.pdf?ua=1

150. Public Health Agency of Sweden. National action programme for suicide prevention.
2006 [cited 2 Jun 2022]. Available: https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/publicerat-material/publikationsarkiv/n/national-

action-programme-for-suicide-prevention/

- 151. Baran A, Kropiwnicki P. Advantages and pitfalls of the Swedish National Program for Suicide Prevention 2008. Psychiatr i Psychol Klin. 2015;15: 175–181. doi:10.15557/PiPK.2015.0026
- 152. Arora-Jonsson S, Larsson O. Lives in limbo: migrant integration and rural governance in Sweden. J Rural Stud. 2021;82: 19–28. doi:10.1016/j.jrurstud.2021.01.010
- 153. Kanamori M, Hanazato M, Takagi D, Kondo K, Ojima T, Amemiya A, Kondo N. Differences in depressive symptoms by rurality in Japan: a cross-sectional multilevel study using different aggregation units of municipalities and neighborhoods (JAGES). Int J Health Geogr. 2021;20: 42. doi:10.1186/s12942-021-00296-8
- 154. Connell R. Gender, health and theory: Conceptualizing the issue, in local and world perspective. Soc Sci Med. 2012;74: 1675–1683. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.06.006
- 155. VanderWeele TJ. Outcome-wide epidemiology. Epidemiology. 2017;28: 399–402. doi:10.1097/EDE.0000000000641
- 156. Sundquist K, Frank G, Sundquist J. Urbanisation and incidence of psychosis and depression: follow-up study of 4.4 million women and men in Sweden. Br J Psychiatry. 2004;184: 293–298. doi: 10.1192/bjp.184.4.293
- 157. Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination. Follow-up letter sent to the State party. 2020 [cited 2 Jun 2022]. Available: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CERD/Shared Documents/JPN/INT_CERD_FUL_JPN_43388_E.pdf
- Nagayoshi K. Imin to nihon shakai [Immigrants and Japanese society]. Tokyo: Chuokoron-shinsha. 2020.

Supplemental materials for Study 1

Supplementary Table 1. Number of men and women by municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality.
Supplementary Table 2. Number of men and women by age, country of birth, sociodemographic characteristics, and municipality-level rurality.
Supplementary Table 3. Number of men by age, country of birth, sociodemographic characteristics, and neighborhood-level rurality.
Supplementary Table 4. Number of women by age, country of birth, sociodemographic characteristics, and neighborhood-level rurality.
Supplementary Table 5. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] for men: the full results of multilevel Poisson regression analysis.

Supplementary Table 6. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] for women: the full results of multilevel Poisson regression analysis.

Supplementary Table 7. Descriptive statistics of variables of the municipality-level rurality by Eurostat.

Supplementary Table 8. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] by gender: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analysis.

Supplementary Table 9. Suicide Hazard Ratios (HR) [95% Confidence Intervals] for men: the results of parametric multilevel survival analyses. Supplementary Table 10. Suicide Hazard Ratios (HR) [95% Confidence Intervals] for women: the results of parametric multilevel survival analyses. Supplementary Figure 1. Estimated suicide incidence rate per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by rurality, age, and gender. Supplementary Figure 2. Estimated suicide incidence rate per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by gender: cross-level interaction between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide.

Supplementary Figure 3. Estimated suicide incidence rate per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by rurality, country of birth, and gender.

Supplementary Figure 4. Estimated survival probability with 95% confidence intervals by gender: cross-level interaction between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide.

Supplementary Figure 5. Estimated survival probability with 95% confidence intervals by rurality, country of birth, and gender.

Supplementary Figure 6. Male suicide incidence rates by country of birth in Sweden and the male suicide rate in each country.

Supplementary Figure 7. Female suicide incidence rates by country of birth in Sweden and the female suicide rate in each country.

Neighborhood-level rurality											
Municipality-level rurality	Urban	Sub-urban	Rural	Unknown							
Men											
Urban	1,159,116	49,425	51,512	4,990							
Sub-urban	973,576	139,756	265,335	3,323							
Rural	523,468	122,031	312,318	1,637							
Women											
Urban	1,217,818	50,630	47,293	1,811							
Sub-urban	1,026,449	141,249	243,113	1,194							
Rural	556,725	124,038	285,068	707							

Supplementary Table 1. Number of men and women by municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality.

	Men						Women					
		Мı	unicipality-lev	el rurality				Мι	unicipality-lev	el rurality		
	Urban	(%)	Sub-urban	(%)	Rural	(%)	Urban	(%)	Sub-urban	(%)	Rural	(%)
Age												
20-29	236,807	(18.7)	255,944	(18.5)	146,053	(15.2)	238,746	(18.1)	239,708	(17.0)	128,649	(13.3)
30-39	261,569	(20.7)	223,876	(16.2)	131,589	(13.7)	253,657	(19.3)	214,567	(15.2)	125,491	(13.0)
40-49	248,077	(19.6)	249,948	(18.1)	166,286	(17.3)	242,096	(18.4)	240,822	(17.1)	159,758	(16.5)
50-59	196,574	(15.5)	222,000	(16.1)	164,644	(17.2)	193,715	(14.7)	219,576	(15.6)	160,835	(16.6)
60-69	176,839	(14.0)	227,619	(16.5)	180,379	(18.8)	186,464	(14.2)	229,354	(16.2)	174,895	(18.1)
≥ 70	145,177	(11.5)	202,603	(14.7)	170,503	(17.8)	202,874	(15.4)	267,978	(19.0)	216,910	(22.4)
Country of birth												
Sweden	957,012	(75.7)	1,174,452	(85.0)	862,926	(89.9)	994,846	(75.5)	1,188,984	(84.2)	857,466	(88.7)
Other Nordic	39,549	(3.1)	40,288	(2.9)	27,214	(2.8)	55,756	(4.2)	51,277	(3.6)	34,304	(3.6)
Other European countries	115,184	(9.1)	75,643	(5.5)	38,568	(4.0)	117,305	(8.9)	78,102	(5.5)	39,846	(4.1)
Middle Eastern countries	58,144	(4.6)	41,881	(3.0)	10,097	(1.1)	50,537	(3.8)	36,019	(2.6)	7,870	(0.8)
Rest of the world	95,154	(7.5)	49,726	(3.6)	20,649	(2.2)	99,108	(7.5)	57,623	(4.1)	27,052	(2.8)
Marital status												
Partner	554,643	(43.8)	617,495	(44.7)	434,587	(45.3)	553,125	(42.0)	617,306	(43.7)	433,254	(44.8)
Divorced	144,067	(11.4)	147,939	(10.7)	103,264	(10.8)	198,013	(15.0)	189,158	(13.4)	122,455	(12.7)

Supplementary Table 2. Number of men and women by age, country of birth, sociodemographic characteristics, and municipality-level rurality.

Single	538,417	(42.6)	576,605	(41.7)	388,420	(40.5)	462,975	(35.1)	462,158	(32.7)	290,770	(30.1)
Widowed	27,916	(2.2)	39,951	(2.9)	33,183	(3.5)	103,439	(7.9)	143,383	(10.2)	120,059	(12.4)
Education												
Primary	208,086	(16.5)	301,873	(21.8)	250,637	(26.1)	212,412	(16.1)	292,849	(20.7)	231,799	(24.0)
Secondary	526,005	(41.6)	659,870	(47.8)	497,659	(51.9)	505,959	(38.4)	605,839	(42.9)	455,680	(47.2)
Tertiary	498,022	(39.4)	399,521	(28.9)	197,663	(20.6)	569,828	(43.3)	492,440	(34.9)	267,593	(27.7)
Unknown	32,930	(2.6)	20,726	(1.5)	13,495	(1.4)	29,353	(2.2)	20,877	(1.5)	11,466	(1.2)
Employment status												
Employed	830,816	(65.7)	865,163	(62.6)	586,633	(61.1)	789,988	(60.0)	780,016	(55.2)	517,878	(53.6)
Unemployed	434,227	(34.3)	516,827	(37.4)	372,821	(38.9)	527,564	(40.0)	631,989	(44.8)	448,660	(46.4)
Disposable income qui	intile											
Highest	458,169	(36.2)	382,915	(27.7)	230,295	(24.0)	269,578	(20.5)	155,890	(11.0)	81,447	(8.4)
High	245,835	(19.4)	332,742	(24.1)	247,314	(25.8)	274,982	(20.9)	288,401	(20.4)	188,528	(19.5)
Middle	210,251	(16.6)	262,641	(19.0)	197,335	(20.6)	287,596	(21.8)	359,179	(25.4)	259,752	(26.9)
Low	173,456	(13.7)	240,228	(17.4)	181,319	(18.9)	285,420	(21.7)	391,876	(27.8)	286,238	(29.6)
Lowest	177,332	(14.0)	163,464	(11.8)	103,191	(10.8)	199,976	(15.2)	216,659	(15.3)	150,573	(15.6)
Total	1,265,043	(100)	1,381,990	(100)	959,454	(100)	1,317,552	(100)	1,412,005	(100)	966,538	(100)

			Neight	orhood-leve	el rurality			
	Urban	(%)	Sub-urban	(%)	Rural	(%)	Missing	(%)
Age								
20-29	525,198	(19.8)	40,469	(13.0)	71,504	(11.4)	1,633	(16.4)
30-39	483,481	(18.2)	47,997	(15.4)	83,303	(13.2)	2,253	(22.6)
40-49	484,866	(18.3)	61,140	(19.7)	115,953	(18.4)	2,352	(23.6)
50-59	407,615	(15.4)	51,311	(16.5)	122,253	(19.4)	2,039	(20.5)
60-69	392,094	(14.8)	58,477	(18.8)	133,126	(21.2)	1,140	(11.5)
≥ 70	362,906	(13.7)	51,818	(16.7)	103,026	(16.4)	533	(5.4)
Country of birth								
Sweden	2,120,903	(79.9)	281,205	(90.4)	586,458	(93.2)	5,824	(58.5)
Other Nordic countries	77,792	(2.9)	10,093	(3.2)	18,535	(3.0)	631	(6.3)
Other European countries	197,884	(7.5)	12,030	(3.9)	18,049	(2.9)	1,432	(14.4)
Middle Eastern countries	106,109	(4.0)	2,281	(0.7)	1,088	(0.2)	644	(6.5)
Rest of the world	153,472	(5.8)	5,603	(1.8)	5,035	(0.8)	1,419	(14.3)
Marital status								
Partner	1,144,582	(43.1)	159,129	(51.1)	301,935	(48.0)	1,079	(10.8)
Divorced	291,558	(11.0)	32,117	(10.3)	69,036	(11.0)	2,559	(25.7)
Single	1,148,727	(43.3)	109,479	(35.2)	239,023	(38.0)	6,213	(62.4)
Widowed	71,293	(2.7)	10,487	(3.4)	19,171	(3.1)	99	(1.0)
Education								
Primary	501,026	(18.9)	79,845	(25.7)	175,997	(28)	3,728	(37.5)

Supplementary Table 3. Number of men by age, country of birth, sociodemographic characteristics, and neighborhood-level rurality.

Secondary	1,192,104	(44.9)	157,806	(50.7)	329,908	(52.4)	3,716	(37.4)
Tertiary	908,770	(34.2)	69,530	(22.3)	115,532	(18.4)	1,374	(13.8)
Unknown	54,260	(2.0)	4,031	(1.3)	7,728	(1.2)	1,132	(11.4)
Employment status								
Employed	1,673,331	(63.0)	198,712	(63.9)	409,134	(65.0)	1,435	(14.4)
Unemployed	982,829	(37.0)	112,500	(36.2)	220,031	(35.0)	8,515	(85.6)
Disposable income quintile								
Highest	807,770	(30.4)	96,872	(31.1)	166,451	(26.5)	286	(2.9)
High	583,213	(22.0)	79,063	(25.4)	163,266	(26.0)	349	(3.5)
Middle	491,940	(18.5)	57,513	(18.5)	120,087	(19.1)	687	(6.9)
Low	435,308	(16.4)	49,904	(16.0)	107,920	(17.2)	1,871	(18.8)
Lowest	337,929	(12.7)	27,860	(9.0)	71,441	(11.4)	6,757	(67.9)
Total	2,656,160	(100)	311,212	(100)	629,165	(100)	9,950	(100)

	Neighborhood-level rurality									
	Urban	(%)	Sub-urban	(%)	Rural	(%)	Unknown	(%)		
Age										
20-29	506,239	(18.1)	35992	(11.4)	64013	(11.1)	859	(23.1)		
30-39	462,819	(16.5)	49872	(15.8)	80187	(13.9)	837	(22.6)		
40-49	475,996	(17.0)	58,934	(18.7)	107060	(18.6)	686	(18.5)		
50-59	412,898	(14.7)	49,223	(15.6)	111506	(19.4)	499	(13.4)		
60-69	420,179	(15.0)	57765	(18.3)	112451	(19.5)	318	(8.6)		
≥ 70	522,861	(18.7)	64131	(20.3)	100257	(17.4)	513	(13.8)		
Country of birth										
Sweden	2,229,225	(79.6)	282,875	(89.5)	527,190	(91.6)	2,006	(54.0)		
Other Nordic countries	108,738	(3.9)	11,635	(3.7)	20,782	(3.6)	182	(4.9)		
Other European countries	206,023	(7.4)	11,671	(3.7)	16,966	(3.0)	593	(16.0)		
Middle Eastern countries	91,585	(3.3)	1,721	(0.5)	784	(0.1)	336	(9.1)		
Rest of the world	165,421	(5.9)	8,015	(2.5)	9,752	(1.7)	595	(16)		
Marital status										
Partner	1,145,433	(40.9)	158,821	(50.3)	298,740	(51.9)	691	(18.6)		
Divorced	413,687	(14.8)	36,425	(11.5)	58,514	(10.2)	1,000	(26.9)		
Single	964,522	(34.4)	84,459	(26.7)	165,200	(28.7)	1,722	(46.4)		
Widowed	277,350	(9.9)	36,212	(11.5)	53,020	(9.2)	299	(8.1)		
Education										
Primary	540,011	(19.3)	73,222	(23.2)	122,574	(21.3)	1,253	(33.8)		

Supplementary Table 4. Number of women by age, country of birth, sociodemographic characteristics, and neighborhood-level rurality.

Secondary	1,139,586	(40.7)	146,888	(46.5)	279,801	(48.6)	1,203	(32.4)
Tertiary	1,068,621	(38.2)	92,549	(29.3)	167,986	(29.2)	705	(19.0)
Unknown	52,774	(1.9)	3,258	(1.0)	5,113	(0.9)	551	(14.8)
Employment status								
Employed	1,563,353	(55.8)	178,890	(56.6)	345,128	(60.0)	511	(13.8)
Unemployed	1,237,639	(44.2)	137,027	(43.4)	230,346	(40.0)	3,201	(86.2)
Disposable income quintile								
Highest	412,125	(14.7)	34,952	(11.1)	59,693	(10.4)	145	(3.9)
High	567,314	(20.3)	66,492	(21.1)	117,922	(20.5)	183	(4.9)
Middle	669,651	(23.9)	82,850	(26.2)	153,683	(26.7)	343	(9.2)
Low	734,028	(26.2)	86,203	(27.3)	142,385	(24.7)	918	(24.7)
Lowest	417,874	(14.9)	45,420	(14.4)	101,791	(17.7)	2,123	(57.2)
Total	2,800,992	(100)	315,917	(100)	575,474	(100)	3,712	(100)

Supplementary Table 5. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] for men: the full results of multilevel Poisson regression analysis.

	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4		Model 5		Model 6	
	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI
Fixed-effe	ct part of the mo	odel										
Age												
20-29	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
30-39	0.85	[0.76,0.96]	0.86	[0.77,0.97]	0.87	[0.77,0.98]	0.86	[0.76,0.97]	0.86	[0.76,0.97]	1.43	[1.26,1.61]
40-49	1.14	[1.03,1.28]	1.13	[1.02,1.26]	1.14	[1.02,1.27]	1.12	[1.00,1.25]	1.12	[1.01,1.25]	2.00	[1.78,2.26]
50-59	1.34	[1.20,1.49]	1.31	[1.17,1.46]	1.30	[1.17,1.45]	1.28	[1.15,1.43]	1.28	[1.15,1.43]	2.14	[1.90,2.42]
60-69	1.14	[1.02,1.28]	1.09	[0.98,1.22]	1.09	[0.97,1.22]	1.08	[0.96,1.20]	1.07	[0.96,1.20]	1.43	[1.25,1.64]
≥ 70	1.57	[1.40,1.75]	1.49	[1.33,1.67]	1.48	[1.32,1.65]	1.48	[1.32,1.65]	1.47	[1.32,1.65]	1.37	[1.18,1.59]
Country o	of birth											
Sweden			Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Other Nord	dic countries		1.18	[0.99,1.39]	1.19	[1.00,1.40]	1.18	[1.00,1.40]	1.19	[1.00,1.40]	0.98	[0.83,1.16]
Other Euro	opean countries		0.71	[0.60,0.82]	0.72	[0.61,0.84]	0.71	[0.61,0.83]	0.72	[0.62,0.84]	0.66	[0.56,0.77]
Middle Eas	stern countries		0.53	[0.41,0.68]	0.54	[0.42,0.70]	0.54	[0.42,0.70]	0.55	[0.43,0.71]	0.44	[0.34,0.57]
Rest of the	world		0.46	[0.36,0.57]	0.47	[0.37,0.59]	0.46	[0.37,0.58]	0.47	[0.37,0.59]	0.39	[0.30,0.49]
Municipal	lity-level ruralit	y ^a										
Urban					Ref.				Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban					1.19	[1.06,1.33]			1.16	[1.04,1.30]	1.04	[0.94,1.16]
Rural					1.28	[1.14,1.43]			1.23	[1.09,1.38]	1.06	[0.95,1.18]
Neighborh	nood-level rurali	ity ^b										

Urban	Ref.	Ref.			Ref.	
Sub-urban	0.95	[0.84,1.08]	0.93	[0.82,1.05]	0.96	[0.85,1.09]
Rural	1.22	[1.12,1.33]	1.18	[1.08,1.28]	1.16	[1.07,1.27]
Unknown	3.34	[2.21,5.03]	3.33	[2.21,5.02]	1.38	[0.92,2.08]
Marital status						
Partner					Ref.	
Divorced					2.19	[1.98,2.41]
Single					1.99	[1.82,2.17]
Widowed					2.13	[1.81,2.52]
Education						
Tertiary					Ref.	
Primary					1.49	[1.35,1.64]
Secondary					1.32	[1.21,1.44]
Unknown					0.55	[0.38,0.79]
Employment status						
Employed					Ref.	
Unemployed					1.70	[1.54,1.87]
Disposable income quintile						
Highest					Ref.	
High					1.26	[1.13,1.41]
Middle					1.69	[1.51,1.89]
Low					2.06	[1.82,2.33]
Lowest					2.08	[1.81,2.40]

Random-effect part of the model

Between-municipa	Between-municipality variance ^c Null=0.038(0.013)												
	0.031(0.012)	0.025(0.011)	0.021(0.009)	0.019(0.01)	0.019(0.008)	0.014(0.007)							
Between-neighbor	hood variance ^c Null=0.09(0.0)29)											
	0.093(0.029)	0.103(0.03)	0.100(0.029)	0.100(0.029)	0.097(0.029)	0.047(0.028)							
Median rate ratios between municipalities Null=1.205													
	1.18	1.16	1.15	1.14	1.14	1.12							
Median rate ratios	s between neighborhoods Nu	ll=1.332											
	1.34	1.36	1.35	1.35	1.35	1.23							

^a We used the classification of municipality by the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions as municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used the DeSO unit, which denotes demographic statistics areas established by the Swedish government.

^c Standard error in parentheses.

Supplementary Table 6. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] for women: the full results of multilevel Poisson regression analysis.

	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4		Model 5		Model 6	
	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI
Fixed-effec	ct part of the i	model										
Age												
20-29	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
30-39	0.91	[0.76,1.10]	0.92	[0.76,1.11]	0.92	[0.76,1.11]	0.93	[0.77,1.12]	0.93	[0.77,1.12]	1.63	[1.35,1.99]
40-49	1.37	[1.16,1.62]	1.36	[1.15,1.61]	1.36	[1.15,1.61]	1.39	[1.17,1.64]	1.38	[1.17,1.64]	2.63	[2.19,3.16]
50-59	1.39	[1.17,1.65]	1.36	[1.15,1.62]	1.37	[1.15,1.62]	1.39	[1.17,1.65]	1.39	[1.17,1.65]	2.46	[2.03,2.98]
60-69	1.21	[1.01,1.44]	1.17	[0.98,1.39]	1.17	[0.98,1.39]	1.19	[1.00,1.42]	1.19	[0.99,1.42]	1.31	[1.06,1.62]
≥ 70	1.12	[0.94,1.34]	1.08	[0.90,1.29]	1.08	[0.90,1.29]	1.09	[0.91,1.30]	1.09	[0.91,1.30]	0.78	[0.62,0.99]
Country of	f birth											
Sweden			Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Other Nord	lic countries		1.17	[0.92,1.48]	1.16	[0.92,1.47]	1.16	[0.91,1.46]	1.15	[0.91,1.46]	0.98	[0.78,1.25]
Other Euro	pean countries	S	1.01	[0.83,1.24]	1.01	[0.83,1.23]	0.99	[0.81,1.21]	0.99	[0.81,1.21]	0.82	[0.67,1.00]
Middle Eas	stern countries	1	0.41	[0.26,0.65]	0.41	[0.25,0.65]	0.39	[0.25,0.62]	0.39	[0.25,0.62]	0.29	[0.18,0.47]
Rest of the	world		0.79	[0.61,1.02]	0.78	[0.61,1.01]	0.77	[0.60,0.99]	0.77	[0.59,0.99]	0.57	[0.44,0.74]
Municipal	ity-level rura	lity ^a										
Urban					Ref.				Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban					0.91	[0.79,1.06]			0.94	[0.81,1.10]	0.82	[0.72,0.92]
Rural					0.91	[0.78,1.07]			0.97	[0.83,1.13]	0.83	[0.72,0.95]
		1 . h										

Neighborhood-level rurality^b

Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	0.70	[0.57,0.86]	0.70	[0.57,0.86]	0.74	[0.60,0.91]
Rural	0.83	[0.72,0.96]	0.84	[0.72,0.97]	0.91	[0.78,1.06]
Unknown	4.81	[2.12,10.90]	4.81	[2.12,10.91]	2.11	[0.93,4.77]
Marital status						
Partner					Ref.	
Divorced					2.37	[2.06,2.73]
Single					2.29	[2.00,2.63]
Widowed					1.56	[1.26,1.94]
Education						
Tertiary					Ref.	
Primary					1.32	[1.14,1.53]
Secondary					1.14	[1.01,1.29]
Unknown					0.69	[0.43,1.12]
Employment status						
Employed					Ref.	
Unemployed					2.98	[2.57,3.46]
Disposable income quintile						
Highest					Ref.	
High					1.27	[1.02,1.58]
Middle					1.53	[1.23,1.89]
Low					1.75	[1.40,2.20]
Lowest					1.64	[1.28,2.12]
Random-effect part of the model						

Between-municipality variance ^c Null=0.023(0.014)										
	0.025(0.014)	0.029(0.015)	0.023(0.015)	0.023(0.014)	0.019(0.014)	0.000(0.000)				
Between-neighborhood variance*** Null=0.138(0.065)										
	0.143(0.065)	0.146(0.065)	0.151(0.066)	0.141(0.065)	0.144(0.065)	0.096(0.063)				
Median rate ratios between municipalities Null=1.16										
	1.16	1.18	1.15	1.15	1.14	1.00				
Median rate ratios between neighborhoods Null=1.43										
	1.43	1.44	1.45	1.43	1.44	1.34				

^a We used the classification of municipality by the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions as municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used the DeSO unit, which denotes demographic statistics areas established by the Swedish government. ^c Standard error in parentheses. Supplementary Table 7. Descriptive statistics of variables of the municipality-level rurality by Eurostat.

	Men			Women							
	Person-years	No. of	Suicide	Person-years	No. of	Suicide					
		suicides	rate ^a		suicides	rate ^a					
Rurality DEGURBA (Municipality-level rurality) ^b											
Cities	8,133,940	1,338	16.4	8,507,266	676	7.9					
Towns and suburbs	6,394,578	1,152	18.0	6,559,714	479	7.3					
Rural	6,217,268	1,321	21.2	6,222,948	457	7.3					
Total	20,745,786	3,811	18.4	21,289,928	1,612	7.6					

^a Suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years

^b The classification of municipality by Eurostat
Supplementary Table 8. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] by gender: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analysis.

	Men					Women							
	Mode	21 3'	Mode	1 5'	Mode	16'	Model	3'	Mode	el 5'	Model	6'	
	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	IRR	95% CI	
Fixed-effect part of the mod	el												
Age													
20-29	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		
30-39	0.86	[0.76,0.97]	0.86	[0.76,0.97]	1.42	[1.26,1.61]	0.92	[0.76,1.11]	0.93	[0.77,1.12]	1.64	[1.35,1.99]	
40-49	1.13	[1.01,1.26]	1.12	[1.00,1.25]	2.00	[1.78,2.25]	1.37	[1.16,1.62]	1.39	[1.17,1.64]	2.64	[2.19,3.17]	
50-59	1.30	[1.16,1.44]	1.28	[1.15,1.43]	2.14	[1.90,2.41]	1.37	[1.15,1.63]	1.39	[1.17,1.65]	2.46	[2.03,2.98]	
60-69	1.08	[0.96,1.21]	1.07	[0.95,1.20]	1.43	[1.24,1.64]	1.17	[0.98,1.40]	1.19	[1.00,1.42]	1.31	[1.06,1.62]	
≥ 70	1.47	[1.32,1.65]	1.47	[1.31,1.64]	1.36	[1.17,1.59]	1.08	[0.90,1.30]	1.09	[0.91,1.30]	0.78	[0.62,0.99]	
Country of birth													
Sweden	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		
Other Nordic countries	1.18	[1.00,1.40]	1.18	[1.00,1.40]	0.98	[0.83,1.16]	1.16	[0.92,1.47]	1.16	[0.91,1.47]	0.99	[0.78,1.26]	
Other European countries	0.72	[0.61,0.84]	0.72	[0.62,0.84]	0.66	[0.56,0.77]	1.01	[0.83,1.23]	0.99	[0.81,1.21]	0.82	[0.67,1.01]	
Middle Eastern countries	0.54	[0.42,0.70]	0.55	[0.43,0.71]	0.45	[0.35,0.58]	0.4	[0.25,0.65]	0.39	[0.25,0.62]	0.29	[0.18,0.47]	
Rest of the world	0.47	[0.37,0.59]	0.47	[0.37,0.59]	0.39	[0.31,0.49]	0.78	[0.61,1.01]	0.77	[0.59,0.99]	0.57	[0.44,0.74]	
Municipality-level rurality	(DEGU	RBA) ^a											
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		
Sub-urban	1.07	[0.95,1.20]	1.05	[0.94,1.18]	1.01	[0.91,1.12]	0.94	[0.80,1.09]	0.96	[0.83,1.12]	0.93	[0.80,1.07]	
Rural	1.24	[1.11,1.38]	1.19	[1.06,1.33]	1.10	[0.99,1.22]	0.92	[0.79,1.07]	1.00	[0.86,1.17]	0.95	[0.81,1.11]	

Neighborhood-level rurality^b

Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	0.92	[0.81,1.04]	0.95	[0.84,1.07]	0.69	[0.56,0.86]	0.73	[0.59,0.90]
Rural	1.17	[1.07,1.28]	1.14	[1.05,1.25]	0.83	[0.71,0.96]	0.89	[0.76,1.04]
Unknown	3.33	[2.21,5.02]	1.38	[0.92,2.08]	4.81	[2.12,10.89]	2.11	[0.94,4.77]
Marital status								
Partner			Ref.				Ref.	
Divorced			2.19	[1.98,2.41]			2.36	[2.05,2.73]
Single			1.99	[1.82,2.17]			2.28	[1.98,2.62]
Widowed			2.14	[1.81,2.53]			1.55	[1.25,1.93]
Education								
Tertiary			Ref.				Ref.	
Primary			1.48	[1.34,1.64]			1.32	[1.14,1.53]
Secondary			1.31	[1.20,1.43]			1.15	[1.02,1.30]
Unknown			0.55	[0.38,0.79]			0.70	[0.43,1.13]
Employment status								
Employed			Ref.				Ref.	
Unemployed			1.70	[1.54,1.87]			2.98	[2.57,3.46]
Disposable income quintile								
Highest			Ref.				Ref.	
High			1.26	[1.13,1.41]			1.25	[1.00,1.56]
Middle			1.69	[1.51,1.89]			1.50	[1.21,1.86]
Low			2.06	[1.82,2.33]			1.72	[1.37,2.16]
Lowest			2.08	[1.80,2.39]			1.62	[1.26,2.08]

Random-effect part of the model

Between-municipality variance^c

	0.02(0.009)	0.018(0.009)	0.013 (0.007)	0.026(0.015)	0.021(0.014)	0.018 (0.013)
Between-neighborhood var	ⁱ ance ^c					
	0.100(0.029)	0.097(0.029)	0.046 (0.028)	0.149(0.065)	0.142(0.065)	0.083 (0.064)
Median rate ratios between	n municipalities					
	1.15	1.14	1.12	1.17	1.15	1.14
Median rate ratios between	n neighborhoods					
	1.35	1.35	1.23	1.45	1.43	1.32

^a We used the classification of municipality by Eurostat as municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used the DeSO unit, which denotes demographic statistics areas established by the Swedish government.

^c Standard error in parentheses.

	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4		Model 5		Model 6	
	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI
Fixed-effect	t part of the n	nodel										
Age												
20-29	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
30-39	0.85	[0.76,0.96]	0.86	[0.77,0.97]	0.87	[0.77,0.98]	0.86	[0.76,0.97]	0.86	[0.76,0.97]	1.43	[1.26,1.62]
40-49	1.14	[1.02,1.27]	1.13	[1.02,1.26]	1.13	[1.02,1.27]	1.12	[1.00,1.25]	1.12	[1.01,1.25]	2.01	[1.78,2.26]
50-59	1.34	[1.20,1.49]	1.31	[1.17,1.46]	1.30	[1.17,1.45]	1.28	[1.15,1.43]	1.28	[1.15,1.43]	2.15	[1.90,2.42]
60-69	1.15	[1.02,1.28]	1.09	[0.98,1.23]	1.09	[0.97,1.22]	1.08	[0.96,1.21]	1.08	[0.96,1.21]	1.44	[1.25,1.65]
≥ 70	1.60	[1.43,1.78]	1.52	[1.36,1.70]	1.50	[1.34,1.68]	1.50	[1.34,1.68]	1.50	[1.34,1.67]	1.39	[1.20,1.62]
Country of	birth											
Sweden			Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Other Nordi	c countries		1.18	[1.00,1.40]	1.19	[1.01,1.41]	1.18	[1.00,1.40]	1.19	[1.01,1.41]	0.98	[0.83,1.17]
Other Europ	ean countries	3	0.71	[0.61,0.83]	0.72	[0.62,0.84]	0.72	[0.61,0.84]	0.72	[0.62,0.85]	0.66	[0.57,0.77]
Middle East	ern countries		0.53	[0.41,0.68]	0.54	[0.42,0.70]	0.54	[0.42,0.70]	0.55	[0.43,0.71]	0.44	[0.34,0.57]
Rest of the v	world		0.46	[0.36,0.58]	0.47	[0.37,0.59]	0.46	[0.37,0.58]	0.47	[0.37,0.59]	0.39	[0.31,0.49]
Municipali	ty-level rural	lity ^a										
Urban					Ref.				Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban					1.19	[1.06,1.33]			1.16	[1.04,1.30]	1.04	[0.94,1.16]
Rural					1.28	[1.14,1.43]			1.23	[1.10,1.38]	1.06	[0.95,1.18]
Neighborho	od-level rur	ality ^b										
Urban							Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	

Supplementary Table 9. Suicide Hazard Ratios (HR) [95% Confidence Intervals] for men: the results of parametric multilevel survival analyses.

Sub-urban	0.95	[0.84,1.08]	0.93	[0.82,1.05]	0.96	[0.85,1.09]
Rural	1.22	[1.12,1.33]	1.17	[1.08,1.28]	1.16	[1.07,1.27]
Unknown	3.40	[2.25,5.12]	3.39	[2.25,5.11]	1.40	[0.93,2.10]
Marital status						
Partner					Ref.	
Divorced					2.19	[1.99,2.42]
Single					1.99	[1.82,2.17]
Widowed					2.17	[1.83,2.56]
Education						
Tertiary					Ref.	
Primary					1.49	[1.35,1.65]
Secondary					1.32	[1.21,1.44]
Unknown					0.55	[0.38,0.80]
Employment status						
Employed					Ref.	
Unemployed					1.70	[1.54,1.87]
Disposable income quintile						
Highest					Ref.	
High					1.26	[1.13,1.41]
Middle					1.69	[1.51,1.89]
Low					2.07	[1.83,2.34]
Lowest					2.09	[1.81,2.40]
Random-effect part of the model						

Between-municipality variance^c Null=0.038(0.013)

	0.031(0.012)	0.025(0.011)	0.021(0.009)	0.019(0.009)	0.019(0.008)	0.014(0.007)
Between-ne	eighborhood variance ^c Nu	ıll=0.09(0.029)				
	0.093(0.029)	0.103(0.03)	0.101(0.029)	0.097(0.029)	0.097(0.029)	0.047(0.028)

^a We used the classification of municipality by the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions as municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used the DeSO unit, which denotes demographic statistics areas established by the Swedish government.

^c Standard error in parentheses.

Supplementary Table 10. Suicide Hazard Ratios (HR) [95% Confidence Intervals] for women: the results of parametric multilevel survival analyses.

	Model	1	Model	2	Model	3	Model	4	Model	5	Model 6	
	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI	HR	95% CI
Fixed-eff	ect part of	the model										
Age												
20-29	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
30-39	0.91	[0.76,1.10]	0.92	[0.76,1.11]	0.92	[0.76,1.10]	0.93	[0.77,1.12]	0.93	[0.77,1.12]	1.64	[1.35,1.99]
40-49	1.37	[1.16,1.62]	1.36	[1.15,1.61]	1.36	[1.15,1.61]	1.38	[1.17,1.64]	1.38	[1.17,1.63]	2.63	[2.19,3.16]
50-59	1.39	[1.17,1.65]	1.36	[1.15,1.62]	1.36	[1.15,1.62]	1.39	[1.17,1.65]	1.39	[1.17,1.65]	2.46	[2.03,2.98]
60-69	1.21	[1.01,1.44]	1.17	[0.98,1.39]	1.17	[0.98,1.39]	1.19	[1.00,1.42]	1.19	[0.99,1.42]	1.31	[1.06,1.62]
≥ 70	1.14	[0.95,1.36]	1.09	[0.91,1.31]	1.10	[0.92,1.31]	1.10	[0.92,1.32]	1.11	[0.92,1.32]	0.79	[0.63,1.00]
Country	of birth											
Sweden			Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Other Nor	rdic count	ries	1.17	[0.92,1.48]	1.16	[0.92,1.48]	1.16	[0.91,1.47]	1.16	[0.91,1.47]	0.99	[0.78,1.25]
Other Eur	opean cou	intries	1.02	[0.83,1.24]	1.01	[0.83,1.23]	0.99	[0.81,1.21]	0.99	[0.81,1.21]	0.82	[0.67,1.00]
Middle Ea	astern cou	ntries	0.41	[0.26,0.65]	0.41	[0.25,0.65]	0.39	[0.25,0.63]	0.39	[0.25,0.63]	0.29	[0.18,0.47]
Rest of th	e world		0.79	[0.61,1.02]	0.79	[0.61,1.01]	0.77	[0.60,0.99]	0.77	[0.60,0.99]	0.57	[0.44,0.74]
Municipa	lity-level	rurality ^a										
Urban					Ref.				Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urbar	1				0.91	[0.79,1.06]			0.94	[0.81,1.10]	0.82	[0.72,0.92]
Rural					0.91	[0.78,1.07]			0.97	[0.83,1.14]	0.83	[0.72,0.95]
Neighbor	hood-leve	el rurality ^b										

114

Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	0.70	[0.57,0.86]	0.70	[0.57,0.86]	0.74	[0.60,0.91]
Rural	0.83	[0.72,0.96]	0.84	[0.72,0.97]	0.91	[0.78,1.06]
Unknown	4.95	[2.18,11.20]	4.95	[2.18,11.21]	2.15	[0.95,4.87]
Marital status						
Partner					Ref.	
Divorced					2.38	[2.06,2.74]
Single					2.30	[2.00,2.64]
Widowed					1.58	[1.27,1.96]
Education						
Tertiary					Ref.	
Primary					1.32	[1.14,1.53]
Secondary					1.14	[1.01,1.29]
Unknown					0.70	[0.43,1.13]
Employment status						
Employed					Ref.	
Unemployed					2.99	[2.57,3.47]
Disposable income quintile						
Highest					Ref.	
High					1.27	[1.02,1.58]
Middle					1.53	[1.23,1.89]
Low					1.76	[1.40,2.21]
Lowest					1.65	[1.28,2.12]

Random-effect part of the model

Between-municipality variance ^c Null=0.023(0.014)											
0.025(0.014)	0.029(0.015)	0.023(0.015)	0.023(0.014)	0.019(0.014)	0.000(0.000)						
Between-neighborhood va	ariance ^c Null=0.139(0.065)										
0.143(0.065)	0.146(0.065)	0.151(0.066)	0.141(0.065)	0.144(0.065)	0.097(0.063)						

^a We used the classification of municipality by the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions as municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used the DeSO unit, which denotes demographic statistics areas established by the Swedish government. ^c Standard error in parentheses. **Supplementary Figure 1.** Estimated suicide incidence rate per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by rurality, age, and gender. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel Poisson regression adjusted for: a) country of birth and neighborhood-level rurality; and b) country of birth and municipality-level rurality.



a) Municipality-level rurality





Supplementary Figure 2. Estimated suicide incidence rate per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by gender: cross-level interaction between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel Poisson regression adjusted for age as well as country of birth, municipality-level rurality, and neighborhood-level rurality. The classification of municipality by Eurostat as municipality-level rurality was used instead of that by the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions.



Men

Women

Supplementary Figure 3. Estimated suicide incidence rate per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by rurality, country of birth, and gender. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel Poisson regression adjusted for: a) age and neighborhood-level rurality; and b) age and municipality-level rurality. The classification of municipality by Eurostat as municipality-level rurality was used instead of that by the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions.



a) Municipality-level rurality





Supplementary Figure 4. Estimated survival probability with 95% confidence intervals by gender: cross-level interaction between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel survival analyses adjusted for age as well as country of birth, municipality-level rurality, and neighborhood-level rurality.



Supplementary Figure 5. Estimated survival probability with 95% confidence intervals by rurality, country of birth, and gender. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel survival analyses adjusted for: a) age and neighborhood-level rurality; and b) age and municipality-level rurality.

a) Municipality-level rurality



b) Neighborhood-level rurality



Supplementary Figure 6. Male suicide incidence rates by country of birth in Sweden and the male suicide rate in each country. The X-axis is the suicide incidence rate for each country of birth in Sweden, obtained in this study (A, shown in Table 1). The Y-axis is the crude suicide rate in each country of birth averaged over 2011–2016, estimated by the World Health Organization (B). The circle size represents the size of the population of each country of birth in Sweden in 2011. The country number refers to the countries listed in the right-hand panel. The dotted line indicates that A and B are equal. The rest of the world category in the study and Yugoslavia are not included in the figure.



Source:

World Health Organization. Global Health Observatory data repository. Suicide rate estimates, crude. 2011 – 2016. [cited 22 Dec 2021]. Available: <u>https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.MHSUICIDEv</u> **Supplementary Figure 7.** Female suicide incidence rates by country of birth in Sweden and the female suicide rate in each country. The X-axis is the suicide incidence rate for each country of birth in Sweden, obtained in this study (A, shown in Table 1). The Y-axis is the crude suicide rate in each country of birth averaged over 2011–2016, estimated by the World Health Organization (B). The circle size represents the size of the population of each country of birth in Sweden in 2011. The country number refers to the counties listed in the right-hand panel. The dotted line indicates that A and B are equal. The rest of the world category in the study and Yugoslavia are not included in the figure.



Source:

World Health Organization. Global Health Observatory data repository. Suicide rate estimates, crude. 2011 – 2016. [cited 22 Dec 2021]. Available: <u>https://apps.who.int/gho/data/view.main.MHSUICIDEv</u>

Supplemental materials for Study 2

Supplementary Table 11. Population by country of birth and gender in Sweden (top 10 countries of birth excepting those born in Sweden).Supplementary Table 12. Suicide rates by country of birth and rurality among Swedish men in all cohorts.

Supplementary Table 13. Suicide rates by country of birth and rurality among Swedish women in all cohorts.

Supplementary Table 14. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: cross-level interaction between country of birth and municipality-level rurality on suicide.

Supplementary Table 15. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: cross-level interaction between country of birth and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide.

Supplementary Table 16. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of women: cross-level interaction between country of birth and municipality-level rurality on suicide.

Supplementary Table 17. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of women: cross-level interaction between country of birth and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide.

Supplementary Table 18. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] by gender: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses in all cohorts.

Supplementary Table 19. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses using 1991-1995 Swedish registry-based cohort data.

Supplementary Table 20. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses using 1996-2000 Swedish registry-based cohort data.

Supplementary Table 21. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses using 2001-2005 Swedish registry-based cohort data.

Supplementary Table 22. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses using 2006-2011 Swedish registry-based cohort data.

Supplementary Table 23. Number of men and women by country of birth, municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality.

Supplementary Table 24. Health equity policies and suicide prevention programs in Sweden between 1991 and 2015.

Supplementary Figure 8. Flow chart of the study population. We excluded the data of individuals (a) that were duplicated, (b) who were missing an individual ID number, and (c) who were missing residential information.

Supplementary Figure 9. Secular trends in health inequality measures of suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals between urban and rural municipalities by country of birth and gender.

Supplementary Figure 10. Secular trends in health inequality measures of suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals between urban and rural neighborhoods by country of birth and gender.

Supplementary Figure 11. Secular trends in estimated suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by gender: cross-level interaction between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide.

	Year									
	199	1	199	6	200	1	200	6	2011	
Order	Country of birth	n	Country of birth	n						
Men										
1	Finland	91,780	Finland	85,580	Finland	80,431	Finland	74,155	Iraq	67,851
2	Iran	25,450	Yugoslavia	35,894	Yugoslavia	37,423	Iraq	45,958	Finland	67,184
3	Yugoslavia	23,373	Iran	27,460	Iraq	31,221	Yugoslavia	37,485	Yugoslavia	35,434
4	Denmark	22,638	B&H*	23,068	Iran	27,955	Iran	29,584	Iran	33,564
5	Norway	21,557	Denmark	20,823	B&H*	25,839	B&H*	27,354	Poland	31,449
6	Germany	15,969	Norway	17,776	Denmark	20,299	Denmark	23,695	B&H*	27,751
7	Turkey	14,162	Iraq	17,165	Norway	18,075	Germany	19,835	Turkey	24,182
8	Chile	14,096	Germany	15,799	Germany	17,379	Poland	19,788	Denmark	24,007
9	Poland	13,370	Turkey	15,741	Turkey	17,021	Turkey	19,746	Germany	22,722
10	Lebanon	10,646	Poland	13,715	Poland	13,951	Norway	19,345	Somalia	20,265
Women										
1	Finland	122,690	Finland	117,791	Finland	113,034	Finland	106,751	Finland	99,539
2	Norway	29,236	Yugoslavia	34,009	Yugoslavia	35,851	Iraq	36,869	Iraq	57,648
3	Poland	23,500	Norway	26,057	Poland	26,555	Yugoslavia	36,186	Poland	41,416
4	Yugoslavia	21,570	Poland	25,807	B&H*	26,359	Poland	31,955	Yugoslavia	34,616
5	Germany	20,471	B&H*	23,696	Norway	25,339	B&H*	28,111	Iran	30,264
6	Denmark	20,326	Iran	21,743	Iraq	24,475	Iran	26,163	B&H*	28,539
7	Iran	18,166	Germany	20,137	Iran	23,889	Norway	25,382	Thailand	26,261
8	Chile	13,863	Denmark	18,969	Germany	21,478	Germany	23,209	Germany	25,720
9	Turkey	12,683	Turkey	14,484	Denmark	18,571	Denmark	20,749	Norway	24,154
10	Lebanon	7,986	Chile	13,435	Turkey	15,432	Turkey	17,361	Denmark	20,944

Supplementary Table 11. Population by country of birth and gender in Sweden (top 10 countries of birth excepting those born in Sweden).

*Bosnia and Herzegovina.

Source:

Statistics Sweden. Statistical Yearbook of Sweden. 1993.

Statistics Sweden. Statistical Yearbook of Sweden. 1998.

Statistics Sweden. Population by country of birth, age and sex. Year 2000 – 2020. [cited 22 Dec 2021]. Available: https://www.scb.se/en/finding-statistics/statistics-by-subject-area/population/population-composition/population-statistics/

	199	91 cohort		199	96 cohort		200	2001 cohort		
	Person-year	No. of	Suicide	Person-year	No. of	Suicide	Person-year	No. of	Suicide	
		suicide	rate ^a		suicide	rate ^a		suicide	rate ^a	
Age										
20-29	3,079,620	502	16.3	2,946,049	404	13.7	2,747,045	351	12.8	
30-39	2,905,145	591	20.3	3,087,662	546	17.7	3,191,910	474	14.9	
40-49	3,200,750	800	25.0	3,043,619	627	20.6	2,920,068	617	21.1	
50-59	2,189,365	544	24.8	2,747,536	629	22.9	3,091,408	636	20.6	
60-69	1,913,571	428	22.4	1,832,589	390	21.3	1,972,064	429	21.8	
\geq 70	1,888,591	682	36.1	1,992,898	604	30.3	2,017,484	554	27.5	
Country of birth										
Sweden	13,596,611	3,193	23.5	13,838,075	2,850	20.6	13,931,785	2,702	19.4	
European countries	1,151,504	292	25.4	1,251,269	270	21.6	1,297,959	279	21.5	
Non-European	428,927	62	14.5	561,009	80	14.3	710,235	80	11.3	
countries										
Municipality-level ru	rality ^b									
Urban	9,060,608	2,025	22.3	9,663,104	1,847	19.1	10,180,748	1,826	17.9	
Sub-urban	3,835,886	889	23.2	3,734,887	784	21.0	3,584,724	750	20.9	
Rural	2,280,548	633	27.8	2,252,362	569	25.3	2,174,507	485	22.3	
Neighborhood-level r	urality ^c									
Urban	10,801,717	2,443	22.6	11,246,791	2,213	19.7	11,561,147	2,097	18.1	
Sub-urban	1,409,033	325	23.1	1,421,263	264	18.6	1,409,497	278	19.7	

Supplementary Table 12. Suicide rates by country of birth and rurality among Swedish men in all cohorts.

Rural	2,966,292	779	26.3	2,982,299	723	24.2	2,969,335	686	23.1
Total	15,177,042	3,547	23.4	15,650,353	3,200	20.4	15,939,979	3,061	19.2
	200	061		20.1	1 1				
	200	J6 conort	~ • • •	201	l i conort	~ • • •			
	Person-year	No. of	Suicide	Person-year	No. of	Suicide			
		suicide	rate ^a		suicide	rate ^a			
Age									
20-29	2,724,577	423	15.5	3,121,208	481	15.4			
30-39	3,076,192	404	13.1	3,016,552	379	12.6			
40-49	3,102,007	616	19.9	3,272,562	549	16.8			
50-59	2,944,189	674	22.9	2,866,578	571	19.9			
60-69	2,500,802	471	18.8	2,838,511	495	17.4			
≥ 70	2,064,113	508	24.6	2,270,238	531	23.4			
Country of birth									
Sweden	14,080,226	2,705	19.2	14,511,267	2,654	18.3			
European countries	1,390,553	273	19.6	1,572,962	245	15.6			
Non-European	941,101	118	12.5	1,301,420	107	8.2			
countries									
Municipality-level run	rality ^b								
Urban	10,611,965	1,849	17.4	11,468,675	1,862	16.2			
Sub-urban	3,634,887	744	20.5	3,738,519	682	18.2			
Rural	2,165,028	503	23.2	2,178,455	462	21.2			
Neighborhood-level r	urality ^c								
Urban	11,964,639	2,101	17.6	12,825,500	2,084	16.2			

Sub-urban	1,443,224	260	18.0	1,506,110	254	16.9
Rural	3,004,017	735	24.5	3,054,039	668	21.9
Total	16,411,880	3,096	18.9	17,385,649	3,006	17.3

^a Suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years

^b We used population density as a marker of municipality-level rurality.

^c For neighborhood-level rurality we used DeSO units, which are demographic statistical areas created by the Swedish government.

	1991 cohort			1996 cohort			2001 cohort		
	Person-year	No. of	Suicide	Person-year	No. of	Suicide	Person-year	No. of	Suicide
		suicide	rate ^a		suicide	rate ^a		suicide	rate ^a
Age									
20-29	2,924,601	168	5.7	2,828,930	149	5.3	2,649,070	153	5.8
30-39	2,789,951	233	8.4	2,957,259	201	6.8	3,064,836	189	6.2
40-49	3,095,627	343	11.1	2,976,091	269	9.0	2,848,539	220	7.7
50-59	2,196,937	247	11.2	2,702,688	260	9.6	3,051,273	275	9.0
60-69	2,152,762	224	10.4	2,029,864	160	7.9	2,085,954	174	8.3
≥ 70	2,834,351	334	11.8	2,996,120	257	8.6	2,995,807	236	7.9
Country of birth									
Sweden	14,271,104	1,355	9.5	14,463,389	1,084	7.5	14,436,917	1,043	7.2
European countries	1,367,087	172	12.6	1,506,022	185	12.3	1,555,733	157	10.1
Non-European countries	356,038	22	6.2	521,541	27	5.2	702,829	47	6.7
Municipality-level rurality ^b									
Urban	9,790,458	1,045	10.7	10,392,645	917	8.8	10,844,619	877	8.1
Sub-urban	3,922,492	315	8.0	3,834,041	246	6.4	3,667,541	249	6.8
Rural	2,281,279	189	8.3	2,264,266	133	5.9	2,183,319	121	5.5
Neighborhood-level rurality ^c									
Urban	11,826,243	1,247	10.5	12,270,981	1,070	8.7	12,497,396	1,014	8.1
Sub-urban	1,433,760	112	7.8	1,458,841	98	6.7	1,451,391	80	5.5

Supplementary Table 13. Suicide rates by country of birth and rurality among Swedish women in all cohorts.

Rural	2,734,226	190	6.9	2,761,130	128	4.6	2,746,692	153	5.6
Total	15,994,229	1,549	9.7	16,490,952	1,296	7.9	16,695,479	1,247	7.5
	2006 cohort			2011 cohort					
	Person-year	No. of	Suicide	Person-year	No. of	Suicide			
		suicide	rate ^a		suicide	rate ^a			
Age									
20-29	2,608,499	136	5.2	2,972,244	185	6.2			
30-39	2,983,607	175	5.9	2,922,641	167	5.7			
40-49	3,014,244	241	8.0	3,185,678	278	8.7			
50-59	2,932,064	237	8.1	2,842,003	252	8.9			
60-69	2,552,928	192	7.5	2,897,752	214	7.4			
≥ 70	2,958,202	183	6.2	3,045,332	215	7.1			
Country of birth									
Sweden	14,449,987	994	6.9	15,404,059	1,096	7.1			
European countries	1,648,381	135	8.2	1,788,760	149	8.3			
Non-European countries	951,176	35	3.7	1,336,754	66	4.9			
Municipality-level rurality ^b									
Urban	11,190,992	788	7.0	11,934,359	898	7.5			
Sub-urban	3,703,977	246	6.6	3,781,003	257	6.8			
Rural	2,154,575	130	6.0	2,150,288	156	7.3			
Neighborhood-level rurality ^c									
Urban	12,801,255	916	7.2	13,534,632	1,036	7.7			
Sub-urban	1,478,712	96	6.5	1,526,990	83	5.4			

Rural	2,769,577	152	5.5	2,804,028	192	6.8
Total	17,049,544	1,164	6.8	17,865,650	1,311	7.3

^a Suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years

^b We used population density as a marker of municipality-level rurality.

^c For neighborhood-level rurality we used DeSO units, which are demographic statistical areas created by the Swedish government.

Supplementary Table 14. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: cross-level interaction between country of birth and municipality-level rurality on suicide.

	1991 c	ohort	1996	cohort	2001	cohort	2006	cohort	2011	cohort
Municipality-level rurality (ref: url	oan) ^a									
Sub-urban	1.02	[0.93,1.13]	1.08	[0.97,1.19]	1.08	[0.97,1.20]	1.04	[0.94,1.15]	1.01	[0.90,1.14]
Rural	1.18	[1.06,1.32]	1.24	[1.10,1.39]	1.14	[1.01,1.29]	1.16	[1.03,1.30]	1.17	[1.02,1.33]
Neighborhood-level rurality (ref: u	rban) ^b									
Sub-urban	0.99	[0.88,1.12]	0.90	[0.79,1.03]	1.04	[0.91,1.19]	0.97	[0.84,1.10]	0.97	[0.84,1.11]
Rural	1.07	[0.98,1.18]	1.11	[1.01,1.22]	1.16	[1.06,1.28]	1.26	[1.15,1.39]	1.20	[1.09,1.33]
Country of birth (ref: Sweden)										
European countries	1.11	[0.96,1.28]	1.03	[0.88,1.20]	1.02	[0.87,1.18]	0.97	[0.83,1.13]	0.80	[0.68,0.94]
Non-European countries	0.67	[0.50,0.90]	0.81	[0.63,1.03]	0.63	[0.49,0.80]	0.69	[0.56,0.85]	0.50	[0.41,0.62]
Age (ref: 20-29)										
30-39	1.24	[1.10,1.40]	1.29	[1.13,1.46]	1.15	[1.00,1.32]	0.84	[0.73,0.96]	0.82	[0.72,0.94]
40-49	1.51	[1.35,1.69]	1.48	[1.31,1.68]	1.62	[1.42,1.85]	1.25	[1.10,1.41]	1.07	[0.95,1.21]
50-59	1.50	[1.32,1.69]	1.65	[1.45,1.87]	1.56	[1.37,1.78]	1.41	[1.25,1.59]	1.25	[1.10,1.41]
60-69	1.34	[1.18,1.52]	1.51	[1.31,1.74]	1.63	[1.42,1.88]	1.15	[1.01,1.31]	1.06	[0.94,1.21]
≥ 70	2.16	[1.92,2.42]	2.14	[1.89,2.43]	2.06	[1.80,2.35]	1.50	[1.32,1.71]	1.42	[1.25,1.61]
Municipality-level rurality (ref: url	oan) x co	ountry of birth	(ref: Sw	eden)						
Sub-urban, European countries	1.03	[0.75,1.41]	1.03	[0.74,1.42]	1.43	[1.07,1.93]	1.31	[0.97,1.78]	1.40	[1.01,1.93]
Sub-urban, non-European countries	1.02	[0.48,2.17]	0.82	[0.37,1.79]	1.20	[0.57,2.52]	1.73	[1.04,2.89]	1.07	[0.57,2.02]
Rural, European countries	1.02	[0.68,1.54]	1.32	[0.90,1.93]	1.12	[0.72,1.72]	1.11	[0.73,1.67]	1.14	[0.74,1.76]
Rural, non-European countries	2.01	[0.90,4.46]	1.23	[0.45,3.38]	2.11	[0.84,5.27]	1.18	[0.48,2.92]	0.44	[0.11,1.81]

Random-effect part of the Model

Median rate ratios between	1.11	1.14	1.15	1.11	1.17
municipalities					
Median rate ratios between	1.25	1.30	1.17	1.23	1.35
neighborhoods					

^a Population density was used as an indicator of municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used DeSO units, which are demographic statistical areas created by the Swedish government.

Supplementary Table 15. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: cross-level interaction between country of birth and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide.

	1991	cohort	1996	cohort	2001	cohort	2006	cohort	2011	cohort
Municipality-level rurality (ref: urb	an) ^a									
Sub-urban	1.03	[0.93,1.13]	1.08	[0.97,1.19]	1.11	[1.00,1.23]	1.08	[0.97,1.19]	1.04	[0.93,1.16]
Rural	1.19	[1.07,1.33]	1.26	[1.12,1.41]	1.16	[1.03,1.31]	1.18	[1.05,1.32]	1.17	[1.03,1.33]
Neighborhood-level rurality (ref: ur	ban) ^b									
Sub-urban	1.01	[0.89,1.15]	0.88	[0.77,1.02]	1.04	[0.91,1.19]	0.96	[0.84,1.11]	0.91	[0.79,1.05]
Rural	1.06	[0.96,1.16]	1.11	[1.01,1.22]	1.13	[1.03,1.25]	1.25	[1.13,1.37]	1.18	[1.07,1.31]
Country of birth (ref: Sweden)										
European countries	1.10	[0.96,1.26]	1.04	[0.91,1.20]	1.05	[0.91,1.22]	1.03	[0.90,1.19]	0.80	[0.68,0.93]
Non-European countries	0.70	[0.54,0.92]	0.81	[0.64,1.02]	0.64	[0.51,0.81]	0.73	[0.60,0.88]	0.47	[0.38,0.58]
Age (ref: 20-29)										
30-39	1.24	[1.10,1.40]	1.28	[1.13,1.46]	1.15	[1.00,1.32]	0.84	[0.73,0.96]	0.82	[0.72,0.94]
40-49	1.51	[1.35,1.69]	1.48	[1.31,1.68]	1.62	[1.42,1.85]	1.25	[1.10,1.41]	1.07	[0.95,1.21]
50-59	1.49	[1.32,1.69]	1.65	[1.45,1.87]	1.56	[1.37,1.78]	1.41	[1.25,1.59]	1.25	[1.10,1.41]
60-69	1.34	[1.17,1.52]	1.51	[1.31,1.74]	1.63	[1.42,1.88]	1.15	[1.01,1.31]	1.06	[0.94,1.21]
\geq 70	2.16	[1.92,2.42]	2.14	[1.88,2.43]	2.06	[1.80,2.35]	1.50	[1.31,1.70]	1.42	[1.26,1.61]
Neighborhood-level rurality (ref: ur	ban) x c	country of birt	th (ref: Sv	weden)						
Sub-urban, European countries	0.72	[0.42,1.23]	1.42	[0.90,2.23]	1.04	[0.64,1.69]	1.03	[0.62,1.69]	1.88	[1.21,2.90]
Sub-urban, non-European countries	0.97	[0.23,3.98]	0.57	[0.08,4.14]	0.53	[0.07,3.80]	1.00	[0.32,3.18]	1.85	[0.74,4.59]
Rural, European countries	1.33	[0.94,1.87]	0.95	[0.63,1.42]	1.39	[0.99,1.96]	1.02	[0.71,1.45]	1.21	[0.84,1.75]
Rural, non-European countries	1.44	[0.45,4.62]	0.97	[0.24,3.95]	2.60	[1.04,6.46]	2.08	[0.96,4.50]	1.81	[0.73,4.46]

Random-effect part of the Model

Median rate ratios between	1.11	1.14	1.15	1.11	1.17
municipalities					
Median rate ratios between	1.25	1.30	1.17	1.23	1.36
neighborhoods					

^a Population density was used as an indicator of municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used DeSO units, which are demographic statistical areas created by the Swedish government.

Supplementary Table 16. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of women: cross-level interaction between country of birth and municipality-level rurality on suicide.

	1991	cohort	1996 o	cohort	2001	cohort	2006	cohort	2011	cohort
Municipality-level rurality (ref: urb	oan) ^a									
Sub-urban	0.86	[0.73,1.02]	0.82	[0.69,0.97]	0.88	[0.74,1.03]	1.05	[0.88,1.24]	0.93	[0.78,1.10]
Rural	0.93	[0.77,1.13]	0.83	[0.67,1.02]	0.72	[0.58,0.89]	0.96	[0.78,1.19]	0.97	[0.79,1.19]
Neighborhood-level rurality (ref: u	rban) ^b									
Sub-urban	0.80	[0.66,0.98]	0.82	[0.66,1.02]	0.71	[0.56,0.89]	0.89	[0.72,1.11]	0.71	[0.57,0.90]
Rural	0.73	[0.62,0.86]	0.59	[0.49,0.72]	0.75	[0.62,0.89]	0.75	[0.63,0.90]	0.88	[0.74,1.04]
Country of birth (ref: Sweden)										
European countries	1.13	[0.94,1.37]	1.41	[1.18,1.69]	1.17	[0.96,1.43]	1.20	[0.98,1.47]	1.04	[0.85,1.27]
Non-European countries	0.64	[0.40,1.02]	0.75	[0.51,1.10]	0.88	[0.64,1.21]	0.59	[0.42,0.83]	0.59	[0.45,0.79]
Age (ref: 20-29)										
30-39	1.48	[1.21,1.80]	1.31	[1.06,1.62]	1.10	[0.88,1.36]	1.15	[0.92,1.44]	0.94	[0.76,1.16]
40-49	1.96	[1.63,2.36]	1.74	[1.42,2.13]	1.38	[1.12,1.70]	1.56	[1.26,1.93]	1.44	[1.20,1.74]
50-59	1.98	[1.63,2.41]	1.85	[1.51,2.27]	1.62	[1.33,1.97]	1.55	[1.25,1.92]	1.45	[1.19,1.75]
60-69	1.82	[1.49,2.23]	1.51	[1.21,1.89]	1.50	[1.20,1.86]	1.43	[1.15,1.79]	1.20	[0.98,1.46]
≥ 70	2.05	[1.70,2.46]	1.65	[1.35,2.02]	1.41	[1.15,1.73]	1.16	[0.93,1.45]	1.13	[0.93,1.38]
Municipality-level rurality (ref: urb	oan) x c	ountry of birtl	h (ref: Sw	veden)						
Sub-urban, European countries	1.38	[0.91,2.11]	1.39	[0.92,2.09]	1.32	[0.84,2.06]	0.72	[0.42,1.22]	1.05	[0.65,1.70]
Sub-urban, non-European countries	1.35	[0.40,4.63]	0.00	-	1.37	[0.53,3.51]	0.00	-	1.53	[0.74,3.16]
Rural, European countries	1.17	[0.65,2.08]	0.84	[0.43,1.65]	1.77	[1.00,3.15]	0.74	[0.35,1.56]	1.25	[0.70,2.26]
Rural, non-European countries	1.22	[0.16,9.17]	0.00	-	0.96	[0.13,7.08]	0.70	[0.10,5.19]	1.51	[0.54,4.24]

Random-effect part of the Model

Median rate ratios between	1.25	1.14	1.12	1.18	1.18
municipalities					
Median rate ratios between	1.24	1.39	1.00	1.00	1.41
neighborhoods					

^a Population density was used as an indicator of municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used DeSO units, which are demographic statistical areas created by the Swedish government.

Supplementary Table 17. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of women: cross-level interaction between country of birth and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide.

	1991 c	ohort	1996	cohort	2001	cohort	2006	cohort	2011	cohort
Municipality-level rurality (ref: url	ban) ^a									
Sub-urban	0.89	[0.76,1.05]	0.84	[0.71,0.98]	0.91	[0.78,1.06]	1.00	[0.85,1.17]	0.94	[0.80,1.11]
Rural	0.95	[0.79,1.14]	0.81	[0.66,0.99]	0.76	[0.62,0.94]	0.93	[0.76,1.15]	1.00	[0.83,1.22]
Neighborhood-level rurality (ref: u	rban) ^b									
Sub-urban	0.81	[0.66,1.00]	0.79	[0.63,0.99]	0.69	[0.54,0.89]	0.81	[0.64,1.03]	0.70	[0.55,0.90]
Rural	0.71	[0.59,0.84]	0.60	[0.49,0.74]	0.73	[0.60,0.88]	0.76	[0.63,0.92]	0.86	[0.72,1.03]
Country of birth (ref: Sweden)										
European countries	1.19	[1.00,1.41]	1.45	[1.22,1.71]	1.24	[1.04,1.49]	1.04	[0.85,1.27]	1.06	[0.88,1.27]
Non-European countries	0.64	[0.41,1.00]	0.66	[0.45,0.98]	0.91	[0.67,1.23]	0.54	[0.39,0.77]	0.61	[0.47,0.80]
Age (ref: 20-29)										
30-39	1.48	[1.21,1.80]	1.31	[1.06,1.62]	1.10	[0.88,1.36]	1.15	[0.92,1.44]	0.94	[0.76,1.16]
40-49	1.96	[1.63,2.36]	1.74	[1.43,2.13]	1.38	[1.12,1.70]	1.56	[1.27,1.93]	1.44	[1.20,1.74]
50-59	1.98	[1.63,2.41]	1.85	[1.51,2.27]	1.62	[1.32,1.97]	1.56	[1.26,1.93]	1.44	[1.19,1.75]
60-69	1.82	[1.49,2.23]	1.51	[1.21,1.89]	1.49	[1.20,1.86]	1.44	[1.15,1.79]	1.19	[0.98,1.46]
\geq 70	2.04	[1.70,2.46]	1.65	[1.35,2.02]	1.41	[1.15,1.73]	1.17	[0.93,1.46]	1.13	[0.92,1.37]
Neighborhood-level rurality (ref: u	rban) x (country of birth	ı (ref: S	weden)						
Sub-urban, European countries	0.91	[0.43,1.91]	1.52	[0.84,2.75]	1.20	[0.56,2.54]	2.42	[1.36,4.29]	0.77	[0.31,1.95]
Sub-urban, non-European countries	0.00	-	0.00	-	1.12	[0.15,8.22]	0.00	-	2.61	[0.92,7.39]
Rural, European countries	1.31	[0.75,2.27]	0.80	[0.38,1.67]	1.34	[0.75,2.39]	0.92	[0.46,1.86]	1.23	[0.71,2.12]
Rural, non-European countries	3.98	[0.92,17.19]	2.28	[0.31,16.94]	1.04	[0.14,7.60]	0.00	-	0.97	[0.23,4.01]
Random-effect part of the Model										
---------------------------------	------	------	------	------	------	--	--	--	--	
Median rate ratios between	1.25	1.14	1.11	1.19	1.18					
municipalities										
Median rate ratios between	1.25	1.39	1.00	1.00	1.41					
neighborhoods										

^a Population density was used as an indicator of municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used DeSO units, which are demographic statistical areas created by the Swedish government.

Supplementary Table 18. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] by gender: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses in all cohorts.

	1991 c	cohort	1996 c	cohort	2001 cohort		2006	2006 cohort		2011 cohort	
Men											
Municipality	-level rura	lity ^a									
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		
Sub-urban	1.03	[0.93,1.13]	1.08	[0.97,1.19]	1.11	[1.00,1.24]	1.08	[0.98,1.19]	1.04	[0.93,1.16]	
Rural	1.19	[1.07,1.33]	1.26	[1.12,1.41]	1.16	[1.03,1.31]	1.18	[1.05,1.32]	1.17	[1.03,1.33]	
Neighborhoo	d-level ru	rality ^b									
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		
Sub-urban	0.99	[0.88,1.12]	0.90	[0.79,1.03]	1.04	[0.91,1.19]	0.97	[0.85,1.10]	0.97	[0.84,1.11]	
Rural	1.07	[0.98,1.17]	1.11	[1.01,1.22]	1.16	[1.06,1.28]	1.26	[1.14,1.38]	1.20	[1.09,1.33]	
Women											
Municipality	-level rura	lity ^a									
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		
Sub-urban	0.89	[0.76,1.05]	0.84	[0.72,0.98]	0.91	[0.78,1.06]	1.00	[0.85,1.18]	0.95	[0.80,1.11]	
Rural	0.95	[0.79,1.14]	0.81	[0.66,0.99]	0.76	[0.62,0.94]	0.93	[0.76,1.15]	1.01	[0.83,1.22]	
Neighborhoo	d-level ru	rality ^b									
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		
Sub-urban	0.81	[0.66,0.98]	0.83	[0.67,1.02]	0.71	[0.56,0.89]	0.89	[0.72,1.11]	0.71	[0.57,0.90]	
Rural	0.73	[0.62,0.86]	0.59	[0.49,0.72]	0.74	[0.62,0.89]	0.75	[0.63,0.91]	0.88	[0.74,1.04]	

^a We used population density as a measure of municipality-level rurality.

^b For neighborhood-level rurality we used DeSO units, which are demographic statistical areas created by the Swedish government. Covariates: age and country of birth **Supplementary Table 19.** Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses using 1991-1995 Swedish registry-based cohort data.

	Model 1	l	Model	2	Model 3	3	Model 4	1
Municipality-level rurality ^a								
Urban	Ref.				Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	1.03	[0.93,1.13]	1.07	[0.97,1.18]	1.00	[0.92,1.10]	1.02	[0.93,1.12]
Rural	1.19	[1.07,1.33]	1.25	[1.12,1.39]	1.12	[1.01,1.25]	1.18	[1.06,1.31]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban			31.6%)	-36.8%		-5.3%	
Neighborhood-level rurality ^b								
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	0.99	[0.88,1.12]	1.03	[0.91,1.16]	1.04	[0.92,1.18]	0.98	[0.87,1.11]
Rural	1.07	[0.98,1.17]	1.13	[1.03,1.23]	1.10	[1.01,1.21]	1.01	[0.90,1.13]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban			85.7%)	42.9%		-85.7%	
Proportion of foreign-born people per neighborhood	populatio	n (/person)	3.17	[1.97,5.11]				
Proportion of unemployed per neighborhood populat	ion (/pers	on)			3.81	[2.62,5.54]		
Proportion of people with the lowest income quintile	per neigh	borhood popula	tion (/per	rson)			2.87	[0.85,9.71]
Random-effect part of the model								
Median rate ratios between municipalities								
Null=1.15	1.11		1.13		1.08		1.11	
Median rate ratios between neighborhoods								
Null=1.24	1.25		1.23		1.23		1.25	

Model 1: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality

Model 2: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of foreign-born people per the neighborhood population

Model 3: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of unemployed per the neighborhood population

Supplementary Table 20. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses using 1996-2000 Swedish registry-based cohort data.

	Model	1	Model	2	Model	3	Model 4	
Municipality-level rurality ^a								
Urban	Ref.				Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	1.08	[0.97,1.19]	1.13	[1.02,1.25]	1.03	[0.93,1.14]	1.07	[0.97,1.19]
Rural	1.26	[1.12,1.41]	1.33	[1.19,1.50]	1.13	[1.00,1.26]	1.25	[1.12,1.41]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban			26.9%		-50.0%	ó	-3.8%	
Neighborhood-level rurality ^b								
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	0.90	[0.79,1.03]	0.96	[0.84,1.10]	1.00	[0.88,1.15]	0.89	[0.78,1.02]
Rural	1.11	[1.01,1.22]	1.2	[1.09,1.33]	1.20	[1.09,1.33]	0.97	[0.87,1.08]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban			81.8%		81.8%	ó	-127.3%	
Proportion of foreign-born people per neighborhood	d populat	ion (/person)	4.53	[2.99,6.88]				
Proportion of unemployed per neighborhood popul	ation (/pe	rson)			8.95	[6.10,13.13]		
Proportion of people with the lowest income quintil	e per neig	ghborhood popu	lation (/p	erson)			16.87	[5.68,50.07]
Random-effect part of the model								
Median rate ratios between municipalities								
Null=1.21	1.14		1.14		1.13		1.13	
Median rate ratios between neighborhoods								
Null=1.29	1.30		1.26		1.21		1.29	

Model 1: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality

Model 2: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of foreign-born people per the neighborhood population

Model 3: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of unemployed per the neighborhood population

Supplementary Table 21. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses using 2001-2005 Swedish registry-based cohort data.

	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4	
Municipality-level rurality ^a								
Urban	Ref.				Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	1.11	[1.00,1.24]	1.17	[1.05,1.29]	1.05	[0.95,1.16]	1.10	[0.99,1.22]
Rural	1.16	[1.03,1.31]	1.22	[1.08,1.38]	1.01	[0.90,1.14]	1.11	[0.99,1.25]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban		37.5%			-93.8%		-31.2%	
Neighborhood-level rurality ^b								
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	1.04	[0.91,1.19]	1.11	[0.97,1.26]	1.13	[0.99,1.28]	1.05	[0.92,1.19]
Rural	1.16	[1.06,1.28]	1.25	[1.13,1.38]	1.25	[1.13,1.38]	1.05	[0.94,1.16]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban			56.3%		56.3%		-68.8%	
Proportion of foreign-born people per neighborh	lood popula	ation (/person)	3.93	[2.63,5.87]				
Proportion of unemployed per neighborhood pop	pulation (/p	erson)			7.88	[5.18,11.99]		
Proportion of people with the lowest income quin	ntile per ne	ighborhood pop	ulation (/pe	erson)			17.55	[7.10,43.39]
Random-effect part of the model								
Median rate ratios between municipalities								
Null=1.18	1.15		1.14		1.13		1.13	
Median rate ratios between neighborhoods								
Null=1.18	1.17		1.13		1.07		1.15	

Model 1: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality

Model 2: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of foreign-born people per the neighborhood population

Model 3: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of unemployed per the neighborhood population

Supplementary Table 22. Suicide Incidence Rate Ratios (IRR) [95% Confidence Intervals] of men: the results of multilevel Poisson regression analyses using 2006-2011 Swedish registry-based cohort data.

	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4	1
Municipality-level rurality ^a								
Urban	Ref.				Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	1.08	[0.98,1.19]	1.12	[1.02,1.24]	1.01	[0.92,1.11]	1.08	[0.98,1.18]
Rural	1.18	[1.05,1.32]	1.23	[1.10,1.38]	1.04	[0.93,1.16]	1.16	[1.04,1.30]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban			27.8%	6	-77.8%	ó	-11.1%	
Neighborhood-level rurality ^b								
Urban	Ref.		Ref.		Ref.		Ref.	
Sub-urban	0.97	[0.85,1.10]	1.02	[0.90,1.17]	1.04	[0.91,1.18]	0.98	[0.86,1.12]
Rural	1.26	[1.14,1.38]	1.35	[1.22,1.48]	1.38	[1.25,1.52]	1.19	[1.08,1.31]
% change from Model 1 in excess rate from urban			34.6%		46.2%	ó	-26.9%	
Proportion of foreign-born people per neighborho	od popula	tion (/person)	3.12	[2.13,4.56]				
Proportion of unemployed per neighborhood popu	ilation (/pe	erson)			8.81	[5.73,13.54]		
Proportion of people with the lowest income quint	ile per nei	ghborhood popu	lation (/pe	rson)			9.35	[4.14,21.14]
Random-effect part of the model								
Median rate ratios between municipalities								
Null=1.16	1.11		1.10		1.06		1.08	
Median rate ratios between neighborhoods								
Null=1.26	1.23		1.21		1.17		1.22	

Model 1: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality

Model 2: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of foreign-born people per the neighborhood population

Model 3: age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, neighborhood-level rurality, proportion of unemployed per the neighborhood population

Rurality	Country of birth	1991 cohort	1996 cohort	2001 cohort	2006 cohort	2011 cohort
Men						
Urban municipalities	Sweden	1,622,706	1,704,371	1,766,466	1,801,466	1,882,165
	European countries	180,824	196,194	206,129	220,195	252,135
	Non-European countries	72,029	100,638	130,317	172,056	237,373
Rural municipalities	Sweden	450,454	443,400	426,466	419,003	415,387
	European countries	19,275	20,925	21,090	23,860	26,589
	Non-European countries	4,712	4,125	4,346	6,620	9,993
Women						
Urban municipalities	Sweden	1,750,450	1,824,791	1,870,779	1,885,955	1,947,437
	European countries	208,731	231,238	242,833	257,812	283,465
	Non-European countries	59,780	91,767	126,333	168,272	233,799
Rural municipalities	Sweden	442,073	436,538	420,172	408,991	401,710
	European countries	26,372	28,497	27,944	29,823	31,386
	Non-European countries	3,771	4,231	5,077	8,291	13,040
Men						
Urban neighborhoods	Sweden	1,952,127	1,998,586	2,022,204	2,046,155	2,120,882
	European countries	202,119	221,352	228,807	244,115	275,669
	Non-European countries	83,414	111,546	140,823	187,126	259,579
Rural neighborhoods	Sweden	588,612	590,016	583,056	583,831	586,458
	European countries	23,924	24,680	26,851	30,990	36,584
	Non-European countries	2,704	2,536	3,136	4,453	6,123

Supplementary Table 23. Number of men and women by country of birth, municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality.

Women						
Urban neighborhoods	Sweden	2,137,022	2,174,390	2,177,351	2,177,645	2,229,203
	European countries	235,677	263,368	272,612	289,152	314,760
	Non-European countries	68,393	101,746	136,609	183,437	257,006
Rural neighborhoods	Sweden	531,569	534,745	528,674	527,421	527,190
	European countries	29,119	30,077	31,383	34,205	37,748
	Non-European countries	2,782	3,296	4,484	7,175	10,536

				Period				
	1991-1995	1996-2000	2001-2005	2006-2010	2011-2015			
	1991 : A public	The second half of	2003 : A revised	2008: The World Health	The 2010s: Various local and regional			
	health bill proposed	the 1990s: A public	version of the	Organization's	commissions were launched.			
Health	increased health	health policy	framework was	Commission on SDH*	2014 : The Prime Minister stated that avoidable			
equity	equity as an	framework based on a	presented and	presented its	health inequalities should be eliminated within a			
policies	overarching	SDH* approach was	adopted by	recommendations. b)	generation.			
	objective in public	proposed. ^{a)}	Parliament. ^{a)}		2015: A national Commission for Equity in Health			
	health policies. ^{a)}				was set up. ^{a)}			
	1995: The Swedish National Program to Develop Suicide Prevention			2008: The National Action Program for Suicide Prevention was ratified by				
	was established. The program focused on the following ten strategic			Parliament. The program included the following nine strategic areas of action:				
	areas:			1) Promote good life opportunities for less privileged groups;				
	1) Increased awarene	ss;		2) Reduce alcohol consumption in the population and in groups at high risk				
	2) Support and treatm	ient;		for suicide;				
Suicide	3) Children and youn	g people;		3) Reduce access to means and methods of suicide;				
prevention	4) Adults;			4) View suicide as a psyc	chological mistake;			
programs	5) The elderly;			5) Improve medical, psy	chological and psychosocial initiatives;			
	6) Vulnerable groups	;		6) Distribute knowledge about evidence-based methods for reducing suicide;				
	7) Training and devel	opment;		7) Raise skill levels amo	ng staff and other key individuals in the care			
	8) Reduced availabili	ty of instruments of suicion	de;	services;				
	9) National expertise	in suicidology;		8) Perform "root cause"	or event analyses after suicide;			
	10) Regulatory system	ns. ^{c)}		9) Support voluntary organizations. ^{d,e)}				

Supplementary Table 24. Health equity policies and suicide prevention programs in Sweden between 1991 and 2015.

*Social Determinants of Health.

Source:

- a) Lundberg O. The next step towards more equity in health in Sweden: how can we close the gap in a generation? Scand J Public Health. 2018;46: 19–27. doi:10.1177/1403494818765702
- b) Commission on Social Determinants of Health. Closing the gap in a generation: health equity through action on the social determinants of health. Final Report of the Commission on Social Determinants of Health. 2008. [cited 28 Dec 2021]. Available: <u>https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241563703</u>
- c) The Swedish National Council for Suicide Prevention. Support in suicidal crises: the Swedish National Program to develop suicide prevention. Crisis. 1997;18:
 65-72. doi:10.1027/0227-5910.18.2.65
- d) Public Health Agency of Sweden. National action program for suicide prevention. 2016. [cited 28 Dec 2021]. Available: <u>https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/publicerat-material/publikationsarkiv/n/national-action-programme-for-suicide-prevention/</u>
- e) World Health Organization. National suicide prevention strategies: progress, examples and indicators. World Health Organization. 2018. [cited 28 Dec 2021]. Available: <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/279765/9789241515016-eng.pdf?ua=1</u>

Supplementary Figure 8. Flow chart of the study population. We excluded the data of individuals (a) that were duplicated, (b) who were missing an individual ID number, and (c) who were missing residential information. To estimate area-level socioeconomic status, we also excluded (d) people who lived in very small neighborhoods (50 residents or fewer). In addition, we also excluded the data of individuals (e) under 20 years old at baseline.



Supplementary Figure 9. Secular trends in health inequality measures of suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals between urban and rural municipalities by country of birth and gender. A shows the Pair difference and B the Pair Ratio.



A. Pair Difference (ref. urban municipality)

B. Pair Ratio (ref. urban municipality)



Supplementary Figure 10. Secular trends in health inequality measures of suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals between urban and rural neighborhoods by country of birth and gender. A shows the Pair difference and B the Pair Ratio.



A. Pair Difference (ref. urban neighborhood)

B. Pair Ratio (ref. urban neighborhood)



Supplementary Figure 11. Secular trends in estimated suicide incidence per 100,000 person-years with 95% confidence intervals by gender: cross-level interaction between municipality-level rurality and neighborhood-level rurality on suicide. The estimates were derived from three-level multilevel Poisson analyses adjusted for age, country of birth, municipality-level rurality, and neighborhood-level rurality.



Rurality

- Urban neighborhoods in urban municipalities
- -- Urban neighborhoods in rural municipalities
- ·-· Rural neighborhoods in urban municipalities
- ···· Rural neighborhoods in rural municipalities